#### **UNIVERSITY OF BENIN**



# Undergraduate & Sub-Degree Admission

## BROGELURE

2014 Edition

#### **PREFACE**

The University's Undergraduate Admissions Brochure was previously reviewed in October 2010. Since then there have been changes in the admission requirements for some courses. Senate had also approved new programmes and NUC had modified the number and guidelines for part-time programmes for the Institution.

The amendments to the existing admission requirements and the approval of the requirements for newly approved programmes were made by Senate at various times. There have also been changes of Faculty Representatives charged with the responsibilities of clearance of candidates and sometimes the handing over from one Faculty Representative to the other has not always been smooth thus resulting in conflicts in the resolution of issues arising from clearance exercise. All these have given rise to some confusion, misinterpretation and misapplication of the guidelines and requirements for the admission and clearance of candidates.

Moreover JAMB has since 2010/2011 decided to use UTME subjects of candidates for their admissions. It was observed that some of the UTME subjects listed in JAMB brochure were at variance with those in UAB brochure.

To ensure that the admission requirements are properly streamlined and uniformly applied, the University Admissions Board (UAB) decided to update the Admissions Brochure by incorporating all changes approved by Senate from 2010 to date into one document and bringing it in line with the requirements as contained in the JAMB Brochure for the guidance of candidates, clearance officers, the University community and the general public at large.

The materials used for the revision were contributed by the Deans of the Faculties/Schools and Directors of Institutes.

It is hoped that candidates will go through the requirements for admission into various courses for which they are qualified. This will to a large extent reduce and if possible eliminate the need for unending requests by candidates for change of courses after admission.

Professor (Mrs.) A. O. Aisien
Chairman, University Admissions Board
OCTOBER, 2014

### MEMBERS OF UNIVERSITY ADMISSIONS BOARD 2013/2014 ACADEMIC SESSION

S/N	NAMES	AFFILIATIONS	STATUS
1.	Professor (Mrs.) A. O. Aisien	School of Medicine	Chairman
2.	Professor J. O. Akerele	Senate Representative	Member
3.	Professor Bob Osazee	Dean of Postgraduate School	Member
4.	Mrs. I. Ogboro	Registrar Representative	Member
5.	Dr. W. A. Iguodala	Director Academic Planning	Member
6.	Professor V. E. Omozuwa	Dean of Students	Member
7.	Professor (Mrs.) L. Salami	Director CPTP	Member
8.	Professor E. K. I. Omogbai	Chairman CSC	Member
9.	Dr. (Mrs.) F. A. R. Ehigiator	Faculty of Agriculture	Member
10.	Dr. M. Imonikebe	Faculty of Arts	Member
11.	Dr. J. C. Anionye	School of Basic Medical Sciences	Member
12.	Dr. P. I. Ojehanon	School of Dentistry	Member
13.	Prof. S. N. Omobude-Idiado	Faculty of Education	Member
14.	Engineer J. Igimoh	Faculty of Engineering	Member
15.	Dr. I. Omoruyi	Faculty of Law	Member
16.	Dr. G. C. Mgbeze	Faculty of Life Sciences	Member
17.	Dr. E. L. Dabor	Faculty of Management Sciences	Member
18.	Dr. (Mrs.) B. I. Abhulimhen-Iyoha	School of Medicine	Member
19.	Dr. (Barr.) H. A. Okeri	Faculty of Pharmacy	Member
20.	Dr. O. L. Imasuen	Faculty of Physical Sciences	Member
21.	Dr. Clement Ighodaro	Faculty of Social Sciences	Member
22.	Dr. S. U. Akpovi	Institute of Public Administration & Extension Studies	Member
23.	Dr. K. Aluko	Institute of Education	Member
24.	Dr. (Mrs.) A. Sadoh	Institute of Child Health	Member
25.	Professor O. T. Edema	College of Medicine	Member
26.	Professor S. C. Chiemeke	Director CRPU/ICT	Member
27.	Mrs. U. A. Ikuobase	DR/Secretary, UAB	Member

### MEMBERS OF UNIVERSITY ADMISSIONS BOARD 2014/2015 ACADEMIC SESSION

S/N	NAMES	AFFILIATIONS	STATUS
1.	Professor (Mrs.) A. O. Aisien	School of Medicine	Chairman
2.	Professor A. T. Adekunle	Senate Representative	Member
3.	Professor E. Chianu	Chairman, CSC	Member
4.	Dr. (Mrs.) I. Ogboro	Registrar Representative	Member
5.	Dr. W. A. Iguodala	Director Academic Planning	Member
6.	Professor V. E. Omozuwa	Dean of Post Graduate School	Member
7.	Professor F. Osagiede	Dean of Students	Member
8.	Dr. (Mrs.) F. A. R. Ehigiator	Faculty of Agriculture	Member
9.	Dr. A. O. Bardi	Faculty of Arts	Member
10.	Dr. J. C. Anionye	School of Basic Medical Sciences	Member
11.	Dr. P. I. Ojehanon	School of Dentistry	Member
12.	Professor F. E. O. Omoruyi	Faculty of Education	Member
13.	Dr. D. I. Igbinomwanhia	Faculty of Engineering	Member
14.	Dr. O. Aigbovo	Faculty of Law	Member
15.	Dr. G. C. Mgbeze	Faculty of Life Sciences	Member
16.	Dr. J. O. Odia	Faculty of Management Sciences	Member
17.	Dr. (Mrs.) B. I. Abhulimhen-Iyoha	School of Medicine	Member
18.	Dr. (Barr.) H. A. Okeri	Faculty of Pharmacy	Member
19.	Professor J. I. Mbegbu	Faculty of Physical Sciences	Member
20.	Dr. Clement Ighodaro	Faculty of Social Sciences	Member
21.	Dr. S. U. Akpovi	IPAES	Member
22.	Professor A. O. Afemikhe	Institute of Education	Member
23.	Professor (Mrs.) A. Sadoh	Institute of Child Health	Member
24.	Professor (Mrs.) O. T. Edema	College of Medicine	Member
25.	Professor F. Ekhaise	Director CRPU/ICT	Member
26.	Professor E. S. O. Iyamu	Director CPTP	Member
27.	Mrs. U. A. Ikuobase	DR/Secretary, UAB	Member

#### GENERAL UNIVERSITY ADMISSION REQUIREMENTS

The following general University requirements are to be applied uniformly across the Faculties/Schools/Institutes

- 1. Candidates seeking admission into any degree programme should possess the University matriculation requirements of five credit passes including English Language at not more than two sittings in WASC/SSCE/NECO/GCE 'O' Level or their University of Benin recognized equivalent except candidates for Medicine.
- 2. The minimum requirement for University of Benin Diploma holders seeking admission into any degree programme through Direct Entry is a pass at Merit Level.
- 3. For other Universities and Colleges of Education it is a pass at Credit Level.
- 4. For Polytechnic, it is Upper Credit Level pass for OND or Lower Credit Level pass for HND.
- 5. Statement of results after two years are not acceptable for clearance except the candidates produce the certificate.
- 6. Letter **'To whom it may concern'** as an indication for passing examination is not acceptable for clearance except the Senate approved results of institutions and with matriculation date for academic session fully observed.

#### 7. Upgrade of Part-time candidates to 200L

- ➤ Part-time candidates are all admitted into 100L. Those with additional diploma results could be considered for upgrade at the time of clearance if they satisfy the matriculation requirements. The clearance officer makes recommendation to the UAB. Clearance and upgrade must be completed within the specified clearance period.
- 8. University Admissions Board specification for uploaded picture is 1 inch by 1 inch passport size with red background without which candidates cannot be cleared. It is the uploaded passport that is used for the cleared students ID.
- 9. Access and clearance fees paid by candidates are non-refundable.
- **10.** Candidates using O' Level results from two sittings for clearance should have at least two consistent names on both results one of which **MUST BE THE SURNAME.**
- 11. The actual date of Birth must be consistent in all documents presented by candidates.
- 12. The admitting surname of candidates MUST NOT be at variance with the surname on O' Level results EXCEPT in cases of marriage in which case the candidate will be expected to produce marriage certificate, sworn affidavit and newspaper publication indicating the change of name.

- 13. Passports on results should clearly identify the candidate. Results with blurred or defaced passports will not be acceptable.
- 14. Candidate admitted by direct entry must produce transcript which MUST be sent directly to the Registrar of the University of Benin **by the candidate's institution.**
- 15. Deferment of full time programme is only for one academic session. The candidate will apply to UAB after being cleared and having paid the school fees. Deferment is approved by the UAB only during the approved clearance period for the session. Failure of the candidate to resume school after the approved one academic session would lead to forfeiture of admission.
  - > Students requesting for deferment do not go to their Faculties for registration, nor attend lectures or participate in examinations.
  - > Deferment is not for candidates with poor academic performance at 100 level.
- 16. NUC as from 2013/2014 approved admission of only 20% of some full time programmes for part-time courses. The admission requirements for the approved courses are to be similar to their full time equivalents. These supersede previously approved admission requirements and guidelines for part time programmes contained in the former brochure.

### LIST OF PART TIME PROGRAMMES APPROVED BY NUC (w.e.f. 2013/2014 Academic Session)

- 1. B. Agric. (Animal Science, Crop Science, Soil Science);
- 2. B. Agric. (Fisheries):
- 3. B. Agric. (Forestry and Wildlife);
- 4. B. A. (English and Literature);
- 5. B. A. (International Studies and Diplomacy);
- 6. B. A. (Linguistics);
- 7. B. A. (Linguistics and Edo language);
- 8. B. A. (Mass Communication);
- 9. B. A. (Ed) (Adult Education);
- 10. B. A. (Ed) (Adult Education/Fine Arts);
- 11. B. Sc. (Ed) (Adult Education/Economics and Statistics);
- 12. B. Sc. (Ed) (Adult Education/Political Science);
- 13. B. A. (Ed) (Adult Education/English language and Literature);
- 14. B. A. (Ed) (History);
- 15. B. A. (Ed) (French);
- 16. B. A. (Ed) (Fine Arts);
- 17. B. A. (Ed) (Edo Language);
- 18. B. A. (Ed) (Religious Studies);
- 19. B. Sc. (Ed) (Economics & Statistics);
- 20. B. Sc. (Ed) (Geography & Regional Planning);
- 21. B. Sc. (Ed) (Political Science & Public Administration);
- 22. B. Sc. (Ed) (Biology);
- 23. B. Sc (Ed) (Chemistry);
- 24. B. Sc (Ed) (Mathematics);
- 25. B. Sc. (Ed) (Physics);

- 26. B. Sc. (Ed) (Computer Science);
- 27. B. Sc (Ed) (Integrated Science);
- 28. B. Sc. (Ed) (Social Studies);
- 29. B. Sc. (Ed) (Human Kinetics);
- 30. B. Sc. (Ed) (Health Education);
- 31. B. Sc. (Ed) (Environmental Education);
- 32. B. Sc. (Ed) (Agriculture Education);
- 33. B. Sc. (Ed) (Business Education);
- 34. B. Sc. (Ed) (Home Economics Education);
- 35. B. Sc (Ed) (Industrial Technical Education);
- 36. B. Sc. (Accounting);
- 37. B. Sc. (Banking and Finance);
- 38. B. Sc. (Computer Science);
- 39. B. Sc. (Physics);
- 40. B. Sc. (Public Administration)

### TABLE OF CONTENTS

PREFACE	2
MEMBERS OF UNIVERSITY ADMISSIONS BOARD	3
2013/2014 ACADEMIC SESSION	3
GENERAL UNIVERSITY ADMISSION REQUIREMENTS	5
TABLE OF CONTENTS	8
FACULTY OF AGRICULTURE	9
FACULTY OF ARTS	12
SCHOOL OF BASIC MEDICAL SCIENCES	23
SCHOOL OF DENTISTRY	29
FACULTY OF EDUCATION	30
FACULTY OF ENGINEERING	64
FACULTY OF LAW	66
FACULTY OF LIFE SCIENCES	67
FACULTY OF MANAGEMENT SCIENCES	75
SCHOOL OF MEDICINE	85
FACULTY OF PHARMACY	86
FACULTY OF PHYSICAL SCIENCES	87
FACULTY OF SOCIAL SCIENCES	108
INSTITUTE OF CHILD HEALTH	116
COLLEGE OF MEDICAL SCIENCES	116
INSTITUTE OF PUBLIC ADMINISTRATION AND EXTENSION SERVICES (IPAES)	118
ADDENDUM	120

#### **FACULTY OF AGRICULTURE**

#### ADMISSION REQUIREMENTS FOR THE FIVE-YEAR FULL-TIME DEGREE

#### **PROGRAMMES**

The following B. Agric programmes are offered in the Faculty of Agriculture.

- 1. Agricultural Economics and Extension Services.
  - **Degree Options**
  - (i) Agricultural Economics and Resource Management
  - (ii) Agricultural Extension and Rural Development
- 2. Animal Science
- 3. Crop Science

Degree Options

- (i) Crop Production
- (ii) Crop Protection
- 4. Aquaculture and Fisheries Management
- 5. Forestry and Wildlife

**Degree Options** 

- (i) Forestry and Wood Sciences
- (ii) Wildlife and Eco-Tourism Management
- 6. Soil Science and Land Resources Management
- 7. Food Science and Nutrition (B. Sc)

### A. Admission Requirements for the Five-Year Full-Time Degree Programme. (UTME)

Candidates seeking admission into this programme should possess any of the following qualifications:

#### (a) Programmes 1-6

At least five Ordinary Level Credit passes in WASC, WAEC, SSCE/GCE, NECO/SSCE or any of their recognized equivalents at not more than two sittings. The subjects should include the following:

English Language, Mathematics, Chemistry, Biology/Agricultural Science and any other subject chosen from Physics, Geography, Economics, Statistics and, Further Mathematics. In all cases, at least a pass in Physics is required. A pass in Biology is required for candidates with a credit pass in Agricultural Science.

#### (b) Programme 7

Candidates seeking admission into the B.Sc Programme in Food Science and Nutrition should possess at least five O/L Credit passes in English Language, Mathematics, Chemistry, Biology and Physics.

**NOTE:** The Unified Tertiary Matriculation Examination (UTME) subjects are:

- (a) Use of English
- (b) Chemistry
- (c) Biology or Agricultural Science
- (d) Mathematics or Physics

### B. Admission Requirement for the Four-Year Full-Time Degree Programme (Direct Entry)

In addition to  $\bf A$  above, candidates who possess any of the following qualifications may be considered for admission:

- i. At least, two Advanced Level passes at the General Certificates of Education (GCE) or the Higher School Certificate (HSC), or any of their recognized equivalent in Chemistry and any one of the following: Biology/Agricultural Science, Physics. Geography, Economics, Zoology, Botany and Mathematics.
- ii. At least, a merit level pass (with effect from 2007/2008 session) in the University of Benin. Diploma in any of the following:
  - (a) Agricultural Economics (DAE)
  - (b) Agricultural Extension and Cooperatives (DAEC)
  - (c) Fisheries, Forestry and Wildlife Management (DFFW)
  - (d) Geology (DIG)
  - (e) Advanced Microbiology (DAM)
  - (f) Food and Brewing Science (DFBS)
  - (g) Science Laboratory Technology (DSLT)
  - (h) Food Science Technology
- (iii) Diploma from other recognized Universities with, at least, an upper credit level pass or OND with Upper Credit level pass in the subject areas listed in (ii) above.
- (iv) The Nigerian Certificate of Education (NCE) with at least a credit level pass in any of Agricultural Science, Biology, Chemistry, Physics or Home Economics, from a recognized College of Education. In addition, candidates should have, at least, an overall merit level pass.
- (v) A Higher National Diploma (HND) with, at least, a lower credit level pass in Agricultural Science, Fisheries, Forestry and Wildlife or Food Science from a recognized institution.

#### C. Admission Requirements for the Seven-Year Part-Time Degree Programme

Candidates seeking admission into this programme should possess any of the following qualifications:

At least, a five Ordinary Level Credit passes in WASC, WAEC SSCE/GCE, NECO SSCE, or any of their recognized equivalents at not more than two sittings. The subjects should include the following:

English Language, Mathematics, Chemistry, Biology/Agricultural Science and any other subject chosen from, Physics, Geography, Economics, Statistics and Further Mathematics.

In all cases, at least a pass in Physics is required. A pass in Biology is required for candidates with a credit pass in Agricultural Science.

### D. Admission Requirements for the Six-Year Part-Time Degree Programme (Direct Entry)

In addition to  ${\bf C}$  above, candidates who possess any of the following qualifications may be considered for admission:

- (i) At least, two Advanced Level passes at the General Certificate of Education (GCE), or the Higher School Certificate (HSC), or any of their recognized equivalents in Chemistry and any one of the following: Biology/Agricultural Science, Physics, Geography, Economics, Zoology, Botany and, Mathematics.
- (ii) At least, a credit level pass in the University of Benin Diploma in any of the following:
  - (a) Agricultural Economics (DAE)
  - (b) Agricultural Extension and Co-operatives (DAEC)
  - (c) Fisheries, Forestry and Wildlife Management (DFFW)
  - (d) Geology (DIG)
  - (e) Advanced Microbiology (DAM)
  - (f) Food and Brewing Science (DFBS)
  - (g) Science Laboratory Technology (DSLT)
- (iii) Diploma from other recognized Universities with at least, an upper credit level pass in the subject areas listed in D (ii)
- (iv) The Nigerian Certificate of Education (NCE) with, at least a credit level pass in any of Agricultural Science, Biology, Chemistry or Physics, from a recognized College of Education. In addition, candidates should have, at least, an overall merit level pass
- (v) A higher National Diploma (HND), with at least, a lower credit level pass in Agricultural Science, Fisheries, Forestry and Wildlife from a recognized institution.

**NOTE**: The Part-Time programme is only for the following Departments;

- i. Crop Science,
- ii. Aquaculture and Fisheries Management
- iii. Forestry and Wildlife
- iv. Soil Science and Land Resources.

#### **FACULTY OF ARTS**

#### DEPARTMENT OF ENGLISH AND LITERATURE

#### A. Admission Requirements for the Four-Year Full-Time Programme (UTME)

Candidates seeking admission into this programme should possess any of the following qualifications:

Five 'O' level Credit passes in WASC, WAEC SSCE/GCE, NECO/SSCE or at least five merits passes in the Teachers Grade II (T.C II) examinations or its recognized equivalent at not more than two sittings. The subjects should include English Language, Literature in English and another Arts subject.

**NOTE:** Unified Tertiary Matriculation Examinations (UTME) subjects are:

- (a) Use of English
- (b) Literature in English
- (c) One Arts subject
- (d) And another Art subject or Social Science subject.

### B. Admission Requirements for the Three-Year Full-Time Degree Programme (Direct Entry)

In addition to A above, candidates who possess any of the following qualifications may be considered for admission:

- (i) At least two 'A' level passes in GCE or HSC to include Literature in English and one other Arts subject.
- (ii) Diploma in Theatre Arts with Merit level pass from the University of Benin or an Upper Credit level pass from other recognized Universities or institutions.
- (iii) N.C.E. with a Credit level pass in English Language from a recognized or College of Education.
- (iv) OND Upper Credit level pass in Mass Communication from a recognized Polytechnic or Technology.

### C. Admission Requirements for the Six -Year Part-Time Degree Programme (BEL)

In addition to  $\bf A$  above, candidates with the following qualifications may be considered for admission:

- i. At least two HSC or GCE 'A' Level passes to include Literature in English.
- ii. NCE with at least a credit level pass in English Language as the Principal from a recognized College of Education. The overall pass should be at the credit level.
- iii. At least a merit level passes in DTA of the University of Benin or at least an Upper credit level pass from other recognized Universities.

iv. At least an Upper credit level pass in OND in Mass Communication from a recognized Polytechnic or College of Technology.

#### DEPARTMENT OF FINE AND APPLIED ARTS

#### **ADMISSION REQUIREMENTS:**

### A. Admission Requirements For The Four-Year Full-Time Degree Programme (Syllabus A – UTME)

Candidates seeking admission into the Four-Year Degree Programme should possess any of the following qualifications: At least five Ordinary level Credit passes in WASCE, SSCE/GCE, NECO-SSCE or at least five merit level passes in the Teachers' Grade II (TC II) examinations or its recognized equivalent at not more than two sittings. The subjects should include English language and Fine Arts.

**NOTE:** Unified Tertiary Matriculation Examinations (UTME) subjects are:

- (a) Use of English
- (b) Fine Arts and
- (c) Any other two subjects from the Arts or Social/Management Sciences

### B. Admission Requirements For The Four-Year Full-Time Degree Programme (Syllabus B – UTME)

Candidates seeking admission into the Four-Year Degree Programme (Syllabus "B") should possess any of the following qualifications. At least five Ordinary Level Credit passes in WASCE, SSCE/GCE NECO-SSCE or at least five merit level passes in the Teachers Grade II (TC II) examinations or its recognized equivalent at not more than two sittings. The subjects should include English language.

**NOTE:** Unified Tertiary Matriculation Examinations (UTME) subjects are:

- (a) Use of English and
- (b) Any other three (3) subjects from the Arts, Social/Management Sciences, or the Sciences.

### C. Admission Requirements For The Three-Year Full-Time Degree Programme (Direct Entry)

In addition to  $\bf{A}$  above, candidates who possess any of the following qualifications may be considered for admission;

- (i) At least two Advanced Level passes in Fine Arts and any other Subject in the General Certificate of Education (GCE) or the Higher School Certificate (HSC) or its recognized equivalent
- (ii) At least an Upper Credit level pass in the Ordinary National Diploma (OND) or a Lower Credit level pass in Higher National Diploma (HND) in Fine Arts from a recognized Polytechnic or College of Technology or at least a Credit Level pass in Fine Arts (DFA) Diploma from the University of Benin or from any other recognized University.

(iii) At least a credit level pass in Fine Arts and an overall merit level pass at the NCE or its equivalent qualification from a recognized College of Education.

### D. Admission Requirements For The Two-Year Full-Time Degree Programme (Direct Entry)

Candidates with at least an Upper Credit level pass in HND, who satisfies the requirements in Section **A** above are eligible for consideration for Direct Entry admission into 300 Level.

#### DEPARTMENT OF FOREIGN LANGUAGES

### A. Admission Requirement For The Four-Year Full-Time Degree Programme (UTME)

Candidates seeking admission into the four-Year Degree Programme should possess any of the following qualifications:

Five 'O' Level Credit passes in WASC, WAEC, SSCE/GCE, NECO SSCE/NABTEB or five Merit level passes in Teachers Grade II (T.C. II) examinations or their recognized equivalents at not more than two sittings. Subjects should include English Language and any other four in the Arts and Social Sciences.

Candidates for this programme need not have previous knowledge of French provided that they have Credit-level passes in at least one Arts subject and four other subjects one of which should be English Languages in WASC, WAEC SSCE/GCE, NECO SSCE/NABTEB or at least five merit level passes in the Teachers Grade II (TC II) examinations one of which should be Arts subjects at not more than two sittings.

**NOTE:** Unified Tertiary Matriculation Examinations (UTME) subjects are:

- (a) Use of English
- (b) Any combination of three subjects either in Arts, Social Sciences or Sciences.

### B. Admission Requirements For The Three-Year Full-Time Degree Programme (Direct Entry)

In addition to  $\bf A$  above, candidates who possess any of the following qualifications may be considered for admission:

- (i) At least two 'A' Level passes in the General Certificate of Education (GCE) or Higher School Certificate (HSC) or its recognized equivalent at not more than two-sittings in the relevant Arts subjects.
- (ii) A Merit level pass in the University of Benin Diploma in French or its equivalent from any recognized Institute.
- (iii) Nigeria Certificate of Education (N.C.E.) Credit level pass in English/French from any recognized College of Education. In addition, candidates should have at least an overall Merit-level pass.

(iv) Diploma (Diplome DEtudes Francaise, 3e Degre) of the Alliance Francaise, the Nigeria French Language Village, or its equivalent from a recognized institution. UAB to set question in French in Post DE.

#### DEPARTMENT OF HISTORY & INTERNATIONAL STUDIES

#### **HISTORY:**

### A. Admission Requirements For The Four-Year Full-Time Degree Programme (UTME)

Candidates seeking admission into this Programme should possess any of the following qualifications:

Five 'O' level Credit passes in WASC, SSCE, GCE, NECO or merit level passes in T.C. II or their recognized equivalent at not more than two sittings. Subjects should include English Language, History or Government, a second Arts subject and any other subjects.

**NOTE**: Unified Tertiary Matriculation Examinations (UTME) subjects are:

- (a) Use of English
- (b) History or Government
- (c) One Arts subject
- (d) And any other subject.

### B. Admission Requirements For The Three-Year Full-Time Degree Programme (Direct Entry)

In addition to  $\bf{A}$  above, candidates who possess any of the following qualifications may be considered for admission:

- (i) At least two 'A' level passes in GCE or HSC or a recognized equivalent. Subjects should include History or Government and any other related subject.
- (ii) N.C.E. Credit level pass in History, government and social Studies from a recognized College of Education. Candidates must have an overall Credit level pass.
- (iii) A Merit level pass in the University of Benin Diploma in Public Administration, Diploma in Social Work, Diploma in Theatre Arts, Diploma in Law and Diploma in International Studies and Diplomacy or equivalent qualifications.
- (iv) At least an Upper Credit level pass from other recognized Universities in the same subject areas as specified in (iii) above.

#### INTERNATIONAL STUDIES AND DIPLOMACY:

### A. Admission Requirements For The Four-Year Full-Time Degree Programme (UTME)

Candidates seeking admission into the Four-Year Degree Programme should possess any of the following qualifications:

Five 'O' level Credit passes in WASC, WAEC SSCE/GCE, NECO/SSCE or five Merits level passes in Teachers Grade II (T.C. II) examinations at not more than two sittings.

Subjects should include English Language, History or Government, a Second Arts subject and other Arts or Social Science subjects.

**NOTE**: Unified Tertiary Matriculation examinations (UTME) subjects are:

- (a) Use of English
- (b) History or Government
- (c) And any other two subjects from Arts or Social Sciences.

### B. Admission Requirements For The Three-Year Full-Time Degree Programme (Direct Entry)

In addition to  $\bf{A}$  above, candidates who possess any of the following qualifications may be considered for admission:

- (i) At least two 'A' level passes in GCE or HSC or a recognized equivalent. Subjects should include History or Government and any other related subject.
- (ii) N.C.E. Credit level pass. Subjects should include History, Government and Social Studies from a recognized College of Education. An overall Credit level pass is required.
- (iii) A Merit level pass in the University of Benin Diploma in Public Administration, Diploma in Social Work, Diploma in Theatre Arts, Diploma in Law, Diploma in International Studies and Diplomacy, Diploma in Local Government Administration, Diploma in Library Studies and Diploma in French or equivalent qualifications. (Upper Credit) from other recognized institutions.
- (iv) An Upper Credit level pass in Diploma in Mass Communication/Journalism, Diploma in Library Studies or equivalent level pass from a recognized Polytechnic or College of Technology. Diploma in Strategic Studies from a recognized institution.

### C. Admission Requirements For The Five-Year Part-Time Degree Programme B.A. (ISD)

Candidates seeking admission into this programme should possess the following qualifications:

At least Five 'O' level Credit Passes in WASC, WAEC SSCE/GCE, NECO/SSCE or at least five merit level passes in the Teachers' Grade II Certificate Examinations (T.C. II). The subjects should include English Language, History or Government, a second Arts subject and any other Arts or Social Science subject at not more than two sittings. In all cases, English Language, History or Government cannot be waived.

### D. Admission Requirements for the Four-Year Part-Time Degree Programme B.A (ISD) (Direct Entry)

In addition to requirements in  $\bf A$  above, candidates should possess any of the following qualifications:

(i) At least two HSC or GCE 'A' level passes or their recognized equivalent in History or Government and any other related subject.

- (ii) N.C.E. with at least credit level passes in History, Government and Social Studies from a recognized College of Education.
- (iii) At least a Merit Level Pass in any of the following University of Benin Diploma: Public Administration (DPA), Diploma in Social Work (DSW), Diploma in Theatre Arts (DTA), Diploma in Law (DIL), Diploma in Local Government Administration (DLGA), Diploma in International Studies and Diplomacy (DISD) Diploma in French (DIF) and Diploma in Library Studies.
- (iv) At least an Upper Credit level pass from other recognized institutions in the following programmes: Diploma in Public Administration (DPA), Diploma in Social Work (DSW), Diploma in Theatre Arts (DTA), Diploma in Law (DIL), Diploma in French (DIF), Diploma in Local Government Administration (DLGA).
- (v) At least an Upper Credit level pass in the Diploma in Mass Communication/Journalism, Library Studies from recognized Polytechnic or Colleges of Technology.
- (vi) Diploma in Strategic Studies from a recognized institution

#### DEPARTMENT OF LINGUISTICS AND AFRICAN LANGUAGES

#### I. LINGUISTICS

### A. Admission Requirements For The Four-Year Full-Time Degree Programme (UTME)

Candidates seeking admission into this Programme should possess the following qualifications:

- (i) Five O' Level Credit passes in WASC, WAEC SSCE/GCE, NECO/SSCE, NABTEB or its equivalents, or five merit level passes in Teachers' Grade 11 (T.C. 11) certificate examinations at not more than two sittings. Subjects should include English Language.
- (ii) At least a pass in Mathematics is required.

**NOTE**: Unified Tertiary Matriculation Examinations (UTME) subjects are:

- a) Use of English
- b) Any other three Arts subjects
- **II.** Direct Entry Students are not admitted into this Programme.

#### B. Admission Requirements For The Six-Year Part-Time Degree Programme

Candidates seeking admission into this Programme should possess the following qualifications:

- i. Five O' Level Credit passes in WASC, WAEC SSCE/GCE, NECO/SSCE, NABTEB or its equivalents, or five merit level passes in Teachers' Grade 11 (T.C. 11) certificate examinations at not more than two sittings. Subjects should include English Language.
- ii. At least a pass in Mathematics is required.
- iii. Direct Entry students are not admitted into this programme.

#### 2. LINGUISTICS AND EDO LANGUAGE

### A. Admission Requirements For The Four-Year Full-Time Degree Programme (UTME)

Candidates seeking admission into this Programme should possess the following qualifications:

i. Five O' Level Credit passes in WASC, WAEC SSCE/GCE, NECO/SSCE, NABTEB or its equivalents, or five merit level passes in Teachers' Grade 11 (T.C. 11) certificate examinations at not more than two sittings. Subjects should include English Language and a good command of Edo Language.

**NOTE**: Unified Tertiary Matriculation Examinations (UTME) subjects are:

- a) Use of English
- b) Two relevant Arts subjects
- c) Any other subject

### B. Admission Requirements For The Three-Year Full-Time Degree Programme (Direct Entry)

In addition to  $\bf{A}$  above, candidates who possess any of the following qualifications may be considered for admission:

- (i) At least two A' Level passes in GCE or HSC or recognised equivalents in any two Arts subjects
- (ii) NCE in any two Arts subjects with an overall Merit level pass from a recognised College of Education
- (iii) Credit levels pass in Diploma in Edo Language from a recognised institution.
- (iv) A Merit level pass in the University of Benin Diploma programmes.

#### C. Admission Requirements For The Six-Year Part-Time Degree Programme

Candidates seeking admission into this Programme should possess the following qualifications:

Five O' Level Credit passes in WASC, WAEC SSCE/GCE, NECO/SSCE, NABTEB or its equivalents, or five merit level passes in Teachers' Grade 11 (T.C. 11) certificate examinations at not more than two sittings. Subjects should include English Language. At least a pass in Mathematics is advantageous but not compulsory.

### D. Admission Requirements For The Five-Year Part-Time Degree Programme (Direct Entry)

In addition to  $\bf C$  above, candidates who possess any of the following qualifications may be considered for admission:

- (i) At least two A' Level passes in GCE or HSC or recognised equivalents in any two Arts subjects
- (ii) NCE in any two Arts subjects with an overall Merit level pass from a recognised College of Education
- (iii) Credit levels pass in Diploma in Edo language from a recognised institution.

(iv) A Merit level pass in the University of Benin Diploma programmes.

#### 3. LINGUISTICS AND IGBO LANGUAGE

### A. Admission Requirements For The Four-Year Full-Time Degree programme (UTME)

Candidates seeking admission into this Programme should possess the following qualifications:

Syllabus "A"

i. Five O' Level Credit passes in WASC, WAEC SSCE/GCE, NECO/SSCE, NABTEB or its equivalents, or five merit level passes in Teachers' Grade 11 (T.C. 11) certificate examinations at not more than two sittings. Subjects should include English Language and Igbo Language or Literature.

**NOTE**: Unified Tertiary Matriculation Examinations (UTME) subjects are:

- a) Use of English
- b) An Arts subject
- c) Any other two subjects

**Syllabus 'B':** Candidates for this programme do not need to have any previous knowledge of Igbo, provided they have Credit level passes in at least one Arts subject and four other subjects which should include English Language in WASC, WAEC SSCE/GCE, NECO/SSCE, NABTEB or its equivalents, or five merit level passes in Teachers' Grade 11 (T.C. 11) certificate examinations (one of which should be an Arts subject) at no more than two sittings.

### B. Admission Requirements For The Three-Year Full-Time Degree Programme (Direct Entry)

In addition to  $\bf A$  above, candidates who possess any of the following qualifications may be considered for admission:

- (i) At least two A' Level passes at the Advanced Level General Certificate in Education (GCE) in one sitting or in the Higher School Certificate (HSC) in one sitting in any two Arts subjects.
- (ii) A University of Benin Diploma with minimum of Merit pass level
- (iii) An overall Credit level pass from other recognised Universities and Colleges of Education
- (iv) A first degree in a language or communication-based field of study.

#### 4. FORENSIC LINGUISTICS

#### A. Admission requirements for the Four-Year Full-Time Degree programme:

(i) Five O' Level Credit passes in WASC, WAEC SSCE/GCE, NECO/SSCE, NABTEB or its equivalents, or five merit level passes in Teachers' Grade 11 (T.C. 11) certificate examinations at not more than two sittings. Subjects should include English Language.

(ii) At least a pass in Mathematics is required.

**NOTE**: Unified Tertiary Matriculation Examinations (UTME) subjects are:

- a) Use of English
- b) Any other three subjects

#### DEPARTMENT OF PHILOSOPHY AND RELIGIONS

#### A. Admission Requirements For Four-Year Degree Programme In Philosophy

Candidates seeking admission into the Four-Year programme should possess any of the following qualifications:

At least five Ordinary Level Credit Pass in WASC (WAEC), SSCE/GCE, NECO SSCE or at least five merit-level passes in the Teachers' Grade II (TC II) examinations. The subjects should include English Language and any two other subjects from the Arts at not more than two sittings. A Pass in Mathematics is a minimum requirement.

**NOTE**: Unified Tertiary Matriculation Examinations (UTME) subjects are:

- a) Use of English and
- b) Any three other subjects.

#### B. Admission Requirements For Four-Year Programme Degree In Religions

Candidates seeking admission into the Four-Year Religions Degree progamme should posses any of the following qualifications:

At least five Ordinary Level Credit Pass in WASC (WAEC), SSCE/GCE, NECO SSCE or at least five merit-level passes in the Teachers' Grade II (TC II) examinations. The subjects should include English Language, Religious knowledge, and any two other subjects from the Arts or Social Sciences at not more than two sittings.

NB: For both academic programmes, History and Government are regarded as two separate subjects.

Direct Entry Students are not admitted into both Programme.

#### DEPARTMENT OF THEATRE ARTS AND MASS COMMUNICATION

#### ENTRY REQUIREMENTS FOR THEATRE ARTS DEPARTMENT

### A. Admission Requirements For The Four-Year Full-Time Degree Programme (UTME)

Candidates seeking admission into the programme should possess any of following qualifications: at least five ordinary Level credit passes in WASC, WAEC, SSCE/GCE, NECO SSCE or at least five merit-level in the Teachers Grade II (TC II) examinations. Ordinary level credit passes in qualifications at not more than two sittings. The subjects should include English Language and any other two Arts subjects, one of which must be Literature in English

**NOTE**: Unified Tertiary Matriculation Examinations (UTME) subjects are:

- a) Use of English
- b) Any two Arts subjects
- c) And another subject

### B. Admission Requirements For The Three-Year Full-Time Degree Programme (Direct Entry)

In addition to  $\bf{A}$  above, candidates who possess any of the following qualifications may be considered for admission.

- (i) At least two Advanced Level passes in the General Certificate of Education (GCE) or the Higher School Certificate (HSC) or a recognized equivalent qualification in any two Arts subjects.
- (ii) Nigeria Certificate of Education (NCE) with at least an overall merit-level pass in Music from a recognized College of Education. At least a credit-level pass in University of Benin Diploma in Theatre or an equivalent qualification (Upper Credit) from any other recognized University.
- (iii) At least an upper credit-level pass in the Ordinary National Diploma (OND) in Theatre Arts from a recognized polytechnic or College of Technology.

These candidates would be screened by the Department through an audition before being admitted finally into the programme.

#### ENTRY REQUIREMENTS FOR MASS COMMUNICATION

#### Admission Requirements for the Four-Year Full-Time Degree Programme (UTME)

Candidates for admission into the four-year degree programme in Mass Communication Department should possess five credits at the ordinary level, which must include credit in English and Mathematics.

**Note:** The Unified Tertiary Matriculation Examination (UTME) subjects are

- (i) Use of English
- (ii) Any two art subjects
- (iii) And another subject

### B. Admission Requirement into Three-Year Full-Time Degree Programme (Direct Entry)

Candidates for Direct Entry Admission shall possess five credit passes in the WAEC/ordinary level not more than one sitting. Two of the subjects shall be at the Advanced Level. Candidates who obtain 5 credits including English and Mathematics at the secondary school certificate level teachers grade II or the ordinary level at one sitting with a Diploma in Mass Communication at distinction or Upper Credit level from University of Benin or any institution of Higher Learning recognized by the Senate of the University of Benin.

### Admission Requirements for Six Year Part-Time degree Programme in Mass Communication

Admission requirement for six year part-time degree are the same with full time degree. At least five credit pass at ordinary level which must include English and Mathematics in WASC, WAEC, SSCE/GCE, NECO SSCE or at least five merit level passes in the Teachers Grade II (TC II) examinations at not more than two sittings and applying the NUC minimum standard.

### SCHOOL OF BASIC MEDICAL SCIENCES

#### **General Admission Requirements**

#### Admission Requirements for Undergraduate Degree Programmes:

#### A. Unified Tertiary Matriculation Examinations (UTME)

Admissions into the undergraduate programmes of the School will be based on JAMB criteria. These include five credits in WASC (SSCE), GCE or NECO in English, Mathematics, Physics, Chemistry and Biology in not more than two sittings.

#### B. Direct Entry

- (i) Candidates holding three GCE (A/L) in Biology, Chemistry and Physics plus O/L credits in five other subjects including Mathematics, Physics, Chemistry, Biology and English.
- (ii) Transfer from other Faculties of the University
- (iii) A B.Sc. degree in relevant Sciences discipline.

#### DEPARTMENT OF ANATOMY

### A. Admission Requirements For The Four-Year Full-Time Degree Programme (UTME)

Candidates seeking admission into this Programme should possess any of the following qualifications:

At least five 'O' level Credits passes in WASC, WAEC; SSCE/GCE, NECO/SSCE or any other recognized equivalent at not more than two sittings. The Subjects should include English Language, Mathematics, Physics, Chemistry and Biology.

**NOTE**: Unified Tertiary Matriculation Examinations (UTME) subjects are:

- (a) Use of English
- (b) Physics
- (c) Chemistry
- (d) Biology

### B. Admission Requirements For The Three-Year Full-Time Degree Programme (Direct Entry)

In addition to  $\bf{A}$  above, candidates who posses any of the following qualifications may be considered for admission;

- (i) Three Advanced level passes in GCE or HSC or any of their equivalents at not more than two sittings. Subjects are Physics, Chemistry, Biology or Zoology
- (ii) At least a Second Class Lower Degree from a recognized University in any of the following:
  - (a) B.Sc. Biological Sciences (Biochemistry, Microbiology, Zoology, Botany)

#### DEPARTMENT OF MEDICAL BIOCHEMISTRY

### A. Admission Requirements For The Four-Year Full-Time Degree Programme (UTME)

Candidates seeking admission into this Programme should possess any of the following qualifications

At least five 'O' level Credit passes in WASC, WAEC, SSCE/GCE, NECO/SSCE or any other recognized equivalent at not more than two sittings. The Subjects should include English Language, Mathematics, Physics, Chemistry and Biology.

**NOTE**: Unified Tertiary Matriculation Examinations (UTME) subjects are:

- (a) Use of English
- (b) Physics
- (c) Chemistry
- (d) Biology.

### B. Admission Requirements for the Three-Year Full-Time Degree Programme (Direct Entry)

In addition to  $\bf A$  above, candidates who possess any of the following qualifications may be considered for admission:

- (i) Three Advanced level passes in GCE or HSC or any of their equivalents at not more than two sittings. Subjects are Physics, Chemistry, Biology or Zoology
- (ii) At least a Second Class Lower Degree from a recognized University in any of the following:
  - (a) B.Sc. Biological Sciences (Biochemistry, Microbiology, Zoology, Botany)

#### DEPARTMENT OF PHYSIOLOGY

### A. Admission Requirements For The Four-Year Full-Time Degree Programme (UTME)

Candidates seeking admission into this Programme should possess any of the following qualifications:

At least five 'O' level Credit passes in WASC, WAEC, SSCE/GCE, NECO/SSCE or any other recognized equivalent at not more than two sittings. The Subjects should include English Language, Mathematics, Physics, Chemistry and Biology.

**NOTE**: Unified Tertiary Matriculation Examinations (UTME) subjects are:

- (a) Use of English
- (b) Physics
- (c) Chemistry
- (d) Biology

### B. Admission Requirements For The Three-Year Full-Time Degree Programme (Direct Entry)

In addition to  $\bf A$  above, candidates who possess any of the following qualifications may be considered for admission:

- (i) Three Advanced level passes in GCE or HSC or any of their equivalents at not more than two sittings. Subjects are Physics, Chemistry, Biology or Zoology
- (ii) At least a Second Class Lower Degree from a recognized University in any of the following:
  - (a) B.Sc. Biological Sciences (Biochemistry, Microbiology, Zoology, Botany)

#### DEPARTMENT OF MEDICAL LABORATORY SCIENCE

### A. Admission Requirements For The Five-Year Full-Time Degree Programme (UTME)

Candidates seeking admission into this Programme should possess any of the following qualifications:

At least five 'O' level Credit passes in WASC, WAEC, SSCE/GCE, NECO/SSCE or any other recognized equivalent at not more than two sittings. The Subjects should include English Language, Mathematics, Physics, Chemistry and Biology.

NOTE: Unified Tertiary Matriculation Examinations (UTME) subjects are:

- (a) Use of English
- (b) Physics
- (c) Chemistry
- (d) Biology

### B. Admission Requirements For The Four-Year Full-Time Degree Programme (Direct Entry)

In addition to  $\bf{A}$  above, candidates who possess any of the following qualifications may be considered for admission:

- (i) Three Advanced level passes in GCE or HSC or any of their equivalents at not more than two sittings. Subjects are Physics, Chemistry, Biology and Zoology.
- (ii) At least a Second Class Lower Degree from a recognized University in any of the following:
  - (a) B.Sc. Biological Sciences (Biochemistry, Microbiology, Zoology, Botany)
- (iii) Candidates who have completed the first professional qualification (AIMLS/AMKSCN) of the Council of Medical Laboratory Science of Nigeria, in addition to the requirement for the five-year degree programme.
- (iv) Candidates who have HND Lower Credit Level from a recognized institution, in addition to the requirements for the five-year degree programme.

(v) Candidates who have Medical Laboratory Technicians Professional Diploma Certificate.

#### DEPARTMENT OF NURSING SCIENCES

### A. Admission Requirements for the Five-Year Full-Time Degree Programme (UTME)

Candidates seeking admission into the B.N.Sc. programme of the Department of Nursing, College of Medical Sciences, University of Benin, must satisfy the general entry requirements of the University as well as the minimum entry requirements for the B.N.Sc. programme as stipulated below:

1. Senior Secondary School Certificate or its approved equivalent with credit in English language, Mathematics, Physics, Chemistry and Biology at not more than two sittings with a relevant pass in the Unified Tertiary Matriculation Examination (UTME).

**NOTE**: Unified Tertiary Matriculation Examinations (UTME) subjects are:

- (a) Use of English
- (b) Physics
- (c) Chemistry
- (d) Biology

### B. Admission requirements for the Four-Year Full-Time degree programme (Direct Entry)

Candidates must satisfy the above minimum requirement for admission, except the UTME requirement.

In addition, candidates must have any of the following:

- a. Registered Nurse (RN) certificate registrable by Nursing and Midwifery Council of Nigeria.
- b. General Certificate of Education at advanced level, or its approved equivalent, with passes in Physics, Chemistry and Biology.
- c. First degree in Life Sciences from University of Benin and any other recognized University approved by Senate.
- d. A relevant pass in the Post Direct Entry Examination (PUDE)

#### 3. Inter And Intra University Transfer

Transferring students from other science departments in University of Benin at 200 levels must attain a minimum CGPA of 4.00 points.

#### DEPARTMENT OF PHYSIOTHERAPY

#### (A) Admission Requirements into Five year Full-Time degree Programme (UTME)

(i) Candidates for admission into the programme must have a minimum of five (5) credit passes in Biology, Chemistry, Physics, Mathematics and English Language at Senior Secondary School Certificate Examination (SSCE), or General Certificate

of Education (GCE 'O' Level), or National Examination Council (NECO) Certificate or the equivalent in not more than two sittings.

(ii) In addition to the above, the candidate must have acceptable score in the University Matriculation Tertiary Examination (UTME) conducted by JAMB.

**NOTE**: Unified Tertiary Matriculation Examinations (UTME) subjects are:

- (a) Use of English
- (b) Physics
- (c) Chemistry
- (d) Biology

### (b) Admission Requirements into Four year Full-Time degree Programme (Direct Entry)

- (i) Candidate for direct entry, in addition to the above ordinary level credits, must have passes in Chemistry, Physics and one other Sciences subject at the Advanced Level of General Certificate of Education (GCE 'A' Level) or its equivalent.
- (ii) Graduates with a minimum of second class lower division in the relevant physical and biological sciences like Anatomy, Physiology, Biochemistry, Microbiology, Zoology, Optometry and Botany from recognized universities can be admitted.

#### DEPARTMENT OF RADIOGRAPHY

### A. Admission Requirements For The Five-Year Full-Time Degree Programme (UTME)

Candidates seeking admission into this Programme should possess any of the following qualifications:

At least five 'O' level Credit passes in WASC, WAEC, SSCE/GCE, NECO/SSCE or any other recognized equivalent at not more than two sittings. The Subjects should include English Language, Mathematics, Physics, Chemistry and Biology.

**NOTE**: Unified Tertiary Matriculation Examinations (UTME) subjects are:

- (e) Use of English
- (f) Physics
- (g) Chemistry
- (h) Biology

### B. Admission Requirements For The Four-Year Full-Time Degree Programme (Direct Entry)

i) Biology is not a compulsory part of the Matriculation requirements for Direct Entry. Candidates for direct entry, in addition to the above listed ordinary level credits, must have passes in Chemistry, Physics and one other Science subject at the Advanced Level of General Certificate of Education (GCE 'A' Level) or its equivalent.

- ii) Candidates with Diploma Certificate in Radiography from other recognized Universities with a minimum of upper credit level pass may be considered for direct entry admission.
- iii) Graduates with a minimum of second class lower division in the medical, physical or biological Sciences from recognized Universities may be considered for direct entry admission.

#### SCHOOL OF DENTISTRY

#### **DENTISTRY**

#### A. Admission Requirements For The Six-Year Full-Time Degree Programme (UTME)

Candidates seeking admission into this programme should posses any of the following qualifications:

At least five O level Credit passes in WASC, WAEC, SSCE/GCE, NECO/SSCE or any other recognized equivalent qualifications at not more than two sittings. The subjects should include English Language, Mathematics, Physics, Chemistry and Biology.

Note: Unified Tertiary Matriculations Examinations (UTME) subjects are:

- a) Use of English
- b) Physics
- c) Chemistry
- d) Biology

### B. Admission Requirements For The Five-Year Full-Time Degree Programme (Direct Entry)

In addition to  $\bf A$  above, candidates who possess any of the following qualifications may be considered for admission:

- (i) Three Advanced level passes in GCE or HSC or any other recognized equivalent qualifications at not more than two sittings. The subjects are Physics, Chemistry and Biology or Zoology.
- (ii) At least a Second Class Lower Degree from a recognized University in any of the following:
  - a) B.Sc. Biological Sciences (Biochemistry, Microbiology, Zoology and Botany)
  - b) B.Sc. Medical Sciences (Anatomy, Physiology, Nursing, Medical Laboratory Science).
  - c) B. Pharm (Pharmacy) or Doctor of Pharmacy (Pharm D).
  - d) B.Sc. or OD Optometry.

**NOTE:** All prerequisite O/L and A/L subjects must have been obtained before matriculation for the required degree qualifying you for Direct Entry Admission.

#### **FACULTY OF EDUCATION**

#### DEPARTMENT OF ADULT AND NON-FORMAL EDUCATION

#### THE DEPARTMENT OFFERS COURSES LEADING TO THE AWARD OF:

- A. Bachelor Degree (B.Ed) in Adult Education
- B. Bachelor of Science or (Art Education) Degree (B.A., B.Sc.) in Adult Education plus teaching subjects which include Economics and Statistics, English Language and Literature. Geography and Regional Planning, Political Science and Fine Art.

#### B. Ed Adult Education Programme.

This course aims at producing high level manpower in the area of Adult Education by equipping the students with the requisite knowledge that will enable them contribute to the growth and improvement of the discipline as well as contribute to national development.

### 1.1 Admission Requirements for the Four-Year Full-Time Degree Programme (UTME)

Candidates seeking admission into this programme should possess any of the following qualifications:

At least five Ordinary Level credit passes in WASC, GCE, SSCE (WASC/NECO) NTC, NBC (NABTEB) or at least five merit – level passes in Teacher's Grade II certificate Examination (TCII) or any recognized equivalent at not more than two sittings. The subjects should include English Language and Mathematics for teaching subjects which are Economics and Statistics. Political Science and Geography & Regional Planning.

Candidates for the B. Ed Adult Education (Professional) do not require mathematics and B.A (Ed) Adult Education/English & Literature do not require a Credit in Mathematics.

**NOTE:** The University Matriculation examination is compulsory for candidates wishing to study B.A. (Ed.) and B.Sc. (Ed.) Adult Education combined with teaching subjects.

**NOTE:** The Unified Tertiary Matriculation Examination (UTME) subjects are:

#### 1.1.1 B. Ed Adult Education (Professional)

- (a) Use of English
- (b) Any other three subjects chosen from Arts or Social Sciences

#### 1.1.2 B.A. (Ed) Adult Education/English & Literature

- (a) Use of English
- (b) Literature in English

- (c) One Arts subject
- (d) Any other subject

#### 1.1.3 B.A. (Ed) Adult Education/Fine Arts

- (a) Use of English
- (b) Fine Art
- (c) One Arts subject
- (d) Any other subject

#### 1.1.4 B.Sc. (Ed) Adult Education/Economics & Statistics

- (a) Use of English
- (b) Economics
- (c) Mathematics
- (d) One other Arts or Social Science subject

#### 1.1.5 B.Sc. (Ed) Adult Education/Political Science & Public Administration

- (a) Use of English
- (b) Government/History
- (c) One Social Science subject
- (d) Any other subject

#### 1.1.6 B.Sc. (Ed) Adult Education/Geography and Regional Planning

- (a) Use of English
- (b) Geography
- (c) One Social Science subject
- (d) Any other subject

### 1.2 Admission Requirements for the Three-Year Full-Time Degree Programme (Direct Entry)

Candidates who possess any of the following qualifications may be considered for admission.

- (i) At least two-merit level passes in relevant subjects at the Nigeria Certificate in Education (NCE) and three Ordinary Level Credit passes in WASC, SSC/GCE (NECO,WAEC)/NTC, NBC (NABTEB) or at least three merit level passes in Teacher Grade II Certificate Examinations (TC II) or any of their recognized equivalent obtained at one sitting. The 'O' Level credit should include English Language.
- (ii) Three merit passes at the NCE in the relevant subject areas and two Ordinary Level credit passes in WAEC/SSCE/GCE/(NECO, WAEC)/NTC/NBC (NABTEB) or two Merit Level passes in TC II or any recognized equivalent obtained at one sitting. The 'O' level credit should include English Language.
- (iii) At least a merit pass in the University of Benin Diploma in any of the following:

Adult Education and Community Development, Social Work (DSW), Theatre Arts (DTA), Physical Education (DPE), Health Education (DHE), Public Administration (DPA), Mathematics Education (DME), Agricultural Economics (DAE), Fisheries, Forestry and Wild life Management (DFFW), Agriculture Extension and Co-operatives (DAEC) and three Ordinary Level

Credit passes in WASC/SSCE/GCE (NECO, WAEC), NTC/NBC (NABTEB) or three merit level passes in TC II or any recognized equivalent obtained at one sitting. The subjects should include English Language.

(iv) Diploma with at least an upper credit level pass from any other recognized University in Adult Education (DPE), Health Education (DHE), Public Administration (DPA), Mathematics Education (DME), Agriculture Economics (DAE), Fisheries, Forestry and Wild Life Management (DFFW), Agriculture Extension and Co-operatives (DAEC), and three Ordinary Level Credit passes in WASC/SSCE/GCE (NECO, WAEC), NTC/NBC (NABTEB) or three merit level passes in TC II or any recognized equivalent obtained at one sitting.

**NOTE:** The subject should include English Language.

(v) At least two Advanced level pass in GCE or Higher School Certificate (HSC) in arts/Social Science subjects obtained at one sitting and three Ordinary Level Credit passes in WASC/SSCE/GCE (NECO, WAEC), NTC/NBC (NABTEB) or three merit level passes in TC II or any recognized equivalent obtained at one sitting.

**NOTE**: The subjects should include English Language

(vi) Ordinary National Diploma (OND) with at least an overall upper credit level pass in any of the above subject areas from a recognized Polytechnic or College of Technology and three Ordinary Level Credit or merit level passes in TC II or any recognized equivalent obtained at one sitting.

**NOTE**: The subjects should include English Language

### 1.3 Admission Requirement for Five-Year Part-Time Degree Programme (Direct Entry)

Candidates seeking admission into this programme should possess any of the following qualifications:

(i) At least two merit level passes in the relevant teaching subjects in Nigeria Certificate of Education (NCE) and three Ordinary Level Credit passes in WASC, SSCE/GCE (NECO, WAEC), NTC/NBC (NABTEB) or three merit level passes in Teacher Grade II Certificate Examinations (TC II) or any recognized equivalent obtained at one sitting.

**NOTE**: The subject should include English Language.

(ii) At least three merit level passes in NCE and two ordinary level credit passes in WASC, SSCE/GCE (NECO, WAEC), NTC/NBC (NABTEB) or two merit level passes in Teacher Grade II (TC II) or any recognized equivalent obtained at one sitting.

(iii) At least an Upper Credit Level in Diploma in Adult Education (DAE), Social Work (DSW), Theatre Arts (DTA), Public Administration (DPA), Health Education (DME), Agricultural Economics (DAE), Agricultural Extension and Co-operatives (DAEC), Fisheries, Forestry and Wild Life Management from a recognized University and five ordinary level credit passes in WASC, SSC/GCE (NECO, WAEC), NTC/NBC (NABTEB) or at least three merit level passes in the Teacher Grade II Certificate Examination (TC II) or any recognized equivalent obtained at not more than two sittings.

**NOTE**: The subject should include English Language.

#### IN GENERAL

- (iv) A pass in NCE General English/a merit in TC II and NCE Basic Mathematics are regarded as equivalent of Ordinary Level Credit pass in English Language and Mathematics respectively.
- (v) Where a candidate is unable to matriculate because of deficiency in English or Mathematics, General English or Basic Mathematics at NCE shall be accepted but not both.
- (vi) Holders of Ordinary National Diploma (OND) are required to fulfil the UTME requirements

#### (BA/ED) ADULT EDUCATION/ENGLISH AND LITERATURE

### A. Admission Requirement for the Four-Year Full-Time Degree Programme (UTME)

Candidates seeking admission into this Programme should possess any of the following qualifications:

At least five Ordinary Level credit passes in WASC, WAEC SSCE/GCE, NECO/SSCE or at least five merit-level passes in the Teachers' Grade II (TC II) examinations or its recognized equivalent at not more than two sittings. The subjects should include English Language and Literature in English, and another Arts subject, (to include Government).

Note: Unified Tertiary Matriculation Examination (UTME) subjects are:

- (a) Use of English
- (b) Literature in English
- (c) One Art subject and
- (d) Any other subject

### B. Admission Requirements For The Three-Year Degree Programme (Direct Entry)

In addition to  ${\bf B}$  above, candidates who possess any of the following qualifications may be considered for admission:

- (i) At least two Advanced Level passes in the General Certificate of Education (GCE) or the Higher School Certificate (HSC) or its recognized equivalent. The subjects should include Literature in English and one other Arts subject.
- (ii) At least a credit-level pass in the Diploma in Theatre Arts (DTA) of the University of Benin or an equivalent qualification (with at least an upper credit-level pass) from any other recognized University.
- (iii) Nigeria Certificate of Education (NCE) with at least a credit-level pass in English Language as Principal subject from a recognized College of Education. In addition, candidates should have at least an overall credit-level pass.
- (iv) At least an upper-credit pass in the Ordinary National Diploma (OND) in Mass Communication from a recognized Polytechnic or College of Technology.

#### B. Sc (Ed) ADULT EDUCATION/ECONOMICS AND STATISTICS

A. Admission Requirements into four year full Time degree programme (UTME)
West African School/SSCE Certificate, WASC in Credit passes in at least five subjects which should include English Language and Mathematics (obtained at not more than two sittings) or equivalent Credit Passes in the General Certificate of Education at the Ordinary Level (also obtained in not more than two sittings). There are no waivers for credit passes in English Language and Mathematics.

**Note**: Unified Tertiary Matriculations Examinations (UTME) subjects are:

- a) Use of English
- b) Mathematics
- c) Economics
- d) One other Art or Social Science subject
- **B.** Admission Requirements for three full Time degree programme (Direct Entry)
  Requirements in **A** (a) above plus two or more subjects in the General Certificate of
  Education at the Advanced level or the High School Certificate one of the subjects
  must be Economics.

#### ADULT EDUCATION AND POLITICAL SCIENCE

### (A) Admission Requirements for four year full-time degree programme (UTME)

At least five credit passes in the WASC/SSCE/NECO or GCE (O/L) or at least five merit passes in TC II. These must include English Language and Mathematics plus Government or History and any Social Science subject, of which must have been obtained in not more than two examination sittings.

**NOTE:** Unified Tertiary Matriculation Examination (UTME) subjects are:

- (a) Use of English Language
- (b) Government/History
- (c) One other Social Science subject
- (d) Any other subject.

### (B) Admission Requirements for Three Year Full-Time degree Programme (Direct Entry)

- i. Requirement A (i) above, Plus
- ii. GCE (A/L) Passes or H. Sc. (principal level passes) in at least two social science subject one of which must be Government.
- iii. Holders of the NCE with specialization in Government or History and any other Social Science subjects with an overall pass with merit.
- iv. Holders of the Diploma in Public Administration (DPA) of the University of Benin or any other recognized Institution with at least an overall pass with credit.
- v. Holders of the Diploma in Local Government of any recognized Institution with at least an overall pass with credit.
- vi. Holders of Diploma in Social Work. (DSW) of the University of Benin or any other recognized Institution with at least an overall pass with credit.
- vii. Holders of the Ordinary National Diploma (OND) with credit passes in related Social Science subjects for example Government, Mass Communication etc.
- viii. Holders of the Diploma in International Relations of any recognized Institution with at least an overall pass with credit.

#### ADULT EDUCATION/GEOGRAPHY & REGIONAL PLANNING

#### A. Admission Requirement for four year full Time degree programme (UTME)

Candidates seeking admission into this programme should possess any of the following;

A Senior Secondary Certificate of General Certificate of Education or their equivalent with at least five Credit Passes which must include English Language and Geography at not more than two sittings.

**NOTE:** The UTME subjects are;

- i. Use of English,
- ii. Geography
- iii. and other Social Science Subjects
- iv. or any other Science subject.

#### B. Admission Requirements for three year full-time degree (Direct Entry)

To be eligible for Admission into this Programme a student must obtain.

i. At least five Credit Passes in the General Certificate of Education or its equivalent of which at least two shall be at the Advanced Level or five Credit Passes of which at least three shall be at the Advanced level, provided that such passes are not

- counted at both levels of the examination. Two A Level subjects must include Geography and any other Social Science or Science subjects while the "O" Level subject must include English Language and Maths.
- ii. A Merit Pass in the N.C.E. English Language or a pass in the General Paper at the H.S.C. is acceptable as fulfilling the English Language requirement for Direct Entry only, and
- iii. At Least a Credit in Mathematics

### DEPARTMENT OF CURRICULUM & INSTRUCTIONAL TECHNOLOGY (CIT)

The Department offers the following Degree Programmes:

B.Sc. (Ed) Biology

B.Sc. (Ed) Chemistry

B.Sc. (Ed) Computer Science

B.Sc. (Ed) Integrated Science

B.Sc. (Ed) Mathematics

B.Sc. (Ed) Physics

B.Sc. (Ed) Social Studies

#### Admission Requirements for Four-Year Full-Time Degree Programme (UTME)

#### A. B. Sc (Ed) Biology

Candidates seeking admission into this programme should posses any of the following qualifications:

At least five Ordinary Level Credit passes in WASC, WAEC, SSCE/GCE, NECO/SSCE, NABTEB, NTC/NBC or at least a five-merit level passes in the Teacher's Grade II Certificate Examination (TC II) or any of their recognized equivalents obtained at not more than two sittings. The subjects should include English Language, Biology, Chemistry and Mathematics.

Note: The Unified Tertiary Matriculation Examination (UTME) subjects are:

- (a) Use of English
- (b) Biology
- (c) Chemistry
- (d) Physics or Mathematics

#### B. B. Sc (Ed) Chemistry

Candidates seeking admission into this programme should posses any of the following qualifications:

At least five Ordinary Level Credit passes in WASC, WAEC, SSCE/GCE, NECO/SSCE, NABTEB, NTC/NBC or at least five merit level passes in the Teacher's Grade II Certificate Examination (TC II) or any of thier recognized equivalents obtained at not

more than two sittings. The subjects should include English Language, Chemistry and Mathematics and two others from Biology, Agricultural Science and Physics.

Note: The Unified Tertiary Matriculation Examination (UTME) subjects are:

- (a) Use of English
- (b) Chemistry
- (c) Mathematics
- (d) Physics or Biology

### C. B. Sc. (Ed) Computer Science

Candidates seeking admission into this programme should possess any of the following qualifications:

At least five Ordinary Level Credit passes in WASC, WAEC, SSCE/GCE, NECO, SSCE, NABTEB, NTC/NBC or at least five merit level passes in the Teacher's Grade II Certificate Examination (TC II) or any of their recognized equivalents obtained at not more than two sittings. The subjects should include English Language, Mathematics, Physics and any other two subjects of which should be from Science or Social Science.

Note: The Unified Tertiary Matriculation Examination (UTME) subjects are:

- (a) Use of English
- (b) Mathematics
- (c) Physics
- (d) And any other Science or Social Science subject.

### D. B. Sc (Ed) Integrated Science

Candidates seeking admission into this programme should posses any of the following qualifications:

At least five Ordinary Level Credit passes in WASC, WAEC, SSCE/GCE, NECO,/SSCE, NABTEB, NTC/NBC or at least five merit level passes in the Teacher's Grade II Certificate Examination (TC II) or any of their recognized equivalents obtained at not more than two sittings. The subjects should include English Language, Mathematics, Chemistry, Biology, Physics, and any other from Agricultural Science and Geography.

Note: The Unified Tertiary Matriculation Examination (UTME) subjects are:

- (a) Use of English
- (b) Biology
- (c) Chemistry
- (d) Physics or Mathematics

### E. B. Sc (Ed) Mathematics

Candidates seeking admission into this programme should possess any of the following qualifications:

At least five Ordinary Level Credit passes in WASC, WAEC, SSCE/GCE, NABTEB, NTC/NBC or at least five merit level passes in the Teacher's Grade II Certificate Examination (TC II) or any of their recognized equivalents obtained at not more than two

sittings. The subjects should include English Language, Mathematics, Physics and any other form Science or Social Science.

Note: The Unified Tertiary Matriculation Examination (UTME) subjects are:

- (a) Use of English
- (b) Mathematics
- (c) Physics
- (d) And any Science or Social Science subject

### F. B. Sc (Ed) Physics

Candidates seeking admission into this programme should possess any of the following qualifications:

At least five Ordinary Level Credit passes in WASC, WAEC, SSCE/GCE, NECO/SSCE, NABTEB, NTC/NBC or at least five merit level passes in the Teacher's Grade II Certificate Examination (TC II) or any of their recognized equivalents obtained at not more than two sittings. The subjects should include English Language, Physics, and Mathematics in addition to two other science subjects one of which should be Chemistry or Further Mathematics.

Note: The Unified Tertiary Matriculation Examination (UTME) subjects are:

- (a) Use of English
- (b) Mathematics
- (c) Physics
- (d) Chemistry or Biology

### G. BSc. (Ed) Social Studies

Candidates seeking admission into this programme should possess any of the following qualifications:

At least Five Ordinary level credit passes in WASC, WAEC, SSCE/GCE, NECO/SSCE, NABTEB, NTC/NBC or at least, five merit level passes in Teacher's Grade II Certificate Examinations (TC II) or any of their recognized equivalents obtained at not more than two sittings. The subjects should include English Language, Mathematics and any other Social Science subjects.

Note: The Unified Tertiary Matriculation Examination (UTME) subjects are:

- (a) Use of English
- (b) Mathematics
- (c) And any two of Economics, Government and Geography

# Admission Requirements for the Three-Year Full-Time Degree Programme (Direct Entry)

Candidates who possess any of the following qualifications may be considered for admission:

- (i) At least two merit level passes in the relevant subjects at the Nigeria Certificate in Education (NCE) and three Ordinary level credit passes in WASC, WAEC, SSCE/GCE, NECO/SSCE, NABTEB, NTC/NBC or three merit level passes in the Teacher's Grade II Certificate (TC II) or any of their recognized equivalents obtained at one sitting or five credits level passes at two sittings. The 'O' level subjects or equivalents should include English Language and Mathematics and subjects relevant to the intended course of study (see UTME Requirements).
- (ii) At least a merit level pass in the University of Benin Diploma or Diploma in relevant courses from a recognized institution and five Ordinary Level credit passes including English Language and Mathematics obtained at not more than two sittings. The subjects should be relevant to the intended course of study (see UTME Requirements).
- (iii) At least two Advanced Level passes in the General Certificate of Education (GCE) or the Higher School Certificate (HSC) or any other recognized equivalent in the relevant subject areas and five Ordinary Level credit passes in WASC, WAEC, GCE, NECO/SSCE, NABTEB, NTC/NBC or five merit passes at the TC. II or any other recognized equivalent obtained at not more than two sittings including English Language and Mathematics. The O' Level subject or equivalent should be relevant to the intended course of study (see UTME Requirements).

### Admission Requirements For the Five and Six-Year Part-Time Degree Programme For All CIT Programmes.

The requirements are the same as for the Four-Year and Three-Year Full-Time Programmes.

# DEPARTMENT OF EDUCATIONAL EVALUATION & COUNSELLING PSYCHOLOGY

I. B. Sc. (Ed) G & C (Biology)

### (A) Admission Requirements For Four-Year Full-Time Degree Programme. (UTME)

Candidate should possess five credit passes at SSCE, GCE, NECO in not more than 2 sittings, including English Language, Mathematics, Biology, Chemistry and any other Science subject in addition to the UTME and PUTME requirements.

Note: The Unified Tertiary Matriculation Examination (UTME) Subjects are:

- i. Use of English
- ii. Mathematics
- iii. Biology
- iv. Chemistry or Physics

#### (B) Admission Requirements for Three-Year Full-Time Degree Programme (DE)

(i) In addition to the Matriculation Requirements, (i.e a above) candidates should posses a minimum of merit in the relevant teaching subject(s) at the NCE or at least Credit Passes in not less than two subjects at the GCE 'A' Level. A merit in the relevant subject at Diploma of the University of Benin is accepted.

#### 2. B. Sc (Ed) G&C (Social Studies):

### (A) Admission Requirements for Four-Year Full-Time Degree Programme (UTME)

Candidates should possess five credit passes at SSCE O' Level, GCE, NECO in not more than two sittings including English Language, Mathematics and any three Social Science subjects, including UTME and PUTME requirements.

Note: The Unified Tertiary Matriculation Examination (UTME) subjects are:

- (a) Use of English
- (b) Mathematics
- (c) Any two of Economics, Government and Geography

#### (B) Admission Requirements for Three-Year Full-Time degree Programme (DE)

- i. In addition to the Matriculation Requirements, (i.e 2 (A) above), Candidates should possess a minimum of merit in the relevant teaching subject(s) at the NCE at least credit passes in not less than two subjects at the GCE 'A' Level. A merit in the relevant subject at Diploma of the University of Benin is accepted.
- ii. At least two merit level passes in the relevant subjects at the Nigeria Certificate in Education (NCE). In addition, candidate should possess five Ordinary Level Credit passes in WASSCE, WAEC/GCE, NECO, SSCE/GCE, NABTEB, NTC/NBC or any other recognized equivalent obtained at not more than two sittings. The 'O' Level subjects or equivalents should include English Language and Mathematics and subjects relevant to the intended course of study (see UTME Requirements).
- iii. At least a merit level pass in the University of Benin Diploma or Diploma in relevant courses from a recognized institution and five Ordinary Level Credit passes including English Language and Mathematics obtained at not more than two sittings. The subjects should be relevant to the intended course of study (see UTME Requirement).
- iv. At least two advanced Level passes in the General Certificate (GCE) or the Higher School Certificate (HSC) or any other recognized equivalent in the relevant subjects areas and five Ordinary Level Credit passes in WASSCE, WAEC, GCE, NECO, SSCE/GCE, NABTEB, NTC/NBC or any other recognized equivalent obtained at not more than two sittings including English Language and Mathematics. The '0' Level subjects or equivalent should be relevant to the intended course of study (see UTME Subjects).

### DEPARTMENT OF EDUCATIONAL FOUNDATION (DEF)

#### **EDUCATION/ENGLISH & LITERATURE**

#### A. Admission Requirements for Four Year Full-Time Programme (UTME)

At least five (5) Ordinary Level Credit pass in WASC / SSC / GCE / NECO / NTC / NBC (NABTEB) / Teacher Grade Two Certificate (TC II) or any other recognized equivalents obtained in not more than two (2) sittings. The O'Level credit passes should be in English Language & Literature and any other Arts and Social Science subjects.

Note: The Unified Tertiary Matriculation Examination (UTME) subjects are:

- (a) Use of English
- (b) English Literature
- (c) One Art subject
- (d) Another Art or Social Science Subject

### B. Admission Requirements for the Three-Year Full-Time Degree Programmes (Direct Entry)

Candidates who possess any of the following qualifications may be considered for admission:

- (i) At least three merit level passes in relevant subjects at the Nigeria Certificate in Education (NCE) and three Ordinary Level Credit level passes in WASC / SSC / GCE / NECO / NTC / NBC (NABTEB) / Teacher's Grade Two Certificate (TC II) or any of their recognized equivalents obtained in not more than one sitting. One of the "O" level credits should be English Language.
- (ii) At least two Advanced level passes in relevant subjects at the General Certificate of Education (GCE) or the Higher School Certificate (HSC) or any recognized equivalents and at least five Ordinary Level Credit level passes in WASC / SSC / GCE / NECO / NTC / NBC (NABTEB) / Teacher's Grade II Certificate Examination (TC II) or any other recognized equivalent obtained in not more than two sittings. The subjects should include English Language and Literature, History or Government, Religious Studies, and any other Arts subject.
- (iii) At least a merit level pass in Diploma in English, French, History (International Relations) from the University of Benin or at least a credit level pass from other recognized Universities and at least five Credit level passes in WASC / SSC / GCE / NECO / NTC / NBC (NABTEB) / Teacher's Grade Two Certificate (TC II) or any other recognized equivalent obtained at not more than two sittings. The subjects should include English Language and Literature, History or Government, Religious studies and any other Arts subject.

#### **EDUCATION/EDO LANGUAGE**

### A. Admission Requirements for Four year Full-Time programme (UTME)

Candidates seeking admission into this programme should possess any of the following qualifications:

(i) At least five (5) Ordinary Level Credit pass in WASC / SSC / GCE / NECO / NTC / NBC (NABTEB) / Teacher Grade Two Certificate (TC II) or any other recognized equivalents obtained in not more than two (2) sittings. The "O" level credit passes should be English Language, Edo/Igbo/Yoruba/ Hausa and any other Arts and Social Science subjects.

Note: The Unified Tertiary Matriculation Examination (UTME) subjects are:

- (a) Use of English
- (b) English Literature
- (c) One Art Subject
- (d) Another Art or Social Science Subject

### B. Admission Requirements for the Three-Year Full-Time Degree Programmes (Direct Entry)

- i) At least three merit level passes in relevant subjects in the Nigeria Certificate in Education (NCE) and three Ordinary Level Credit level passes in WASC / SSC / GCE / NECO / NTC / NBC (NABTEB) / Teacher's Grade Two Certificate (TC II) or any other recognized equivalents obtained in not more than one sitting. The "O" level credit passes should be English Language, Edo/Igbo/Yoruba/Hausa and any other Arts and Social Science subjects.
- ii) At least two Advanced level passes in relevant subjects at the General Certificate of Education (GCE) or the Higher School Certificate (HSC) or any recognized equivalents and at least five Ordinary Level Credit level passes in WASC / SSC / GCE / NECO / NTC / NBC (NABTEB) / Teacher's Grade II Certificate (TC II) or any other recognized equivalent obtained in not more than two sittings. The subjects should include English Language any Local language, History or Government, Religious Studies, and any other Arts subject.
- iii) At least a merit level pass in Diploma in English, French, History (International Relations) from the University of Benin or at least a credit level pass from other recognized Universities and at least five Credit level passes in WASC / SSC / GCE / NECO / NTC / NBC (NABTEB) / Teacher's Grade Two Certificate (TC II) or any other recognized equivalent obtained at not more than two sittings. The subjects should include English Language, any Local language, History or Government, Religious studies and any other Arts subject.

### **EDUCATION/FRENCH**

#### A. Admission Requirements for Four year Full-Time degree programme (UTME)

Candidates seeking admission into this programme should possess any of the following qualifications:

i) At least five (5) Ordinary Level Credit pass in WASC / SSC / GCE / NECO / NTC / NBC (NABTEB) / Teacher Grade Two Certificate (TC II) and any other recognized equivalents obtained in not more than two (2) sittings. The subjects should include English Language, Literature/French and any other Arts subjects.

Note: The Unified Tertiary Matriculation Examination (UTME) subjects are:

- (a) Use of English
- (b) Literature in English
- (c) Two other Arts subject or Social Science Subject

### B. Admission Requirements For The Three-Year Full-Time Degree Programmes (Direct Entry)

- (i) At least three merit level passes in relevant subjects in the Nigerian Certificate in Education (NCE) and three Ordinary Level Credit level passes in WASC / SSC / GCE / NECO / NTC / NBC (NABTEB) / Teacher's Grade Two Certificate (TC II) or any other recognized equivalents obtained in not more than one sitting. The "O" level credit passes should be English Language and French.
- (ii) At least two Advanced level passes in relevant subjects at the General Certificate of Education (GCE) or the Higher School Certificate (HSC) or any recognized equivalents and at least five Ordinary Level Credit level passes in WASC / SSC / GCE / NECO / NTC / NBC (NABTEB) / Teacher's Grade II Certificate (TC II) or any other recognized equivalent obtained in not more than two sittings. The subjects should include English Language and Literature, French/German/Italian, History or Government, Religious Studies, and any other Arts subject.
- (iii) At least a merit level pass in Diploma in English, French, History (International Relations) from the University of Benin or at least a credit level pass from other recognized Universities and at least five Credit level passes in WASC / SSC / GCE / NECO / NTC / NBC (NABTEB) / Teacher's Grade Two Certificate (TC II) or any other recognized equivalent obtained at not more than two sittings. The subjects should include English Language and Literature/French, History or Government, Religious studies and any other Arts subject.

### EDUCATION/FINE & APPLIED ARTS, DRAWING

### A. Admission Requirements for Four-Year Full-Time Degree Programme (UTME)

Candidates seeking admission programme should possess any of the following qualifications:

i) At least five (5) Ordinary Level Credit pass in WASC / SSC / GCE / NECO / NTC / NBC (NABTEB) / Teacher Grade Two Certificate (TC II) or any other recognized equivalents obtained in not more than two (2) sittings. The subjects should include English Language, Fine Arts and any other Arts/Social Science subject.

**Note:** The Unified Tertiary Matriculation Examination (UTME) subjects are:

- (a) Use of English
- (b) Fine Arts
- (c) One Art subject
- (d) Any other subject

### B. Admission Requirements For The Three-Year Full-Time Degree Programmes (Direct Entry)

- (i) At least three merit level passes in relevant subjects in the Nigerian Certificate in Education (NCE) and three Ordinary Level Credit level passes in WASC / SSC / GCE / NECO / NTC / NBC (NABTEB) / Teacher's Grade Two Certificate (TC II) or any other recognized equivalents obtained in not more than one sitting. The "O" level credit passes should be English Language and Fine Arts.
- (ii) At least two Advanced level passes in relevant subjects at the General Certificate of Education (GCE) or the Higher School Certificate (HSC) or any recognized equivalents and at least five Ordinary Level Credit level passes in WASC / SSC / GCE / NECO / NTC / NBC (NABTEB) / Teacher's Grade II Certificate (TC II) or any other recognized equivalent obtained in not more than two sittings. The subjects should include English Language, Fine Arts, History or Government, Religious Studies, and any other Arts subject.
- (iii) At least a merit level pass in Diploma in English, French, History (International Relations) from the University of Benin or at least a credit level pass from other recognized Universities and at least five Credit level passes in WASC / SSC / GCE / NECO / NTC / NBC (NABTEB) / Teacher's Grade Two Certificate (TC II) or any other recognized equivalent obtained at not more than two sittings. The subjects should include English Language, Fine Arts, History or Government, Religious studies and any other Arts subject.

### **EDUCATION/HISTORY**

#### A. Admission Requirements for Four-Year Full-Time Degree Programme (UTME)

Candidates seeking admission into this programme should possess any of the following qualifications:

(i) At least five (5) Ordinary Level Credit pass in WASC / SSC / GCE / NECO / NTC / NBC (NABTEB) / Teacher Grade Two Certificate (TC II) or any other recognized equivalents obtained in not more than two (2) sittings. The subjects should include English Language and History/Government and any other Arts/Social Science subject.

Note: The Unified Tertiary Matriculation Examination (UTME) subjects are:

- (a) Use of English
- (b) History or Government
- (c) One Art Subject
- (d) And any other subject

### B. Admission Requirements For The Three-Year Full-Time Degree Programmes (Direct Entry)

(i) At least three merit level passes in relevant subjects in the Nigerian Certificate in Education (NCE) and three Ordinary Level Credit level passes in WASC / SSC /

GCE / NECO / NTC / NBC (NABTEB) / Teacher's Grade Two Certificate (TC II) or any other recognized equivalents obtained in not more than one sitting. The "O" level credit passes should be English Language and History/Government.

- (ii) At least two Advanced level passes in relevant subjects at the General Certificate of Education (GCE) or the Higher School Certificate (HSC) or any recognized equivalents and at least five Ordinary Level Credit level passes in WASC / SSC / GCE / NECO / NTC / NBC (NABTEB) / Teacher's Grade II Certificate (TC II) or any other recognized equivalent obtained in not more than two sittings. The subjects should include English Language, History or Government, Religious Studies, and any other Arts subject.
- (iii) At least a merit level pass in Diploma in English, French, History (International Relations) from the University of Benin or at least a credit level pass from other recognized Universities and at least five Credit level passes in WASC / SSC / GCE / NECO / NTC / NBC (NABTEB) / Teacher's Grade Two Certificate (TC II) or any other recognized equivalent obtained at not more than two sittings. The subjects should include English Language, History or Government, Religious studies and any other Arts subject.

### **EDUCATION/RELIGIOUS STUDIES**

#### A. Admission Requirements for Four-Year Full-Time degree Programme (UTME)

Candidates seeking admission into this programme should possess any of the following qualifications:

(i) At least five (5) Ordinary Level Credit pass in WASC / SSC / GCE / NECO / NTC / NBC (NABTEB) / Teacher Grade Two Certificate (TC II) or any other recognized equivalents obtained in not more than two (2) sittings. The subjects should include English Language, Religious Knowledge and any other Arts/Social Science subject.

**Note:** The Unified Tertiary Matriculation Examination (UTME) subjects are:

- (a) Use of English
- (b) And any three subjects

### B. Admission Requirements for The Three-Year Full-Time Degree Programmes (Direct Entry)

At least three merit level passes in relevant subjects in the Nigerian Certificate in (i) Education (NCE) and three Ordinary Level Credit level passes in WASC / SSC / GCE / NECO / NTC / NBC (NABTEB) / Teacher's Grade Two Certificate (TC II) or any other recognized equivalents obtained in not more than one sitting. The "O" English level credit passes should be Language and Religious Knowledge/History/Government.

- (ii) At least two Advanced level passes in relevant subjects at the General Certificate of Education (GCE) or the Higher School Certificate (HSC) or any recognized equivalents and at least five Ordinary Level Credit level passes in WASC / SSC / GCE / NECO / NTC / NBC (NABTEB) / Teacher's Grade II Certificate (TC II) or any other recognized equivalent obtained in not more than two sittings. The subjects should include English Language, History or Government, Religious Knowledge, and any other Arts subject.
- (iii) At least a merit level pass in Diploma in English, French, History (International Relations) from the University of Benin or at least a credit level pass from other recognized Universities and at least five Credit level passes in WASC / SSC / GCE / NECO / NTC / NBC (NABTEB) / Teacher's Grade Two Certificate (TC II) or any other recognized equivalent obtained at not more than two sittings. The subjects should include English Language, History or Government, Religious studies and any other Arts subject.

**NOTE:** Admission requirements for the Five and Six year Part-Time degree for all Departments of Educational Foundation programmes are the same as for the Three and Four year Full-Time degree programmes.

### DEPATMENT OF EDUCATIONAL MANAGEMENT

BSc. (Ed) Educational Management

### A. Admission Requirements for Four-Year Degree Programme (UTME)

Candidates seeking admission into the programme are expected to possess the following qualifications.

(i) At least five (5) Ordinary Level Credit passes in: (WASSC/SSC/GCE/ NECO/NEC/NBC (NABTEB/Teacher Grade Two Certificate (TC II) or any other recognized equivalent obtained in not more than two (2) sittings. The subjects should include: English Language and Mathematics and other subjects relevant to the courses of study.

**Note:** The Unified Tertiary Matriculation Examination (UTME) subjects are:

- (a) Use of English
- (b) Mathematics
- (c) Economics/Commerce
- (d) And any other Social Science/Art subject

# A. Admission Requirement For The Three-Year Full-Time Degree Programme (Direct Entry)

(i) At least three merit level passes in relevant subjects in the Nigerian Certificate of Education (NCE) and three Ordinary Level Credit Level passes in (WASC/SSC/GCE/NECO/NEC/NBC, (NABTEB/Teacher's Grade Two Certificate (TII) or any other recognized equivalent obtained in not more than one sitting. The

- "O" level credit passes should be English Language and Mathematics and other subjects relevant to the course of study.
- (ii) At least two Advanced level passes in relevant subjects at the General Certificate of Education (GCE of the Higher School Certificate (HSC) or of any other recognized equivalents and at least five Ordinary Level Credit level passes in (WASCSSC/GCE/NECO/NEC/NBC (NABTEB)/Teacher, Grade Two Certificate (TCII) or any other recognized equivalents obtained in no more than two (2) sittings. The subjects should include English Language and Fine Arts, History or Government, Religious Studies, and Mathematics and other subjects relevant to the course of study.
- (iii) At least a Credit level pass in Diploma in Banking and Finance, Accounting and Urban and Regional Planning or at least upper credit level pass from other recognized institutions. And at last five credit level passes in (WASC/SSC/GCE/NECO/NEC/NBC (NABTEB/Teacher grade Two Certificate (TCII) or any other recognized equivalents obtained in not more than two (2) sittings. The subjects should include English Language and Mathematics.

### **EDUCATION/ECONOMICS AND STATISTICS**

### A. Admission Requirement For Four-Year Degree Programme (UTME)

Candidates seeking admission into this programme should possess any of the following qualifications:

i) At least five Ordinary Level Credit Passes in WASC / SSC / GCE / NECO /NTC / NBC (NABTEB)/ Teacher's Grade II Certificate Examination (TC.II) or any of their recognized equivalents obtained at not more than two sittings. The subjects should include English Language and Mathematics.

**Note:** The Unified Tertiary Matriculation Examination (UTME) subjects are:

- (a) Use of English
- (b) Economics
- (c) Mathematics
- (d) And any other subject

# B. Admission Requirements For The Three-Year Full-Time Degree Programmes (Direct Entry)

(i) At least three merit level passes in relevant subjects in the Nigerian Certificate in Education (NCE) and three Ordinary Level Credit level passes in WASC / SSC / GCE / NECO / NTC / NBC (NABTEB) / Teacher's Grade Two Certificate (TC II) or any other recognized equivalents obtained in not more than one sitting. The "O" level credit passes should include English Language and Mathematics.

- (ii) At least two Advanced level passes in relevant subjects at the General Certificate of Education (GCE) or the Higher School Certificate (HSC) or any recognized equivalents and at least five Ordinary Level Credit level passes in WASC / SSC / GCE / NECO / NTC / NBC (NABTEB) / Teacher's Grade II Certificate (TC II) or any other recognized equivalent obtained in not more than two sittings. The subjects should include English Language and Mathematics.
- (iii) At least a merit level pass in Diploma in Banking and Finance, accounting from the University of Benin or at least a credit level pass in these areas from other recognized Universities and at least five Credit level passes in WASC / SSC / GCE / NECO / NTC / NBC (NABTEB) / Teacher's Grade Two Certificate (TC II) or any other recognized equivalent obtained at not more than two sittings. The subjects should include English Language and Mathematics.

### **EDUCATION GEOGRAPHY**

#### A. Admission Requirements for Four-Year Full-Time degree Programme (UTME)

Candidates seeking for admission into this programme should possess any of the following qualifications:

i) At least five Ordinary level credit passes in WASC / SSC / GCE / NECO / NTC / NBC (NABTEB) Teacher Grade Two Certificate Examination (TC II) or any of their recognized equivalents obtained at not more than two sittings. The subjects should include English Language and Mathematics, Geography and any other Social Science subject.

Note: The Unified Tertiary Matriculation Examination (UTME) subjects are:

- (a) Use of English
- (b) Geography
- (c) Mathematics
- (d) Any other subject

# B. Admission Requirements For The Three-Year Full-Time Degree Programmes (Direct Entry)

- (i) At least three merit level passes in relevant subjects in the Nigerian Certificate in Education (NCE) and three Ordinary Level Credit level passes in WASC / SSC / GCE / NECO / NTC / NBC (NABTEB) / Teacher's Grade Two Certificate (TC II) or any other recognized equivalents obtained in not more than one sitting or five credit passes in two sittings. One of the "O" level credit passes should be English Language.
- (ii) At least two Advanced level passes in relevant subjects at the General Certificate of Education (GCE) or the Higher School Certificate (HSC) or any recognized equivalents and at least five Ordinary Level Credit level passes in WASC / SSC / GCE / NECO / NTC / NBC (NABTEB) / Teacher's Grade II Certificate (TC II) or any

- other recognized equivalent obtained in not more than two sittings. The subjects should include English Language.
- (iii) At least a merit level pass in Diploma in French, Fine and Applied Arts, Edo Language from the University of Benin or at least a credit level pass in these areas from other recognized Universities and at least five Credit level passes in WASC / SSC / GCE / NECO / NTC / NBC (NABTEB) / Teacher's Grade Two Certificate (TC II) or any other recognized equivalent obtained at not more than two sittings. The subjects should include English Language while others should be chosen from History/Government, Literature in English, Religious Knowledge, and French Fine Arts.

### **EDUCATION/POLITICAL SCIENCE**

### A. Admission Requirements for Four-Year Full-Time degree programme (UTME)

Candidates seeking admission into this programme should posses any of the following qualifications:

i) At least five Ordinary Level Credit Passes in WASC/ SSC / GCE / NECO / NTC / NBC (NABTEB) Teacher Grade II Certificate Examination (TC.II) or any of their recognized equivalent obtained at not more than two sittings. The subjects should include English Language and Mathematics, Government/History.

**Note:** The Unified Tertiary Matriculation Examination (UTME) subjects are:

- (a) Use of English
- (b) Government/History
- (c) One Social Science subject
- (d) And any other subject

# B. Admission Requirements For The Three-Year Full-Time Degree Programmes (Direct Entry)

- (i) At least three merit level passes in relevant subjects in the Nigerian Certificate in Education (NCE) and three Ordinary Level Credit level passes in WASC / SSC / GCE / NECO / NTC / NBC (NABTEB) / Teacher's Grade Two Certificate (TC II) or any other recognized equivalents obtained in not more than one sitting or five credit passes in two sittings. One of the "O" level credit passes should be English Language and Mathematics.
- (ii) At least two Advanced level passes in relevant subjects at the General Certificate of Education (GCE) or the Higher School Certificate (HSC) or any recognized equivalents and at least five Ordinary Level Credit level passes in WASC / SSC / GCE / NECO / NTC / NBC (NABTEB) / Teacher's Grade II Certificate (TC II) or any other recognized equivalent obtained in not more than two sittings. The subjects should include English Language, Government/History.

(iii) At least a merit level pass in Diploma in Public Administration (DPA, Social Work (DSW), Health Administration from the University of Benin or at least a credit level pass in these areas from other recognized Universities and at least five Credit level passes in WASC / SSC / GCE / NECO / NTC / NBC (NABTEB) / Teacher's Grade Two Certificate (TC II) or any other recognized equivalent obtained at not more than two sittings. The subjects should include English Language, History/Government, and Mathematics, Government/History.

### Admission Requirements for the Five/Six-Year Part-Time degree Programmes.

- (a) B. Sc. (Ed.) Economics and Statistics
- (b) B. Sc (Ed.) Political Science and Public Administration
- (c) B. Sc (Ed.) Geography and Regional Planning.

#### NOTE:

- (a) Admission requirements into these Programmes are the same as those of the full-time Four-Year/Three-Year Degree Programmes of the Department.
- (b) B.Sc. Educational Management, and Diploma in Library Science may be considered.

### EDUCATIONAL MANAGEMENT/POLITICAL SCIENCE

#### A. Admission Requirements Four Year Full-Time Programme (UTME)

Candidates seeking admission into the Programme are expected to possess the following qualifications:

At least five (5) Ordinary Level Credit passes in:

(WASSC/SSC/GCE/NECO/NEC/NBC/NABTEB) Teacher Grade Two Certificates (TC II) or any other recognized equivalent obtained in not more than two (2) sittings. The subjects should include: English Language and Mathematics and other subjects relevant to the course of study.

NOTE: Unified Tertiary Matriculation Examination (UTME) Subjects

- (a) Use of English
- (b) Government or History
- (c) One Social Science Subject
- (d) Any other Subject

# (B) Admission Requirements for the Three-Year Full-Time Degree Programme (Direct Entry)

 i. At least three merit level passes in relevant subjects in the Nigerian Certificate of Education (NCE) and three Ordinary Level Credit Level passes in (WASSCE/SSCE/GCE/NECO/NEC/NBC, NABTEB) Teacher's Grade Two Certificate (TII) or any other recognized equivalent obtained in not more than one sitting. The 'O' Level Credit passes should be English Language and Mathematics and other subjects relevant to the course of study.

- ii. At least two Advanced Level passes in relevant subjects at the General Certificate of Education (GCE of the Higher School Certificate (HSC) or of any other recognized equivalents and at least five Ordinary Level Credit level passes in (WASSCE/GCE/NECO/NEC/NBC/NABTEB) Teacher's Grade Two Certificate (TCII) or any other recognized equivalents obtained in not more than two (2) sittings. The subjects should include English Language and Fine Arts. History or Government, Religious Studies, Mathematics and other subjects relevant to the course of study.
- iii. At least a Credit Level pass in Diploma in Banking and Finance, Accounting and Urban and Regional Planning or at least Upper Credit level pass from other recognized institutions. And at least five credit level passes in (WASSCE/GCE/NECO/NEC/NBC/NABTEB) Teacher's Grade Two Certificate (TCII) or any other recognized equivalents obtained in not more than two (2) sittings. The subjects should include: English Language and Mathematics.

### **EDUCATIONAL MANAGEMENT/ECONOMICS**

#### Admission Requirements for Four-Year Full-Time Degree Programme (UTME)

Candidates seeking admission into the Programme are expected to possess the following qualification:

At least five (5) Ordinary Level Credit passes in:

(WASSCE/GCE/NECO/NEC/NBC/NABTEB) Teacher's Grade Two Certificate (TCII) or any other recognized equivalents obtained in not more than two (2) sittings. The subjects should include: English Language and Mathematics and other subjects relevant to the course of study.

#### NOTE: Unified Tertiary Matriculation Examination (UTME) Subjects are:

- (a) Use of English
- (b) Economics
- (c) Mathematics
- (d) One other Social Science or Art Subject

# (B) Admission Requirements for the Three-Year Full-Time Degree Programme (Direct Entry)

i. At least three merit level passes in relevant subjects in the Nigerian Certificate of Education (NCE) and three Ordinary Level Credit Level passes in (WASSCE,SSC/GCE/NECO/NEC/NBC/NABTEB), Teacher's Grade Two Certificate (TCII) or any other recognized equivalent obtained in not more than one sitting. The 'O' Level credit passes should be English Language and Mathematics and other subjects relevant to the course of study.

- ii. At least two Advanced level passes in relevant subjects at the General Certificate of Education (GCE of the Higher School Certificate (HSC) or of any other recognized equivalents and at least five Ordinary Level Credit level passes in (WASSCE,SSC/GCE/NECO/NEC/NBC/NABTEB), Teacher's Grade Two Certificate (TCII) or any other recognized equivalents obtained in not more than one sitting. The Subjects should include English Language and Fine Arts, History or Government, Religious Studies, and Mathematics and other subjects relevant to the course of study.
- iii. At least a Credit level pass in Diploma in Banking and Finance, Accounting and Urban and Regional Planning or at least upper credit level pass from other recognized institutions, and at least five credit level passes in (WASSCE,SSC/GCE/NECO/NEC/NBC/NABTEB), Teacher's Grade Two Certificate (TCII) or any other recognized equivalents obtained in not more than one sitting. The Subjects should include English Language and Mathematics.

# B/ED EARLY CHILDHOOD EDUCATION AND PRIMARY EDUCATION

### A. Admission Requirements for the Four-Year Full-Time Degree Programme

Admission into the four-year Bachelor of Education in Early Childhood Education programmes shall be in accordance with the prevailing University of Benin Regulation, namely:

- (i) Credit passes in at least five subjects in the Senior Certificate Examinations conducted by West African Examinations Council (WAEC), National Examinations Council (NECO); or
- (ii) Teachers Certificate Grade II at merit level pass or
- (iii) National Business and Technical Examinations Board; (NABTEB) at not more than two sittings.
- (iv) The subjects obtained must include credits in English Language, Mathematics, an Arts subject, and any Science subject.

**Note:** The Unified Tertiary Matriculation Examination (UTME) subjects are:

- (a) Use of English
- (b) And any other three subjects

### B. Admission Requirements for the Three-year Full-Time Degree Programme (Direct Entry)

(i) Nigerian Certificate in Education (NCE) with a minimum of merit pass, in addition to the University Matriculation Examination (UME) admissions requirement;

- (ii) Merit pass in **any** Diploma programme of the University of Benin or any other recognized higher institution;
- (iii) Passes in at least two subjects at one sitting in the Advanced level (General Certificate in Education or Higher School Certificate) examination in addition to three (3) other ordinary level credit passes;
- (iv) National Diploma of any recognized polytechnic with a minimum of merit pass in addition to University Matriculation Examination (UTME) requirements.

### B. Sc./B. Ed LIBRARY AND INFORMATION SCIENCE

### (A) Admission Requirements for Four-Year Full-Time Degree Programme (UTME)

Candidates seeking admission into this Programme should possess any of the following qualifications:

Credit passes in the Senior Secondary Certificate Examination (SSCE) or its equivalent in five (5) subjects including Mathematics and English Language at not more than 2 sittings.

### **UTME Subjects are:**

- (a) Use of English
- (b) Mathematics
- (c) Any other two Arts or Science Subjects.

# (B) Admission Requirements for Three-Year Full-Time Degree Programme (Direct Entry)

In addition to (A) above:

- i. A pass at Merit Level in any relevant Diploma Programme (provided the University's English Language requirement has been satisfied).
  - (ii) Two(2) passes in relevant subjects at Advanced Level SSCE/ and GCE 'O' Level Credit passes in three other subjects including Mathematics and English in not more than two(2) sittings.
  - (iii)At least Merit in two(2) major subjects in relevant areas in the NCE with SSCE/GCE 'O' Level Credit or its equivalent in three (3) other subjects including Mathematics and English Language.
  - (iv)University of Benin Institute of Education Diploma in Library Science merit pass and any other relevant Diploma from recognized institutions with a minimum of credit pass.

# DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH, SAFETY AND ENVIRONMENTAL EDUCATION

#### I B. Sc Health Education

### (A) Admission Requirements For The Four Year Full-Time Programme: (UTME)

Candidates seeking admission into this programme should possess any of the following qualifications:

At least five ordinary level credit pass in WAEC, SSCE/GCE, NECO, SSCE/GCE, NATEB or at least five merit level passes in the Teachers Grade II Certificate Examination (TC II) or any other recognized equivalent obtained at not more than two sittings. They should include English Language, Mathematics and one Science subject.

### NOTE: The Unified Tertiary Matriculation Examination (UTME) subjects are:

- (a) Use of English
- (b) One science subject
- (c) Any other two science or social science subjects.

# (B) Admission Requirement for the Three-Year Full-Time Degree Programme (Direct Entry)

Candidates seeking admission into this programme should possess any of the following qualifications:

- I. At least two merit level passes in the Nigeria Certificate of Education (NCE) one of which should be in Health Education or Biology or Integrated Science and three Ordinary level credit passes in WASC, WAEC, SSCE/GCE, NECO, NABTEB or at least three merit passes in the Teacher Grade II Certificate Examination (TC II) or any other recognized equivalent obtained at one sitting or five 'O' Level credits at not more than two sittings. These should include English Language, and Mathematics.
- II. At least a merit level pas in the University of Benin Diploma or a credit pass from a recognized University in Health Education or Environmental Health or Health Statistics, or Social Works, Health Technology Administration or Community Health and at least three 'O' Level passes in WASC, WAEC, SSCE/GCE, NECO, NABTEB, NTC/NBC or three merit passes in the Teacher's Grade Two Certificate Examination (TCII) or any of their recognized equivalent obtained at one sitting or five 'O' Level credit passes at not more than two sittings. The subjects should include English Language and Mathematics.
- III. Credit pass level in Certificate for Community Extension Worker(CHEW) and five 'O' Level credit passes in WASC, WAEC, SSCE/GCE, NECO, NABTEB, at least five Merit Level passes in the Teacher's Grade II Certificate Examination (TCII) or any other recognized equivalent obtained at one sitting or five 'o' level credits at not

more than two sittings. The subjects should include English Language and Mathematics.

IV. At least Registered Nurse Certificate and Five O'Level credit passes in WASC, WAEC, SSCE/GCE, NECO, NABTEB or at least five merit level passes in the Teacher's Grade Two Certificate Examination (TCII) or any other recognized equivalent obtained at one sitting or five 'O' Level credit at not more than two sittings. The subjects should include English Language and Mathematics.

### II B.Sc Environmental Education

## (A) Admission Requirement For The Four-Year Full-Time Degree Programme (UTME):

Candidates seeking admission into this programme should possess any of the following qualifications:

At least Five Ordinary Level Credit Pass in WAEC, SSCE/GCE, NECO, NABTEB, or at least Five Merit Level Passes in the Teacher's Grade II Certificate Examination (TCII) or any other recognized equivalent obtained at not more than two sittings. The subjects should include English Language, Mathematics and Biology/Agricultural Science.

### NOTE: The Unified Tertiary Matriculation (UTME) Subject are:

- (a) Use of English
- (b) Biology
- (c) Any other two sciences or Social Science subject

### (B) Admission Requirements for the Three-Year Full-Time Degree Programme (Direct Entry)

Candidates seeking admission into this Programme should possess any of the following qualifications:

- i. at least two merit level passes in the Nigeria Certificate of Education (NCE) one of which should be in Health Education, Biology, Biology/Agricultural Science. Integrated Science or Environmental Education and three Ordinary level credit passes in WASC, WAEC, SSCE/GCE, NECO, NABTEB or at least three merit level passes in the Teacher's Grade II Certificate Examination (TCII) or any other recognized equivalent obtained at one sitting or five O' Level credits at not more than two sittings. The subjects should include English Language, Mathematics and Biology/Agricultural Science.
- ii. at least a merit level pass in the University of Benin Diploma or a credit pass from a recognized University in Health Education or Environmental Health Statistics or Social Work, Health Technology Administration or Community Health and at least three O' Level passes in WASC, WAEC, SSCE/GCE, NECO, NABTEB, NTC/NBC or their recognized equivalent obtained at one sitting or five O' Level credit passes at

two sittings. The subjects should include English Language, Mathematics and Biology/Agricultural Science.

#### III B. Sc (Ed.) OCCUPATIONAL HEALTH AND SAFETY EDUCATION

**(A) Admission Requirements for Four-Year Full-Time Degree Programme (UTME)** Candidates seeking admission into this Programme should any of the following qualifications:

At least Ordinary Level Credit pass in WAEC, SSCE/GCE, NECO, SSCE/GCE, NABTEB or at least Five Merit Level Passes in the Teacher's Grade II Certificate Examination (TCII) or any other recognized equivalent obtained at not more than two sittings. The subjects should include English Language, Mathematics, Biology/Health Science and any other two subjects.

### NOTE: The Unified Tertiary Matriculation Examination (UTME) Subjects are:

- (a)Use of English
- (b)Biology
- (c) Any other two Sciences or Social Science subject

# Admission Requirement for the Three-Year Full-Time Degree Programme (Direct Entry)

Candidates seeking admission into this Programme should possess any of the following qualifications:

- (i) at least two merit level passes in the Certificate of Education(NCE) one of which should be in Health Education or Biology or Integrated Science and three Ordinary level Credit passes in WASC, WAEC, SSCE/GCE, NECO, NABTEB or at least Three Merit Level Passes in the Teacher's Grade II Certificate Examination (TCII) or any other recognized equivalent obtained at one sitting or five O' Level credits at not more than two sittings. These should include English Language and Mathematics.
- (ii) At least a merit level pass in the University of Benin Diploma or a credit pass from a recognized University in Health Education or Environmental Health or Health Statistics or Social Work, Health Technology Administration or Community Health and at least three 'O' Level passes in WASC, WAEC, SSCE/GCE, NECO, NABTEB, NTC/NBC or three merit passes in the Teacher's Grade Two Certificate Examination (TCII), or any of their recognized equivalent obtained at one sitting or five 'O' Level credit passes at two sittings. The subjects should include English Language, Mathematics and Biology.
- (iii) Credit pass level in Certificate for Community Health Extension Worker (CHEW) and five O' Level credit passes in WASC, WAEC, SSCE/GCE, NECO, NABTEB, at not more than two sittings. The subjects should include English Language, Mathematics and Biology.
- (iv) At least Registered Nurse Certificate and Five O' Level Credit passes in WASC, WAEC, SSCE/GCE, NECO, NABTEB, or at least five merit level passes in the Teacher's Grade II Certificate Examination (TCII) or any other recognized equivalent obtained at one sitting or five O' Level credits at not more than two sittings. The subjects should include English Language and Mathematics.

### ADMISSION REQUIREMENT FOR THE FIVE-YEAR/SIX-YEAR PART-TIME PROGRAMMES:

The Department offers the following Part-Time Programmes:

- (1) B. Sc Environmental Education
- (2) B. Sc Health Education

NOTE: Admission requirements into these Programmes are the same as those of the Four-Year Full-Time and Three-Year Fulll-Time Degree Programme of the Department.

### DEPARTMENT OF HUMAN KINETICS AND SPORTS SCIENCE The Department offers the following Degree Programmes:

- i. B.Sc (Ed) Human Kinetics and Sports Development
- ii. B.Sc (Ed) Sports Coaching and Management
- iii.B.Sc (Ed) Sports Science and Human Performance

#### A. Admission Requirements for Four-Year Full-Time Degree Programme(UTME)

Candidates seeking admission into the programme should possess any of the following qualifications:

At least five ordinary level credit passes in the Teacher's Grade II Certificate Examination (TCII) or any other recognized equivalent obtained at not more than two sittings. They should include English Language, Mathematics, any Science subject among Physics, Chemistry, Biology or Agricultural Science and any other two subjects.

The Unified Tertiary Matriculation Examination (UTME) Subjects are:

- a. Use of English
- b. Any two Science Subjects among Physics, Chemistry, Biology and Agricultural Science.
- c. Any other Social Science Subject.

# B. Admission Requirements for Three-Year Full-Time Degree Programme (Direct Entry)

#### In addition to (A) above, Candidates should possess any of following qualifications:

- (i) Holders of Diploma in Physics Education, Physical and Health Education or other related areas with at least a merit pass or lower credit or its equivalent are eligible.
- (ii) Holders of NCE in Physical Education, Physical and Health Education or other areas at merit pass also qualify.

### C. Admission Requirements for Five-Year/Six-Year Part-Time Degree Programme:

The Department Offers Part-Time Programme for only;

B. Sc (Ed) Human Kinetics and Sports Development.

NOTE: Admission requirements are the same as the four-year full-time and three-year full-time degree programmes.

# DEPARTMENT OF VOCATIONAL AND TECHNICAL EDUCATION PROGRAMMES OFFERED

- (a) Undergraduate Programmes
  - 1. B.Sc (Ed) Agriculture Education (Full-Time and Part-Time)
  - 2. B.Sc. (Ed) Business Education (Full-Time and Part-Time) with options in
    - (i) Accounting Education
    - (ii) Office Technology and Management.
  - 3. B.Sc. (Ed). Home Economics Education (Full-Time and Part-Time)
  - 4. B.Sc. (Ed). Industrial Technical Education (Full-Time and Part-Time) with options in
    - (i) Automobile Technology.
    - (ii) Building/Woodwork Technology.
    - (iii) Electrical/Electronics Technology.
    - (iv) Metal Work Technology.

#### **DURATION OF PROGRAMME**

- i. Four year degree programme (Full-Time) UTME
- ii. Three year degree programme (Full-Time) Direct Entry
- iii. Five year degree sandwich programme
- iv. Six year degree Part-Time programme.

#### Admission Requirements for the Four-Year Full-Time Degree Programme (UTME)

#### **B.Sc.** (Ed) Agriculture Education

Candidates seeking admissions into this programme should possess any of the following qualifications:

At least five ordinary level credits passes in WASC, SSCE/GCE, NECO SSCE/GCE, NABTEB, NTC, NBC or at least five merit-level passes in TC.II or any of their recognized equivalent obtained at not more than two sittings. The subjects should include English Language, Mathematics, Agricultural Science and any other two science subjects.

**NOTE:** The Unified Tertiary Matriculation Examination (UTME) subjects are:

- (a) Use of English
- (b) Agricultural Science or Biology
- (c) Economics or Geography or Chemistry
- (d) Any other science subject.

### B. Sc. (Ed) Business Education

Candidates seeking admission into this programme should possess any of the following qualifications:

At least Five Ordinary Level credit passes in WASC, WAEC SSCE/GCE, NECO NABTEB, NTC/NBC or their recognized equivalent obtained at not more than two sittings or at least five merit passes in the Teachers' Grade II Certificate Examination (TC.II) or any of its recognized equivalent obtained in not more than two sittings. The subjects should include English Language, Mathematics and any other three subjects chosen from Social/Management Sciences e.g. Economics, Government, Geography and Accounting or Commerce any other Social Science subject/ or commercial subject/ or Art subject.

**NOTE:** The Unified Tertiary Matriculation Examination (UTME) subjects are:

- (a) Use of English
- (b) Economics or Commerce
- (c) Mathematics
- (d) Any other subject

#### B. Sc. (Ed) Home Economics

Candidates seeking admission into this programme should possess any of the following qualifications:

At least Five Ordinary Level credit passes in WASC, SSCE/GCE, NECO SSCE/GCE, NABTEB, NTC/NBC or at least five merit-level passes in TC.II or any of their recognized equivalent obtained at not more than two sittings. The subjects should include English Language, Mathematics, and other three related subjects chosen from Agriculture Science, Physics, Biology, Chemistry, Food and Nutrition or Clothing and Textiles or Home Management, or Trade (Catering, Craft Practice) or Fine and Applied Arts.

**NOTE:** The Unified Tertiary Matriculation Examination (UTME) subjects are:

- (a) Use of English
- (b) Biology or Agricultural Science.
- (c) Any other two Subjects from Science, Applied Science or Social Science.

#### **B.Sc.** (Ed) Industrial Technical Education

Candidates seeking admission into this programme should possess any of the following qualifications:

i. At least Five ordinary level credit passes in WASC, WAEC SSCE/GCE, NECO SSCE/GCE, NABTEB, NTC/NBC or at least five merit-level passes in TC.II or any other recognized equivalent obtained at not more than two sittings. The subjects should include English Language, Mathematics and any other three subjects chosen from Physics or Chemistry or Biology or Agric. Science or Technical Drawing or Metal Work or Woodwork or Electrical/Electronics or Auto mechanic Technology.

**NOTE:** The Unified Tertiary Matriculation Examination (UTME) subjects are:

- (a) Use of English
- (b) Mathematics
- (c) Physics
- (d) And any other Science or Technical subject.

# Admission Requirements for the Three-Year Full-Time Degree Programme (Direct Entry)

### B. Sc (Ed) Agriculture Education

Candidates seeking admission into this programme should possess any of the following qualifications:

At least two merit-level passes in the Nigeria Certificate in Education (NCE) one of which should be Agricultural Science and at least Three Ordinary level passes in WASC, WAEC SCCE/GCE, NECO SSCE/GCE NABTEB, NTC/NBC or at least three merit-level passes in TC.II or any of their recognized equivalent obtained at one sitting or five credit level passes at two sittings. The subjects should include English Language, Mathematics, Agricultural Science or/and any other Science subjects.

#### B. Sc. (Ed) Business Education:

Candidates seeking admission into this programme should possess any of the following qualifications:

- i. At least two **merit** level passes in the Nigeria Certificate in Education (NCE) including Business Education/Accounting/Secretarial Education/Office Technology and Management and three Ordinary Level credit passes in WASC, WAEC SSCE/ GCE, NECO SSCE/GCE NABTEB, NTC/NBC or at least three merit level passes in TC.II or any of their recognized equivalent obtained at not more than one sitting, or five merit level passes at two sittings. The subjects should include English Language, Mathematics and any other subjects chosen from Economics, Government, Geography, Accounting or Commerce and any other social science subjects/or commercial subjects/ or Art subjects.
- ii. At least three merit-level passes in the Nigeria Certificate in Education (NCE) including Business Education/Accounting/Secretarial Education/Office Technology and Management and three Ordinary Level credit passes in WASC, WAEC SSCE/GCE, NECO, SSCE/GCE NABTEB, NTC/NBC or at least three merit-level passes in TC.II or any of their recognized equivalent obtained at not more than one sitting or five merit level passes at two sittings. The subjects should include English Language, Mathematics and any other subjects chosen from Economics, Government, Geography, Accounting or Commerce any other social science subjects/ or commercial subjects/ or Art subjects.

- iii. Joint Examination Board (JEB) London Teacher's Diploma in Shorthand and Typewriting from R.S.A. National Secretarial Certificate (SC) and at least three Ordinary Level credit passes in WASC, WAEC SSCE/GCE, NECO SSCE/GCE NABTEB, NTC/NBC or three merit-level passes in the Teacher's Grade II Certificate Examinations (TC.II) obtained at one sitting or five merit level passes or any of their recognized equivalent obtained at not more than two sittings The subjects should include English Language, Mathematics and any other subjects chosen from Economics, Government, Geography, Accounting or any other social science subjects/ or commercial subjects/ or Art subjects.
- iv. National Technical Teacher's Certificate (NTTC) and in addition Advanced Certificate in Shorthand and Typewriting at R.S.A., NSC and R.S.A. and at least three Ordinary Level credit passes in WASC, WAEC SSCE/GCE, NECO SSCE/GCE NABTEB, NTC/NBC or three merit passes from Teacher's Grade II Certificate Examinations (TC.II) in one sitting or five merit level passes including English Language and Mathematics at not more than two sittings.

### B. Sc (Ed) Home Economics Education:

Candidates seeking admission into this programme should possess any of the following qualifications.

- i. At least two merit-level passes in the Nigeria Certificate in Education (NCE) one of which should be in Home Economics and Three ordinary Level credit passes WASC, WAEC SSCE/GCE, NECO, SSCE/GCE NABTEB, NTC/NBC in one sitting or Five Ordinary Level credit passes in two sittings, or at least three merit-level passes in the Teacher's Grade II Certificate Examination (TC II) in one sitting or five merit level passes or its equivalent obtained at two sittings. The subjects should include English Language, Mathematics, Agricultural Science and any other Science subjects.
- ii. At least two merit-level passes in the Nigeria Certificate in Education (NCE) one of which should be in Home Economics and Three Ordinary Level credit passes WASC, WAEC, SSCE/GCE, NECO, NABTEB, NTC/NBC in one sitting or Five Ordinary Level merit passes in two sittings in the Teacher's Grade II Certificate Examinations (TC.II) with three merit passes in one sitting or five merit level passes in two sittings, or any of their recognized equivalent obtained at two sittings. The subjects should include English Language, Mathematics, and other three related subjects chosen from Agriculture Science, Physics, Biology, Chemistry, Food and Nutrition or Clothing and Textiles or Home Management, or Trade (Catering, Craft Practice) or Fine and Applied Arts.
- iii. At least an Upper Credit-level pass in Diploma in Home Economics, Hotel and Catering Management from a recognized University or Polytechnic or College of Technology, and a merit-level pass in Diploma from the University of Benin. In addition, Three Ordinary Level credit passes in one sitting or Five Ordinary Level credit passes in two sittings in WASC, WAEC, SSCE/GCE, NECO, SSCE/GCE

NABTEB, NTC/NBC or two merit-level passes at the Teacher's Grade II certificate Examinations (TC.II) in one sitting or five merit level passes (TC II) at two sittings or any of their recognized equivalent obtained at two sittings. The subjects should include English Language, Mathematics, Agricultural Science and any other Science subjects.

#### B. Sc. (Ed) Industrial Technical Education

Candidates seeking admission into this programme should possess any of the following qualifications:

- i. At least two merit-level passes in the Nigeria Certificate in Education (NCE) one of which should be Technical Education or Physics/Chemistry, Chemistry/Mathematics, Physics/Mathematics and at least three Ordinary Level credit passes in WASC, WAEC, SSCE/GCE, NECO SSCE/GCE, NABTEB, NTC/NBC or two merit level passes at the Teachers Grade II Certificate Examinations (TC.II) or any of their recognized equivalent obtained at one sitting. The subjects should include English Language and Mathematics and any other Science and/or Technical subjects.
- ii. At least two merit-level passes in the Nigeria Certificate in Education (NCE) one of which should be Technical Education or Physics/Chemistry, Chemistry/Mathematics, and at least three Ordinary Level credit passes in WASC, WAEC, SSCE/GCE, NECO, SSCE/GCE, NABTEB, NTC/NBC or two merit level passes at the Teachers Grade II Certificate Examinations (TC.II) in one sitting or five merit passes in two sittings or any of their recognized equivalent obtained at two sittings. The subjects should include English Language, Mathematics and any other Science and Technical subjects.
- iii. City and Guilds (Finals) or Engineering Technicians Certificate and at least three Ordinary Level credit passes in WASC, WAEC, SSCE/GCE, NECO, SSCE/GCE, NABTEB, NTC/NBC, Federal Craft Certificate or two merit level passes at the Teachers Grade II Certificate Examinations (TC.II) in one sitting or five merit passes in two sittings or any of their recognized equivalent obtained at two sittings at least three Ordinary Level credit passes obtained at two sitting. The subjects should include English Language and Mathematics.

### Admission Requirement for the Five-Year Part-Time Degree Programme

The Department offers the following Part-Time Degree Programmes:

B.Sc. (Ed). Agriculture Education

B.Sc. (Ed). Business Education

B.Sc. (Ed). Home Economics Education

B.Sc. (Ed). Industrial Technical Education

The admission requirements into these programmes are the same as for the Four Year Full-Time Degree Programmes.

#### IN GENERAL:

- i. A pass in NCE General English/a merit in TC.II and NCE basic Mathematics are regarded as equivalence of Ordinary Level credit passes in English Language and Mathematics respectively.
- ii. Where a candidate is unable to matriculate because of deficiency in English or Mathematics, General English at NCE shall be accepted but not both.
- iii. Holders of Ordinary National Diploma (OND) are required to fulfil the UTME requirements.

### FACULTY OF ENGINEERING

Admission Requirements for the Degree Programmes in the Faculty of Engineering.

The following Bachelor of Engineering Degree programmes (B. Eng) are offered in the Faculty of Engineering:

- a. Chemical Engineering
- b. Civil Engineering
- c. Computer Engineering
- d. Electrical/Electronic Engineering
- e. Mechanical Engineering
- f. Petroleum Engineering
- g. Production Engineering

### A. Admission Requirements for the Five-Year Full-Time Degree Programme (Unified Tertiary Matriculation Examination [UTME])

Candidates seeking admission into this programme should possess any of the following qualifications:

Five Ordinary Level credit passes in WASC, WAEC SSCE/GCE, NECO SSCE or NABTEB, NTC or any of their recognized equivalents at not more than two sittings. The subjects should include; Physics, Chemistry, Mathematics, and English Language at not more than two sitting.

**NOTE:** The Unified Tertiary Matriculation Examination (UTME) subjects are:

- (a) Use of English Language,
- (b) Mathematics
- (c) Physics
- (d) Chemistry

### B. Admission Requirements for the Four-Year Full-Time Degree Programme (Direct Entry)

In addition to  $\bf A$  above, candidates who possess any of the following qualifications may be considered for admission:

- (i) At least two Advanced Level passes in the General Certificate of Education (GCE) or the Higher School Certificate (HSC) or any of their recognized equivalent at not more than two sittings. The subjects should include Physics, Chemistry and Mathematics.
- (ii) At least a Merit level pass in the University of Benin Diploma in any of the following: (a) Chemical Engineering (DICHE), (b) Computer Engineering (DICE), Diploma in Maritime Studies and ICT

- (iii) At least an Upper credit level pass in the Ordinary National Diploma (OND) in Engineering/Technology awarded by National Board for Technical Education (NBTE) –accredited Polytechnic or College of Technology.
- (iv) At least a Lower credit pass in the Higher National Diploma (HND) in Engineering/Technology awarded by an NBTE accredited Polytechnic or College of Technology.
- (v) At least an Upper credit level pass in the Ordinary National Diploma (OND) and a Lower credit pass in the Higher National Diploma (HND) of the Petroleum Training Institute (PTI), Warri.
- (vi) Diploma in Engineering from other recognized Universities with at least an Upper credit level pass.
- (vii) At least a Second Class Lower degree in the Sciences or Agriculture, a degree in Medicine, Dentistry or Pharmacy.

### C Admission Requirements for the Three-Year Full-Time Degree Programme (Direct Entry).

In addition to  $\bf{A}$  above, candidates who possess any of the following qualifications may be considered for admission:

- (i) At least an Upper credit level pass in the Higher National Diploma (HND) in Engineering/Technology awarded by National Board for Technical Education (NBTE) accredited Polytechnic or College of Technology. Candidate must also posses a minimum of Upper Credit Level Pass in Ordinary National Diploma (OND)
- (ii) At least an Upper credit level pass in the Higher National Diploma (HND) of the Petroleum Training Institute (PTI), Warri.

# D. DIPLOMA IN MARITIME STUDIES, INFORMATION AND COMMUNICATION TECHNOLOGY (DMSICT)

Admission Requirements for Two-Year Diploma in Maritime Studies, Information and Communication Technology.

Candidates seeking admission into this programme should possess any of the following qualifications:

- i) Credit in Mathematics, English Language and credit in three other subjects. The subjects should include Physics, Chemistry as core subjects, Technical Drawing, Biology/Agricultural Science, Economics/Government and Geography at GCE, WASC, WAEC, SSCE/GCE, NECO/SSCE and NABTEB.
- ii) City and Guilds (Part I) in any area of Engineering.
- iii) A qualification equivalent to any of the above.

### **FACULTY OF LAW**

# A. Admission Requirements For The Five-Year Full-Time Degree Programme (UTME)

Candidates seeking admission into this programme should possess any of the following qualifications:

Five O' level Credit passes in WASC, WAEC, SSCE/GCE, NECO/SSCE or any of their recognized equivalents obtained at not more than two sittings. The subjects should include English Language and Literature in English. At least a pass in Mathematics is required.

**NOTE:** Unified Tertiary Matriculation Examinations (UTME) subjects are:

- a) Use of English
- b) Literature in English
- c) And any other two subjects.

### B. Admission Requirements For The Four-Year Full-Time Degree Programme (Direct Entry)

In addition to  $\bf A$  above, candidates who possess any of the following qualifications may be considered for admission:

- (i) Two 'A' level passes in GCE or HSC.
- (ii) Merit level pass in University of Benin Diploma in any of the following:
  - a) Law (DIL)
  - b) Social Work (DSW)
  - c) International Studies & Diplomacy (DISD)
  - d) Public Administration (DPA)
- (iii) Diploma from other recognized Universities with at least an Upper Credit pass in all the area listed in (ii) above.
- (iv) HND with at least Lower Credit pass from a recognized Polytechnic or College of Technology.
- (v) NCE with at least Credit level passes in two subjects from a recognized College of Education.
- (vi) At least a 2<sup>nd</sup> Class Lower Degree from a recognized University.

### **FACULTY OF LIFE SCIENCES**

# DEPARTMENT OF ANIMAL AND ENVIRONMENTAL BIOLOGY (FORMERLY ZOOLOGY)

### **ADMISSION REQUIREMENTS:**

#### A. Admission into the Four-Year degree programme

Students aspiring to major in Animal and Environmental Biology is based on the possession of at least five (05) ordinary level credit passes in West African School Certificate (WASC) Examination, West African Examination Senior Secondary School Certificate WAEC SSCE/GCE Examination, the National Examination Council Examination (NECO SSCE/GCE) or its equivalent in not more than two sittings. The subjects should include English Language, Mathematics, Biology, Chemistry and any other science subjects. Candidates with a pass in Physics may be considered.

The University Tertiary Matriculation Examination (UTME) subjects are: Use of English, Biology, Chemistry and Physics.

# B. Admission Requirements for the Three-Year Full-Time Degree Programme (Direct Entry)

In addition to the requirements in  $\mathbf{A}$  above, candidates who possess any of the following qualifications may be considered for admission:

- (i) A least two advanced level passes in the General Certificate of Education (GCE) or Higher School Certificate (HSC) or its recognised equivalent at not more than two sittings. The subjects should include Biology or Zoology and any other science subject.
- (ii) At least a credit level pass in the University of Benin Diploma in any of the following:
- (a) Food and Brewing Science (DFBS)
- (b) Applied Microbiology (DAM)
- (c) Science Laboratory Technology (DSLT)
- (d) Forestry, Fisheries and Wildlife (DFFW)
- (iii) Diploma from other recognized Universities with at least an upper credit level pass in the areas listed in B (ii) above.

- (iv) Ordinary National Diploma (OND) with at least an upper credit level pass in Science Laboratory Technology (SLT) or Food Technology from a recognized Polytechnic or College of Technology.
- (v) Higher National Diploma (HND) with at least a lower credit level pass in Food Technology, Science Laboratory Technology (SLT) in a relevant area from a recognized Polytechnic or College of Technology.
- (vi) Nigeria Certificate of Education (NCE) with at least a credit level passes in Biology or Zoology from a recognized College of Education. In addition candidates should have at least an overall merit level pass.

### DEPARTMENT OF BIOCHEMISTRY

### **Admission Requirements**

# A. Admission Requirements for the Four-Year Full-Time Degree Programme (UTME)

Candidates seeking admission into this Programme should possess any of the following qualifications:

At least five Ordinary Level credits passes in WASC, WAEC SSCE/GCE, NECO SSCE or at least five merit-level passes in Teachers Grade II Certificate Examination (TC II) or any of their recognized equivalents at not more than two sittings. The subjects should include English Language, Mathematics, Physics, Biology and Chemistry. **NOTE**: The Unified Tertiary Matriculation Examination (UTME) subjects are: Use of English, Biology, Chemistry, Physics or Mathematics.

# B. Admission Requirements for the Three-Year Full-Time Degree Programme (Direct Entry):

In addition to requirement in the above, candidates who possess any of the following qualifications may be considered for admission.

- (i) At least two Advanced Level passes in the General Certificate of Education (GCE) or the Higher School Certificate (HSC) or any of their recognized equivalents at not more than two sittings. The subjects should include any two of Physics, Chemistry and Biology.
- (ii) At least a credit level pass in the University of Benin Diploma in any of the following:
- a) Food and Brewing Science (DFBS)
- b) Analytical and Industrial Chemistry (DAIC)
- c) Science Laboratory Technology (DSLT)
- (iii) Diploma from other recognized Universities with at least an Upper credit level pass in the areas listed in B (ii) above.

- (iv) Ordinary National Diploma (OND) with at least an Upper credit level pass in Science Laboratory Technology (SLT) or Food Technology from recognized Polytechnic or College of Technology.
- (v) Higher National Diploma (HND) with at least a Lower credit level pass in Food Technology or Science Laboratory Technology (SLT) in a relevant area from a recognized Polytechnic or College of Technology.
- (vi) Nigeria Certificate of Education (NCE) with at least a credit level pass in Biology or Chemistry from a recognized College of Education. In addition, candidates should have at least an overall merit level pass.

#### DEPARTMENT OF MICROBIOLOGY

#### **ENTRY REQUIREMENTS:**

### A. Admission Requirements for the Four-Year Full-Time Degree Programme (UTME)

Candidates seeking admission into this Programme should possess any of the following qualifications:

At least five ordinary level credit passes in WASC, WAEC SSCE/GCE, NECO SSCE or at least five merit passes in Teachers' Grade (TC II) examination or its recognised equivalent in not more than two sittings. The subjects should include English Language, Mathematics, Biology, Chemistry, and Physics.

**NOTE:** The Unified Tertiary Matriculation Examination (UTME) subjects are: Use of English, Biology, Chemistry, Physics or Mathematics.

# B Admission Requirements for the Three-Year Full-Time Degree Programme (Direct Entry)

In addition to requirement in  $\mathbf{A}$  above, candidates who possess any of the following qualification may be considered for admission:

- i. At least two Advanced level passes in the General Certificate of Education (GCE) or Higher School Certificate (HSC) or its recognised equivalent at not more than two sittings. The subjects should include Chemistry and any one of Biology, Zoology or Botany.
- ii. At least a credit level pass in the University of Benin Diploma in any of the following:
- a) Applied Microbiology (DAM)
- b) Food and Brewing Science (DFBS)
- c) Science Laboratory Technology (DSLT)
- iii. Diploma from other recognized Universities with at least an upper credit level pass in the areas listed in B (ii) above.
- (iv) Ordinary National Diploma (OND) with at least an upper credit level pass in Science Laboratory Technology (SLT) or Food Technology from a recognized Polytechnic or College of Technology.

- (v) Higher National Diploma (HND) with at least a lower credit level pass in Science laboratory Technology (SLT) or Food Technology in the relevant subject area from a recognized Polytechnic or College of Technology.
- (vi) Nigerian Certificate of Education (NCE) with at least a credit level pass in Biology from a recognized College of Education. In addition candidates should have at least an overall merit level pass.

### DEPARTMENT OF OPTOMETRY

#### **ADMISSION REQUIREMENTS:**

Candidates seeking admission into the O.D (Doctor of Optometry) Degree programme must have:

- (a) A good score in the prescribed University Matriculation Examination (UTME) for admission into the 6-year programme.
- (b) Passes in 2 of the relevant subjects at Advanced level of the General Certificate of Education or its equivalent for direct admission into the second year of the programme. The relevant subjects are Physics, Chemistry and Biology.
- (c) B.Sc. or HND in any relevant science programme with a pass at second class lower level at least and credit level respectively.

In either case, the student must satisfy the University of Benin Matriculation requirements, with at least credit passes at WASC or GCE or O'Level in relevant subjects. For Optometry the relevant subjects are Physics, Chemistry, Biology, English Language and Mathematics.

DEGREE	100 LEVEL	200 LEVEL
COMBINATION	UME REQUIREMENTS	DIRECT ENTRY
		REQUIREMENT
O.D. (Doctor of	Five SSCE/GCE/WASC credit	Two A' Level subjects in
Optometry	passes obtained at not more than	relevant
	two sittings and must include:	subjects:
	English Language,	Physics,
	Mathematics,	Chemistry, and
	Physics,	Biology
	Chemistry, and	
	Biology.	Note:
		In addition to any of the
	UTME subjects are:	above direct entry
	Biology,	requirements, candidates
	Chemistry,	must fulfil the
	Physics and	degree/UTME entry
	English Language	requirements.

#### **DURATION:**

This programme is essentially a 5 to 6-year programme. Those who are admitted with A' Level GCE or University Diploma Certificates spend five (5) years starting at the second year of the programme, while those who are admitted with WASCE, SSCE or GCE O' Level certificates spend six (6) years starting from the first year of the programme. Note: The maximum duration of study for Optometry programme (6-year course) is nine (9) years.

# DEPARTMENT OF PLANT BIOLOGY AND BIOTECHNOLOGY:

#### A. Entry Requirements For The Four Year Full-Time Degree Programme

Candidate intending to study Plant Biology and Biotechnology must possess credit passes in five subjects in the SSCE, GCE/OL, NECO and WASC or approved equivalent qualification including English Language, Biology, Chemistry and Mathematics; A pass in Physics is required.

**NOTE:** The Unified Tertiary Matriculation Examination (UTME) Subjects are:

- a) Use of English
- b) Physics
- c) Chemistry
- d) Biology

### B. Admission Requirements For The Three Year Full-Time Degree Programme (Direct Entry)

In addition to general University (that is matriculation) and Faculty requirements, candidates who come in at second year of the degrees programme (i.e. Direct Entry) must possess a minimum of two appropriate GCE/AL papers or equivalent chosen from Botany, Biology, Chemistry, Physics, Geography and Zoology except that biology may not be counted with Botany or Zoology.

#### ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT AND TOXICOLOGY

### A. Admission Requirements for the Five-Year Full-Time Degree Programme (UTME)

Candidates seeking admission into this Programme should possess any of the following qualifications:

At least five ordinary level credit passes in WASC, WAEC, SSCE/GCE, NECO SSCE or at least five merit passes in Teachers' Grade (TC II) examination or its recognised equivalent in not more than two sittings. The subjects should include English Language, Mathematics, Chemistry and any two of Biology, Physics, Agricultural Science or Geography.

The UTME subjects are;

- i. Use of English
- ii. Physics
- iii. Biology
- iv. Chemistry

# B. Admission Requirements for the Four-Year Degree Programme (Direct Entry).

In addition to requirement in  $\mathbf{A}$  above, candidates who possess any of the following qualifications may be considered for admission.

- (i) At least two advanced level passes in the General Certificate of Education (GCE) or Higher School Certificate (HSC) or its recognised equivalent at not more than two sittings. One of the subjects should be Chemistry.
- (ii) At least a credit level pass in the University of Benin Diploma in any of the following:
  - (a) Food and Brewing Science (DFBS)
  - (b) Applied Microbiology (DAM)
  - (c) Science Laboratory Technology (DSLT)
  - (d) Geology (DIG)
  - (e) Analytical and Industrial Chemistry (DAIC)
  - (f) Health Education (DHE)
  - (g) Forestry, Fisheries and Wildlife (DFFW)

- (iii) Diploma from other recognized Universities with at least an upper credit level pass in the areas listed in B (ii) above.
- (iv) Ordinary National Diploma (OND) with at least an upper credit level pass in Science laboratory Technology (SLT), Environmental Science, Food Technology, Public Health or a related subject area from a recognized Polytechnic or College of Technology.
- (v) Nigeria Certificate of Education (NCE) with at least a credit level pass in Chemistry, Biology or Physics from a recognized College of Education. In addition candidates should have at least an overall merit level pass.

#### SCIENCE LABORATORY TECHNOLOGY

### A. Admission Requirements for the Five-Year Full-Time Degree Programme (UTME)

Candidates seeking admission into the 5-year full-time degree programme in Science Laboratory Technology Department must choose one of the following options:

- a) Biological Science Technique
- b) Biotechnology Technique
- c) Biochemistry Technique
- d) Chemistry Technique
- e) Geology Technique
- f) Microbiology Technique
- g) Physics/Electronics Technique
- h) Physiology/Pharmacology Technique
- i) Petrochemical Technique

Such candidates should possess any of the following qualifications:

Five (05) ordinary-level credit passes in SSCE/GCE, NECO, SSCE, or at least five (05) merit passes in Teachers Grade Two (TC II) examination or recognized equivalents, in not more than two sittings.

The subjects should include English Language, Mathematics, Chemistry and any two of Biology, Physics, Agricultural Science and Geography, depending on the option chosen by the candidate. Candidates opting for Physics/Electronics, Petrochemical, Geology and Physiology/Pharmacology Techniques <u>must</u> credit Physics.

**NOTE:** Unified Tertiary Matriculation Examinations (UTME) subjects are:

- (a) Use of English
- (b) Physics
- (c) Chemistry
- (d) Biology

### B. Admission Requirements for the Four-Year Full-Time Degree Programme (Direct Entry)

In addition to the requirements in  $\mathbf{A}$  above, candidates who possess any of the following qualifications may be considered for admission.

- i. At least two advance level passes in the General Certificate of Education (G.C.E.) or Higher School Certificate (HSC) or its recognized equivalents at not more than two sittings. The subjects should be of the Sciences.
- ii. At least a merit level pass in the University of Benin Diploma, in any of the following:
  - (a) Food and Brewing Science (DFBS)
  - (b) Applied Microbiology (DAM)
  - (c) Science Laboratory Technology (DSLT)
  - (d) Geology (DIG)
  - (e) Analytical and Industrial Chemistry (DAIC)
  - (f) Data Processing (DDP)
  - (g) Chemical Engineering
- iii. Diploma from other recognized Universities with at least an upper credit level pass in the areas listed in **B** (ii) above.

#### FACULTY OF MANAGEMENT SCIENCES

#### DEPARTMENT OF ACCOUNTING

#### **ADMISSION REQUIREMENTS**

### A. Admission Requirements for the Four Year full-time Degree Programme:

- (i) West African School Certificate or its approved equivalent with credit passes in at least five subjects which should include English Language, Mathematics and Economics and any other two subjects (obtained in not more than two sittings, or equivalent (credit) passes in the General Certificate of Education at the Ordinary Level (also obtained in not more than two sittings), or equivalent credit passes in the Senior Secondary School Certificate. Merit passes in English and Mathematics at the Teachers Grade II Certificate Examination may be accepted as equivalent to credit passes in West African School Certificate or General Certificate of Education Ordinary Level in the same subjects.
- (ii) Unified Tertiary Matriculation Examination subjects are:
  - a) English
  - b) Mathematics
  - c) Economics
  - d) Plus any other Management or Social Sciences subject.

#### B. Admission Requirements for the Three Year Programme (Direct Entry)

(i) Requirements in **A** (1) above PLUS

Two subjects at the GCE A/L or HSC, one of which should be Accounting and the other either Economics or Business Management.

#### In Exceptional Cases, The Following Qualifications May Also Be Considered.

#### (ii) Requirements in A(i) plus

A complete pass in the intermediate examination of the Institute of Chartered Accountants of Nigeria or of any other equivalent professional Accounting body, OR

#### (iii) Requirements in A(i) plus

Passes in all parts of the Associate-ship Examination of the Institute of Bankers OR

#### (iv) Requirements in A(i) plus

The Ordinary National Diploma in Accounting or any relevant subject (Passed with minimum average of upper credits) from a recognized State or Federal, Polytechnics or College of Technology.

#### (v) Requirements in A(i) Plus

The Diploma in Accounting/Banking and Finance, and any other relevant area with a minimum credits pass from the University of Benin or any other recognized University.

- (vi) A Higher National Diploma in any relevant subject awarded by a recognized State, Federal, Polytechnic or College of Technology.
- (vii) A Bachelor's Degree in any subject awarded by a recognized University.

#### DEPARTMENT OF ACCOUNTING

**B.Sc. ACCOUNTING (PART-TIME)** 

### A. Admission Requirements for the Six-Year Part-Time Degree Programme

(i) West African School Certificate with credits passes in at least five subjects, which should include English Language, Mathematics and Economics and any other two subjects (obtained in not more than two sittings, or equivalent (credits). Passes in the General Certificate of Education at the ordinary level (also obtained in not more than two sittings) or equivalent credits passes in the Senior Secondary School Certificate merit pass in English and Mathematics at the Teachers Grade II Certificate Examination may be accepted at equivalent to credits passes in West Africa School Certificate or General Certificate of Education Ordinary Level in the same subjects.

### B. Admission Requirements for the Five-Year Part-Time Degree Programme

Requirements in **A** (i) above. Plus:

- (i) Two subjects at the GCE, A/L or HSC. One of which should be accounting and the other either Economics or Business Management.
- (ii) A complete pass in the intermediate Examination of the Institute of Chartered Accountants of Nigeria or any other equivalent professional Accounting body, OR
- (iii) Passes in all parts of the Associateship Examination in the Institute of Bankers, OR
- (iv) The Ordinary National Diploma in Accounting (passed with minimum average of Upper Credits) from a recognized polytechnic or college of technology.
- (v) A pass in the final examination of the Chartered Institute of Secretaries and Administrators, OR
- (vi) Diploma in Data Processing of the University of Benin or any other recognized University or Polytechnic or College of Education with a minimum overall pass with merit.

- Advanced diploma in Banking and Finance (ADBF) of the University of Benin or any other recognized University or Polytechnic with a minimum overall pass with merit.
- (vii) Ordinary National Diploma in Business Studies, Marketing or Banking and Finance or Management of Technology with a minimum overall pass with Upper credits.
- (viii) A pass in the final Examinations of Accounting Technicians Scheme (ATS) of the Institute of Chartered Accountants of Nigeria or similar qualifications or any other equivalent recognized professional Accounting body.
- (ix) National Certification of Education (NCE) in Accounting, Economics or Business Management with minimum overall pass with merit.

### C. Admission Requirements for the Four-Year Part-Time degree Programme

- (i) Requirement in 1 (A) above plus a Higher National Diploma in any relevant subject awarded by a recognised Polytechnic or college of Technology.
- (ii) A bachelor Degree in any subject awarded by a recognised University.

#### DEPARTMENT OF BANKING AND FINANCE

### A. Admission Requirements for Four Year Full-Time Degree Programme (UTME).

- (i) West African School/SSCE Certificate/NECO (or approved equivalent) with credit passes in at least five subjects which should include English Language, Mathematics and Economics and any other two subjects (obtained in not more than two sittings) or equivalent credit passes in the General Certificate of Education at the ordinary level (also obtained in not more than two sittings).
- (ii) The required Unified Tertiary Matriculation Examination (UTME) subjects are:
  - a) English Language
  - b) Mathematics
  - c) Economics
  - d) And any other subject.

### B. Admission Requirements for the Three Year Full-Time Degree Programme (Direct Entry).

#### (i) Requirements in A (i) above

**PLUS** 

Two subjects at the GCE A/L or HSC, one of which should be Economics and the other either Accounting or Business Management, or

#### (ii) Requirements in A (i) plus

An Ordinary National Diploma in Banking & Finance or Accounting or any relevant subject (Passed with minimum average of upper credit) from a recognized State or Federal, Polytechnics or College of Technology, or

#### (iii) Requirements in A (i) Plus

A Diploma in Banking and Finance/ Accounting, and any other relevant discipline with a minimum credit pass from the University of Benin or any other recognized University, or

#### (iv) Requirements in A (i) Plus

A Higher National Diploma in any relevant subject awarded by a recognized State, Federal, Polytechnic or College of Technology, or

(v) A bachelor's degree in any subject awarded by a recognized University.

### C. Admission Requirements for the Two-Year Full-Time degree Programme

#### (i) Requirement in A (i) plus

A Higher National Diploma in Banking and Finance or Economics or Accounting (passed with a Minimum of B+ average) of a recognised Polytechnic or College of Technology.

#### DEPARTMENT OF BANKING AND FINANCE

#### **B.Sc PART-TIME DEGREE PROGRAMME**

### A. Admission Requirements for the Six-Year Part-Time Degree Programme

(i) West African School Certificate/NECO/NABTEB with credits passes in at least five subjects, which should include English Language, Mathematics and Economics and any other two subjects (obtained in not more than two sittings, or equivalent (credits). Passes in the General Certificate of Education at the ordinary level (also obtained in not more than two sittings) or equivalent credits passes in the Senior Secondary School Certificate merit pass in English and Mathematics at the Teachers Grade II Certificate Examination may be accepted at

equivalent to credits passes in West Africa School Certificate or General Certificate of Education Ordinary Level in the same subjects.

### B. Admission Requirements for the Five-Year Part-Time degree Programme

Requirements in A (i) above. Plus:

- (i) Two subjects at the GCE, A/L or HSC. One of which should be Accounting and the other either Economics or Business Management, or
- (ii) A complete pass in the intermediate Examination of the Institute of Chartered Accountants of Nigeria or any other equivalent professional Accounting body, OR
- (iii) Passes in all parts of the Associateship Examination in the Institute of Bankers, OR
- (iv) The Ordinary National Diploma in Accounting (passed with minimum average of Upper Credits) from a recognized polytechnic or college of technology.
- (v) A pass in the final examination of the Chartered Institute of Secretaries and Administrators, OR
- (vi) Diploma in Data Processing of the University of Benin or any other recognized University or Polytechnic or College of Education with a minimum overall pass with merit.
- (vii) Advanced Diploma in Banking and Finance (ADBF) of the University of Benin or any other recognized University or Polytechnic with a minimum overall pass with merit.
- (viii) Ordinary National Diploma in Business Studies, Marketing or Banking and Finance or Management of Technology with a minimum overall pass with Upper credits.
- (ix) A pass in the final Examinations of Accounting Technicians Scheme (ATS) of the Institute of Chartered Accountants of Nigeria or similar qualifications or any other equivalent recognized professional Accounting body.

### C. Admission Requirements for the Four-Year Part-Time degree Programme

- i. Requirement in A (i) above plus
   A Higher National Diploma in any relevant subject awarded by a recognised Polytechnic or college of Technology.
- ii. Requirement in A (i) above, plusA bachelor Degree in any subject awarded by a recognised University

#### DEPARTMENT OF BANKING AND FINANCE

#### BACHELOR'S DEGREE (B.Sc) PROGRAMME IN ACTUARIAL SCIENCE

### A. Admission Requirements for Four-Year Programme Full-Time Degree Programme (UTME)

- i. The minimum academic requirements are credit passes in five subjects including English, Language, Mathematics and Economics and any other two subjects at not more than two sittings in SSCE, WASSCE, GCE or NECO.
- ii. The required Unified Tertiary Matriculation Examination (UTME) subjects are; English Language, Mathematics, Economics and any other subject.

### B. Admission Requirements for the Three Year Degree Programme (Direct Entry).

Requirement A (i) above plus

- i. Two subjects at GCE, A/L or HSC in relevant discipline, or
- ii. **OND** in relevant discipline with at least upper credit grade in addition to five credits passes, or
- iii. **HND** in relevant discipline with at least lower credit in addition to five credit passes, or
- iv. Final Certificate of relevant Professional Bodies in addition to five credit passes.

#### DEPARTMENT OF BANKING AND FINANCE

#### BACHELOR'S DEGREE (B. SC) PROGRAMME IN INSURANCE

### A. Admission Requirements for the Four-Year Full-Time Degree Programme (UTME)

- (i) The minimum academic requirement is credit passes in five subjects including English, Language, Mathematics and Economics and any other two subjects at not more than two sittings.
- (ii) The required Unified Tertiary Matriculation Examination (UTME) subjects are; English Language, Mathematics, Economics and any other subject.

### B. Admission Requirements for the Three Year Degree Programme (Direct Entry).

Requirement A (i) above plus

- (i) Two subjects at GCE, A/L or HSC in relevant discipline, or
- (ii) OND in relevant discipline with at least upper credit grade in addition to five credits passes, or

- (iii) HND in relevant discipline with at least lower credit in addition to five credit passes, or
- (iv) Final Certificate of relevant Professional Bodies in addition to five credit passes.

# DEPARTMENT OF BUSINESS ADMINISTRATION B.SC BUSINESS ADMINISTRATION PROGRAMME

### A. Admission Requirements for the Four-Year Full-Time Degree Programme (UTME)

- (i) At least five credits passes (or equivalent in GCE O/L) and W.A.S.C. or at least Five merit passes in TC 2 which should, in all cases, include English Language, Mathematics, Economics and any other two subjects which must have been obtained innot more than two sittings PLUS
- (ii) The UTME Subjects are, use of English, Mathematics, Economics or Business Methods Plus any other subject in the Social Sciences.

### B Admission Requirement for the Three-Year Full-Time Degree Programme (Direct Entry):

(i) Requirements in A (i) above PLUS

Two subjects at the GCE A/L or HSC, one of which should be Economics and the other either Accounting or Business Management. In Exceptional Cases the following Qualifications May also be considered:

(ii) Requirements in A (i) PLUS

A complete pass in the intermediate examination of the Institute of Chartered

Accountants of Nigeria or of any other equivalent professional Accounting

body. OR

(iii) Requirements in A (i) PLUS

Passes in all parts of the Associate-ship Examination of the Institute of Bankers.

OR

(iv) Requirements in A (i) PLUS

The Ordinary National Diploma in Business Administration or any relevant subject (passed with minimum average of upper credit) from a recognized Polytechnic or College of Technology.

(v) Requirements in A (i) PLUS

The Diploma in Accounting and any other relevant area with a minimum credit pass from the University of Benin or any other recognized University.

- (vi) A Higher National Diploma with a minimum of lower credit pass in any relevant subject awarded by a recognized Polytechnic or College of Technology.
- (vii) A bachelor's degree with a minimum of 3<sup>rd</sup> Class or Pass Degree in any subject awarded by a recognized University.

# DEPARTMENT OF BUSINESS ADMINISTRATION BACHELOR'S DEGREE (B. Sc) IN HUMAN RESOURCES MANAGEMENT (INDUSTRIAL RELATIONS AND PERSONNEL MANAGEMENT)

### A. Admission Requirements for the Four - Year Full-Time Degree Programme (UTME)

At least five credit passes in SSCE/NECO (or equivalent in Go CE O/L/WASC) or at least five merit passes in TC 2 which, in all cases, should include English Language, Mathematics, Economics and any other two subjects which must have been obtained in not more than two sittings PLUS Unified Tertiary Matriculation Examination which must be in Use of English, Mathematics, Economics or Business Methods plus any other subject.

### B. Admission Requirements for the Three-Year Full-Time Degree Programme (Direct Entry)

#### Requirements in A (i) above PLUS

Two subjects at the GCE (A/L) or HSC one of which must be Economics, Business Management or Mathematics.

In exceptional cases, the following qualifications may also be considered

#### Requirements in A (i) plus

A complete pass in the intermediate examination of the Chartered Institute of Personnel Management of Nigeria (CIPM) or any other professional Human Resources Management body.

#### Requirements in A (i) plus

The Ordinary National Diploma in Human Resources Management, Personnel Management, and Business Administration, or any relevant subject (passed with minimum average of upper credit) from a recognized Polytechnic or College of Technology.

#### Requirements in A (i) plus

The Diploma in Human Resources Management, Personnel Management, Business Administration, and any other relevant area with a minimum credit pass from the University of Benin or any other recognized University.

A Higher National Diploma in any relevant discipline awarded by a recognized Polytechnic or College of Technology.

A Bachelor's Degree in any relevant discipline awarded by a recognized University.

#### DEPARTMENT OF BUSINESS ADMINISTRATION

#### BACHELOR'S DEGREE (B. Sc) PROGRAMME IN MARKETING

### A. Admission Requirements for the Four - Year Full-Time Degree Programme (UTME)

- (i) At least five credit passes in SSCE, GCE O'level or equivalent which should include English Language, Mathematics, Economics and any other two subjects obtained in not more than two sittings. Plus
- (ii) The required Unified Tertiary Matriculation Examination (UTME) subjects are; English Language, Mathematics, Economics plus any other subject.

### B. Admission Requirements for the Three-Year Full-Time Degree Programme (Direct Entry)

(i) Requirements in **A** (i) above PLUS

Two subjects at the GCE A/L or HSC, one of which should be Accounting and the other either Economics or Business Management.

#### In Exceptional cases the following Qualifications may also be considered:

- (ii) Requirements in A (i) plus
  - A complete pass in the intermediate examination of the Institute of Chartered Accountants of Nigeria or of any other equivalent Professional Accounting body OR
- (iii) Requirements in **A** (i) plus

  Passes in all parts of the Associate ship Examination of the Institute of Bankers. OR
- (iv) Requirements in **A** (i) plus

  The Ordinary National Diploma in Marketing or any relevant subject (passes with minimum average of upper credit) from a recognized Polytechnic or College of Technology
- (v) Requirements in **A** (i) Plus

  The Diploma in Accounting and any other relevant area with a minimum credit pass from the University of Benin or any other recognized University.

- (vi) A higher National in any relevant subject awarded by a recognized Polytechnic or College of Technology.
- (vii) A bachelor's degree in any subject awarded by a recognized University.

#### DEPARTMENT OF ENTERPRENEURSHIP

#### BACHELOR OF SCIENCE (B. Sc) ENTREPRENEURSHIP

### A. Admission Requirements for the Four - Year Full-Time Degree Programme (UTME)

- (i) The minimum academic requirement is credit passes in five subjects including English Language, Mathematics, Economics or Commerce, and subjects in the SSCE, GCE, or equivalent, in not more than two sittings. PLUS
- (ii) The UTME subjects must be in use of English, Mathematics, Economics or Commerce or Business Methods plus any other Management Sciences or Social Sciences subject.

### B. Admission Requirements for the Three-Year Full-Time Degree Programme (Direct Entry)

In addition to **A** (i) above, PLUS two subjects at the GCE A/L or HSC, one of which should be Business Studies, and the other, either Economics or Accounting.

#### In exceptional cases, the following qualifications may also be considered:

- (i) Requirements in **A** (i) PLUS
  - A complete pass in the intermediate examination of the Institute of Chartered Accountant of Nigeria or of any other equivalent professional Accounting body. OR
- (ii) Requirements **A** (i) PLUS

  Passes in all parts of the Associateship Examination of the Institute of Bankers. OR
- (iii) Requirements in **A** (i) PLUS

  The Ordinary National Diploma in Business Administration or any relevant subject (passed with minimum average of upper credit) from a recognized Polytechnic or College of Technology.
- (iv) Requirements in **A** (i) PLUS

  The Diploma in Accounting, Social Work, and any other relevant area with a minimum merit from the University of Benin or credit from any other recognized University.
- (v) A Higher National Diploma in any relevant subject awarded by a recognized Polytechnic or College of Technology.
- (vi) A bachelor's degree in any subject awarded by a recognized University.

#### SCHOOL OF MEDICINE

### ADMISSION REQUIREMENT FOR THE SCHOOL OF MEDICINE, BACHELOR OF MEDICINE, BACHELOR OF SURGERY (MBBS) DEGREE

### A. Admission Requirements for the Six-Year Full-Time Degree Programme (UTME)

Candidates seeking admission into this programme should possess any of the following qualifications.

At least five O level credit passes in WAEC/SSCE/GCE/NECO or any recognized equivalent at **NOT MORE THAN ONE SITTING**. The subjects should include English language, Mathematics, Physics, Chemistry and Biology. University Tertiary Matriculation Examination (UTME) Subjects are:

- a. Use of English
- b. Biology
- c. Chemistry
- d. Physics

### B. Admission Requirements for the five-Year Full-Time Degree Programme (Direct Entry)

In addition to **A** above, candidates who possess any of the following may be considered for admission:

- (i) At least three 'A' LEVEL PASSES (not more than one C Grade or minimum of 12 points) in Biology or Zoology, Physics and Chemistry at NOT MORE THAN ONE SITTING.
- (ii) At least a second class upper division from a recognized University in any of the following:
  - (a) B.Sc Biological Sciences
  - (b) B.Sc Medical Sciences

\*All O'level credit passes must predate the matriculation for that first degree programme.

#### **FACULTY OF PHARMACY**

### A. Admission requirements for the Five-Year Full-Time Bachelor of Pharmacy (B-Pharm.) Degree Programme (UTME)

Candidates seeking admission into this Programme should possess any of the following qualifications:

Five O' level Credits passes in WAEC, SSCE/GCE, NECO/SSCE or any other recognized equivalent at not more than two sittings. The subjects should include English Language, Mathematics, Physics, Chemistry and Biology.

**NOTE:** Unified Tertiary Matriculation Examinations (UTME) subjects are:

- a. Use of English
- b. Chemistry
- c. Physics
- d. Biology

# B. Admission Requirements for the Four-Year Full-Time Degree Programme (Direct Entry)

In addition to  $\bf{A}$  above, candidates who possess any of the following qualifications may be considered for admission.

- (i) At least three advanced level passes in (GCE or HSC) or any of their recognized equivalent at not more than two sittings. The subjects should include any three of Physics, Chemistry and Biology or Zoology. Candidates who passed Botany in lieu of Biology or Zoology may be considered for admission. A pass in Mathematics or Statistics may be accepted in lieu of Physics.
- (ii) At least a Second Class Lower Bachelor's Degree from a recognized University in Chemistry or the Biological Sciences.

#### **FACULTY OF PHYSICAL SCIENCES**

#### CHEMISTRY AND INDUSTRIAL CHEMISTRY PROGRAMME

### A. Admission Requirements for the Four-Year Full-Time Degree Programme

Candidates seeking admission into this Programme should possess any of the following qualifications:

At least five Ordinary Level credit passes in WASC, WAEC SSCE/GCE, NECO SSCE/GCE or at least five merit passes in Teachers Grade II Certificate Examination (TC II) or any of their recognized equivalents at not more than two sittings. The subjects should include English Language, Mathematics, Chemistry, Physics and either of Biology and Agricultural Science.

**NOTE**: The Unified Tertiary Matriculation Examinations (UTME) subjects are:

- a. Use of English
- b. Chemistry
- c. Physics
- d. Biology or Mathematics

### B. Admission Requirements for the Three-Year Full-Time Degree Programme (Direct Entry)

In addition to requirements in  $\mathbf{A}$  above, candidates who possess any of the following qualifications may be considered for admission:

- (i) At least two Advanced level passes in the General Certificates of Education (GCE) or the Higher School Certificate (HSC) or any of their recognized equivalent at not more than two sittings.
  - The subjects should be selected from Chemistry and any of Physics and Mathematics.
- (ii) At least a merit level pass in the University of Benin Diploma in any of the following disciplines:
  - (a) Analytical and Industrial Chemistry (DAIC)
  - (b) Science Laboratory Technology (DSLT)
  - (c) Geology (DIG)
- (iii) Diploma from other Universities recognized by the senate with at least an Upper credit level pass in the areas listed in B (ii) above.
- (iv) Ordinary National Diploma (OND) with at least an Upper credit level pass in Science Laboratory Technology (SLT) or Polymer Chemistry from a

Polytechnic or College of Technology recognized by the senate of University of Benin.

- (v) Higher National Diploma (HND) with at least a lower credit level pass in Polymer Chemistry or Science Laboratory Technology (SLT) in the relevant subject area from a Polytechnic or College of Technology recognized by the senate of University of Benin.
- (vi) Nigeria Certificate of Education (NCE) with at least a credit level pass in Chemistry and either one of Physics or Mathematics or Integrated Science from a College of Education recognized by the senate of University of Benin. In addition candidates should have at least an overall credit level pass.
- (vii) Bachelor of Science (B.Sc) degree in Physics, Biochemistry, Microbiology, Mathematics, Integrated Science Education, Chemistry Education and Physics Education with at least third (3<sup>rd</sup>) Class from and Universities recognized by the senate of University of Benin.

#### COMPUTER SCIENCE

### A. Admission Requirements For The Four-Year Full-Time Degree Programme

Candidates seeking admission into this programme should possess any of the following qualifications:

At least Five O' Level credit passes in WASC, WAEC SSCE/GCE, NECO SSCE/GCE or at least five credit passes in Teachers Grade II Certificate Examinations (TC II) or any of their recognized equivalent by the Senate of the University of Benin at not more than two sittings. The subjects should include English Language, Mathematics, Physics and two other Science subjects from Economics or Geography, Chemistry, Biology or Agricultural Science, Further/Additional Mathematics.

**NOTE:** The Unified Tertiary Matriculation Examination (UTME) subjects are;

- a. Use of English
- b. Mathematics
- c. Physics
- d. Any one of Chemistry or Biology or Agricultural Science or Economics or Geography

### B. Admission Requirements For The Three-Year Full-Time Degree Programme (Direct Entry)

- (i) In addition to the O-Level requirements listed above in A, candidates who possess any of the following qualifications may be considered for admission.
- (ii) At least two Advanced Level passes in the General Certificate of Education (GCE) or the Higher School Certificate (HSC) or any of their equivalents recognized by the Senate of the University of Benin at not more than two sittings. The subjects should include Mathematics and any other Science subject.
- (iii) At least a merit-level pass in the University of Benin Diploma in any of the following:
  - (a) Data Processing (DDP)
  - (b) Science Laboratory Technology
  - (c) Computer Engineering (DICE)
  - (d) Maritime studies and ICT
- (iv) Diploma from other recognized Universities with at least an Upper Credit level pass in the areas listed in (iii) above
- (v) Ordinary National Diploma (OND) with at least an Upper Credit level pass in Data Processing/ Computer Science/ Statistics, from a Polytechnic or College of Technology recognized by the Senate of the University of Benin.
- (vi) Higher National Diploma (HND) with at least a Lower Credit level pass in Data Processing/ Computer Science/ Statistics, in the relevant subject areas from a Polytechnic or College of Technology recognized by the Senate of the University of Benin.
- (vii) Nigeria Certificate of Education (NCE) with at least a credit level pass in Computer Science, Mathematics and any other Science subject from a College of Education recognized by the Senate of the University of Benin. In addition, candidates should have at least an overall Credit level pass.
- (viii) Bachelor of Science (B.Sc) degree in Physics, Computer Education, Mathematics, Mathematics Education, Integrated Science Education, and Physics Education with at least third (3<sup>rd</sup>) Class from Universities recognized by the Senate of University of Benin.

### C. Admission Requirements for the Six-Year Part-Time Degree in Computer Science (BCS)

Candidates seeking admission into this programme should possess any of the following qualifications:

At least five O-Level credit passes in WASC, WAEC SSCE/GCE, NECO SSCE/GCE, NABTEB or at least five merit passes in Teachers Grade II Certificate Examinations (TC II) or any of their recognized equivalent at not more than two sittings. The subjects should include English Language, Mathematics, Physics and two other Science subjects from Chemistry, Biology Agricultural Science, Geography and Economics.

### D. Admission Requirements for the Five Year Part-Time Degree in Computer Science (Direct Entry)

In addition to the O-Level requirements listed above, candidates who possess any of the following qualifications may be considered for admission.

- (i). At least two Advanced Level passes in the General Certificate of Education (GCE) or the Higher School Certificate (HSC) or any of their recognized equivalents at not more than two sittings. The subjects should include Mathematics and any other Science subject.
- (ii). At least a Merit-level pass in the University of Benin Diploma in any of the following:
  - a. Data Processing
  - b. Science Laboratory Technology
  - c. Computer Engineering (DICE)
  - d. Accounting
  - e. Banking and Finance
  - f. Chemistry
- (iii). Diploma from other recognized Universities with at least a Lower Credit level pass in the areas listed in (ii) above
- (iv). Ordinary National Diploma (OND) with at least a Lower Credit level pass in Data Processing/ Computer Science/ Statistics, Science Laboratory Technology (SLT) from a recognized Polytechnic or College of Technology.
- (v). Higher National Diploma (HND) with at least a Pass Grade in Data Processing/ Computer Science/ Statistics, Science Laboratory Technology (SLT), Accounting, Banking and Finance in the relevant subject areas from a recognized Polytechnic or College of Technology.
- (vi). Nigeria Certificate of Education (NCE) with at least a Merit level pass in Mathematics and any other Science subject from a recognized College of

Education. In addition, candidates should have at least an overall Merit level pass.

#### **GEOLOGY**

### A. Admission Requirements for the Four-Year Full-Time Degree Programme (UTME)

Candidates seeking admission into this Programme should possess any of the following qualification:

At least five Ordinary Level credit passes in WASC, WAEC SSCE/GCE, NECO SSCE /GCE or at least five credit passes in Teachers Grade II (TC II) examination or any of their equivalent recognized by the Senate of the University of Benin at not more than two sittings. The subjects include English Language Mathematics, Physics, Biology and Chemistry.

**NOTE**: The Unified Tertiary Matriculation Examination (UTME) subjects are:

- a. Use of English
- b. Chemistry
- c. Physics
- d. Biology or Mathematics.

### B. Admission Requirements for the Three-Year Full-Time Degree Programme (Direct Entry):

In addition to requirement in A above, candidates who possess any of the following qualifications may be considered for admission:

- (i) At least two Advanced Level passes in the General Certificate of Education (GCE) or the Higher School Certificate (HSC) or any of their equivalent recognized by the Senate of the University of Benin at not more than two sittings. The subjects should be selected from Physics, Chemistry, Mathematics, Biology and Geology.
- (ii) At least a merit level pass in the University of Benin Diploma in any of the following:
  - (a) Geology (DIG)
  - (b) Science Laboratory Technology (DSLT)
- (iii) Diploma from other Universities recognized by the Senate of the University of Benin with at least an Upper credit level pass in the areas listed in B. (ii) above.
- (iv) Ordinary National Diploma (OND) with at least an Upper credit level pass in Science Laboratory Technology (SLT), Geology Mining, Geophysics or other relevant areas from a Polytechnic or Colleges of Technology or

- Petroleum Training Institute (PTI) recognized by the Senate of the University of Benin.
- (v) Higher National Diploma (HND) with at least a Lower credit level pass in Science Laboratory Technology (SLT), Geology, Mining Geophysics or other relevant areas from Polytechnic or College of Technology or Petroleum Training Institute (PTI) recognized by the Senate of the University of Benin.
- (vi) Nigeria Certificate of Education (NCE) with at least a credit level pass in Biology or Chemistry from a recognized College of Education. In addition candidates should have at least an overall merit level pass.

#### **MATHEMATICS** (Pure & Applied)

### A. Admission Requirements for the Four-Year Full-Time Degree Programme. (UTME)

Candidates seeking admission into this programme should possess any of the following qualifications:

At least five Ordinary Level credit passes in WAEC SSCE/GCE/NECO SSCE/GCE or at least five credit passes in Teachers' Grade II Certificate Examination (T.C. II) or any of the equivalent recognized by the Senate of the University of Benin at not more than two sittings.

The subjects should include, **English Language**, **Mathematics**, and any three of **Physics**, **Chemistry**, **Biology**, **Agricultural Science**.

**NOTE:** The Unified Tertiary Matriculation Examinations (UTME) subjects are;

- a. Use of English
- b. Mathematics
- c. Physics and
- d. any of Biology, Chemistry, Agricultural Science

# B. Admission Requirements for the Three-Year Full-Time Degree Programme (Direct Entry)

In addition to the requirements in A above, candidates who possess any of the following qualifications may be considered for admission:

(i) At least two Advanced Level passes in the General Certificate of Education (GCE) or the Higher School Certificate (HSC) or any of the equivalent recognized by the Senate of the University of Benin at not more than two sittings. The subjects should include **Mathematics** and any of **Physics or Chemistry**.

(ii) At least a **merit** level pass in the University of Benin Diploma in any of the following:

Data Processing (DDP),

Science Laboratory Technology, (DSLT)

Analytical and Industrial Chemistry (DAIC)

Mathematics Education (DME)

Computer Engineering (DICE)

Chemical Engineering (DICHE)

Geology (DIG)

- (iii) Diploma from other Universities recognized by the Senate with at least an **Upper credit** level pass in the areas listed in B (ii) above.
- (iv) Ordinary National Diploma (OND) with at least an **Upper Credit** level passes in Mathematics, Statistics, Computer Science, Science Laboratory Technology (SLT), Geology, Mining, Physics and Electronics, Computer Engineering, Computer Science and surveying from any Polytechnic or Colleges of Technology recognized by the Senate of the University of Benin.
- (v) Higher National Diploma (HND) with at least a **lower credit** level passes as in B (iv) above.
- (vi) Nigeria Certificate of Education (NCE) with at least a **credit** level pass in Mathematics and Physics/Chemistry/Computer Science/Geography from a College of Education recognized by the Senate of the University of Benin. In addition, candidates should have at least overall **credit level pass level.**
- (vii) A Bachelor of Science (B.Sc) degree certificate in any of the Sciences (Physics, Chemistry, Geology/Mining, Biochemistry, Environmental Science, Microbiology, Optometry, Botany, Zoology, SLT, Statistics, Computer Science and Engineering) with at least 3<sup>rd</sup> Class Honours from any University recognized by the Senate of the University of Benin

#### INDUSTRIAL MATHEMATICS

### A. Admission Requirements for the Four-Year Full Time Degree Programme.

Candidates seeking admission into this programme should possess any of the following qualifications:

At least five Ordinary Level credit passes in WASC, WAEC SSCE/GCE/NECO SSCE/GCE or at least five credit passes in Teachers' Grade II Certificate Examination (T.C. II) or any of the equivalent recognized by the Senate of the University of Benin at not more than two sittings.

The subjects should include, English Language, Mathematics, and any three of Physics, Chemistry, Biology, Agricultural Science, Economics, Financial Accounting or Accounting and Business Studies, Further Mathematics

**NOTE:** The Unified Tertiary Matriculation Examinations (UTME) subjects are;

- (a) Use of English
- (b) Mathematics and any two of Physics, Biology, Chemistry, Agricultural Science and Economics

# B. Admission Requirements for the Three-Year Full Time Degree Programme (Direct Entry)

In addition to the requirements in  $\bf A$  above, candidates who possess any of the following qualifications may be considered for admission:

At least two Advanced Level passes in the General Certificate of Education (GCE) or the Higher School Certificate (HSC) or any of the equivalent recognized by the Senate of the University of Benin at not more than two sittings. The subjects should include Mathematics and Economics or Statistics.

- (ii) At least a **merit** level pass in the University of Benin Diploma in any of the following:
  - a) Data Processing (DDP),
  - b) Computer Science (DCS)
  - c) Mathematics Education (DME)
  - d) Computer Engineering (DICE)
  - e) Accounting (DIA)
- (iii) Diploma from other Universities recognized by the Senate with at least an **Upper credit** level pass in the areas listed in B (ii) above.
- (iv) Ordinary National Diploma (OND) with at least an **Upper credit** level passes in Mathematics, Statistics, Computer Science, Science Laboratory Technology (SLT), Geology, Mining, Physics and Electronics and surveying,

Accounting from any Polytechnic or Colleges of Technology recognized by the Senate of the University of Benin.

- (v) Higher National Diploma (HND) with at least a **lower credit** level passes as in B (iv) above.
- (vi) Nigeria Certificate of Education (NCE) with at least a **credit** level pass in Mathematics and Physics/Chemistry/Integrated Science from a recognized College of Education recognized by the Senate of the University of Benin. In addition, candidates should have at least overall **credit level pass level.**
- (vii) A Bachelor of Science (B. Sc) degree certificate in any of the Sciences (Physics, Chemistry, Biochemistry, Mathematics Education, Chemistry Education and Physics Education) with at least 3<sup>rd</sup> Class Honours from Universities recognized by the Senate of the University of Benin.

#### **MATHEMATICS AND ECONOMICS**

### A. Admission Requirements for the Four-Year Full Time Degree Programme.

Candidates seeking admission into this programme should possess any of the following qualifications:

At least five Ordinary Level credit passes in WAEC SSCE/GCE/NECO SSCE/GCE or at least five credit passes in Teachers' Grade II Certificate Examination (T.C. II) or any of the equivalent recognized by the Senate of the University of Benin at not more than two sittings.

The subjects should include, English Language, Mathematics, Economics and any two of the following subjects Physics, Chemistry, Biology, Agricultural Science and Geography

**NOTE:** The Unified Tertiary Matriculation Examinations (UTME) subjects are;

- a. Use of English
- b. Mathematics
- c. Economics and
- d. any of Biology, Chemistry, Agricultural Science, physics and Geography

### B. Admission Requirements for the Three-Year Full Time Degree Programme (Direct Entry)

In addition to the requirements in  $\mathbf{A}$  above, candidates who possess any of the following qualifications may be considered for admission:

- (i) At least two Advanced Level passes in the General Certificate of Education (GCE) or the Higher School Certificate (HSC) or any of the equivalent recognized by the Senate of the University of Benin at not more than two sittings. The subjects should include **Mathematics** and **Economics or Statistics**.
- (ii) At least a **merit** level pass in the University of Benin Diploma in any of the following:
  - a) Data Processing (DDP),
  - b) Computer Science (DCS)
  - c) Mathematics Education (DME)
  - d) Computer Engineering (DICE)
  - e) Accounting (DIA)
- (iii) Diploma from other Universities recognized by the Senate with at least an **Upper credit** level pass in the areas listed in B (ii) above.
- (iv) Ordinary National Diploma (OND) with at least an **Upper credit** level passes in Mathematics, Statistics, Computer Science, Accounting or Business Studies Science from any Polytechnic or Colleges of Technology recognized by the Senate of the University of Benin.
- (v) Higher National Diploma (HND) with at least a **lower credit** level passes as in **B** (iv) above.
- (vi) Nigeria Certificate of Education (NCE) with at least a **credit** level pass in Mathematics and Economics or Statistics from a College of Education recognized by the Senate of the University of Benin. In addition, candidates should have at least overall **credit level pass level.**
- (vii) A Bachelor of Science (B.Sc) degree certificate in any of the following disciplines Economics and Statistics, Mathematics Education, Economics Education, Business Education, Accounting with at least 3<sup>rd</sup> Class Honours from any University recognized by the Senate of the University of Benin

#### MATHEMATICS WITH PHYSICS

### A. Admission Requirements for the Four-Year Full Time Degree Programme.

Candidates seeking admission into this programme should possess any of the following qualifications:

At least five Ordinary Level credit passes in WAEC SSCE/GCE/NECO SSCE/GCE or at least five credit passes in Teachers' Grade II Certificate Examination (T.C. II) or any of the equivalent recognized by the Senate of the University of Benin at not more than two sittings.

The subjects should include, English Language, Mathematics, Physics, Chemistry, and any one of the following subjects: Biology, Agricultural Science.

**NOTE:** The Unified Tertiary Matriculation Examinations (UTME) subjects are;

- a. Use of English
- b. Mathematics
- c. Physics and
- d. any of Biology, Chemistry, Agricultural Science,

### B. Admission Requirements for the Three-Year Full Time Degree Programme (Direct Entry)

In addition to the requirements in  $\bf A$  above, candidates who possess any of the following qualifications may be considered for admission:

- (i) At least two Advanced Level passes in the General Certificate of Education (GCE) or the Higher School Certificate (HSC) or any of the equivalent recognized by the Senate of the University of Benin at not more than two sittings. The subjects should include **Mathematics** and **Physics**.
- (ii) At least a **merit** level pass in the University of Benin Diploma in any of the following:
  - a) Data Processing (DDP),
  - b) Computer Science (DCS)
  - c) Science Laboratory Technology, (DSLT)
  - d) Analytical and Industrial Chemistry (DAIC)
  - e) Mathematics Education (DME)
  - f) Computer Engineering (DICE)
  - g) Diploma in Geology (DIG)
- (iii) Diploma from other Universities by the Senate with at least an **Upper credit** level pass in the areas listed in B (ii) above.

- (iv) Ordinary National Diploma (OND) with at least an **Upper credit** level passes in Mathematics, Statistics, Science Laboratory Technology (SLT), Geophysics, Geology, Physics and Electronics, and surveying from any Polytechnic or Colleges of Technology recognized by the Senate of the University of Benin.
- (v) Higher National Diploma (HND) with at least a **lower credit** level passes as in **B** (iv) above.
- (vi) Nigeria Certificate of Education (NCE) with at least a **credit** level pass in Mathematics and Physics/Integrated Science from a College of Education recognized by the Senate of the University of Benin. In addition, candidates should have at least overall **credit level pass level.**
- (vii) A Bachelor of Science (B.Sc) degree certificate in Physics, Biochemistry, Mathematics Education and Physics Education, Integrated Science Education with at least 3<sup>rd</sup> Class Honours from any University recognized by the Senate of the University of Benin

#### MATHEMATICS WITH CHEMISTRY

# A. Admission Requirements for the Four-Year Full Time Degree Programme.

Candidates seeking admission into this programme should possess any of the following qualifications:

At least five Ordinary Level credit passes in WAEC SSCE/GCE/NECO SSCE/GCE or at least five credit passes in Teachers' Grade II Certificate Examination (T.C. II) or any of the equivalent recognized by the Senate of the University of Benin at not more than two sittings.

The subjects should include, English Language, Mathematics, Physics, Chemistry, and any one of the following subjects: Biology, Agricultural Science.

**NOTE:** The Unified Tertiary Matriculation Examinations (UTME) subjects are;

- a. Use of English
- b. Mathematics
- c. Chemistry and
- d. any of Biology, Physics, Agricultural Science,

# B. Admission Requirements for the Three-Year Full Time Degree Programme (Direct Entry)

In addition to the requirements in A above, candidates who possess any of the following qualifications may be considered for admission:

- i. At least two Advanced Level passes in the General Certificate of Education (GCE) or the Higher School Certificate (HSC) or any of the equivalent recognized by the Senate of the University of Benin at not more than two sittings. The subjects should include **Mathematics** and **Chemistry**.
- ii. At least a **merit** level pass in the University of Benin Diploma in any of the following:
  - a) Data Processing (DDP)
  - b) Analytical and Industrial Chemistry (DAIC)
  - c) Science Laboratory Technology, (DSLT)
  - d) Mathematics Education (DME)
  - e) Computer Engineering (DICE)
  - f) Diploma in Geology (DIG)
  - g) Social Studies, Regional Planning and Cartography (DRPC)
  - h) Town Planning and Surveying (DTPS)
- (iii) Diploma from other Universities recognized by the Senate with at least an **Upper credit** level pass in the areas listed in B (ii) above.
- (iv) Ordinary National Diploma (OND) with at least an **Upper credit** level passes in Mathematics, Statistics, Science Laboratory Technology (SLT), Geophysics, Geology, Physics and Electronics, and surveying from any Polytechnic or Colleges of Technology recognized by the Senate of the University of Benin.
- (v) Higher National Diploma (HND) with at least a lower credit level passes as in B (iv) above.
- (vi) Nigeria Certificate of Education (NCE) with at least a credit level pass in Mathematics and Chemistry/Integrated Science from a College of Education recognized by the Senate of the University of Benin. In addition, candidates should have at least overall credit level pass level.
- (vii) A Bachelor of Science (B. Sc) degree certificate in Chemistry, Biochemistry, Mathematics Education and Chemistry Education, Integrated Science Education with at least 3<sup>rd</sup> Class Honours from any University recognized by the Senate of the University of Benin

#### MATHEMATICS WITH GEOGRAPHY

### A. Admission Requirements for the Four-Year Full Time Degree Programme.

Candidates seeking admission into this programme should possess any of the following qualifications:

At least five Ordinary Level credit passes in WAEC SSCE/GCE/NECO SSCE/GCE or at least five credit passes in Teachers' Grade II Certificate Examination (T.C. II) or any of the equivalent recognized by the Senate of the University of Benin at not more than two sittings.

The subjects should include, English Language, Mathematics, Geography and any other two subjects from Physics, Chemistry, Biology, Agricultural Science and Economics

NOTE: The Unified Tertiary Matriculation Examinations (UTME) subjects are;

- a. Use of English
- b. Mathematics
- c. Geography and
- d. any of Physics, Biology, Chemistry, Agricultural Science and Economics

### B. Admission Requirements for the Three-Year Full Time Degree Programme (Direct Entry)

In addition to the requirements in  $\bf A$  above, candidates who possess any of the following qualifications may be considered for admission:

- (i) At least two Advanced Level passes in the General Certificate of Education (GCE) or the Higher School Certificate (HSC) or any of the equivalent recognized by the Senate of the University of Benin at not more than two sittings. The subjects should include **Mathematics** and **Geography**.
- (ii) At least a **merit** level pass in the University of Benin Diploma in any of the following:
  - a) Data Processing (DDP)
  - b) Science Laboratory Technology, (DSLT)
  - c) Analytical and Industrial Chemistry (DAIC)
  - d) Mathematics Education (DME)
  - e) Computer Engineering (DICE)
  - f) Diploma in Geology(DIG)
  - g) Computer Science (DCS)
  - h) Social Studies, Regional Planning and Cartography (DRPC)
  - i) Town Planning and Surveying (DTPS)

- (iii) Diploma from other Universities recognized by the Senate with at least an **Upper credit** level pass in the areas listed in B (ii) above.
- (iv) Ordinary National Diploma (OND) with at least an **Upper credit** level passes in Mathematics and Geography, Geography and Statistics, Computer Science, Social Education, Regional Planning and Cartography, Town Planning and Surveying from any Polytechnic or Colleges of Technology recognized by the Senate of the University of Benin.
- (v) Higher National Diploma (HND) with at least a **lower credit** level passes as in B (iv) above.
- (vi) Nigeria Certificate of Education (NCE) with at least a **credit** level pass in Mathematics and Geography or Social Studies from a College of Education recognized by the Senate of the University of Benin. In addition, candidates should have at least overall **credit level pass level.**
- (vii) A Bachelor of Science (B. Sc) degree certificate in Geography, Geography Education, Town Planning and Surveying, Regional Planning and Cartography and Social Studies Education with at least 3<sup>rd</sup> Class Honours from any University recognized by the Senate of the University of Benin

#### **STATISTICS**

A. Admission Requirements for the Four-Year Full Time Degree Programme.

Candidates seeking admission into this programme should possess any of the following qualifications:

At least five Ordinary Level credit passes in WAEC SSCE/GCE/NECO SSCE/GCE or at least five credit passes in Teachers' Grade II Certificate Examination (T.C. II) or any of the equivalent recognized by the Senate of the University of Benin at not more than two sittings. The subjects should include, English Language, Mathematics, and at least three Science or Social Sciences Subjects or a combination of Science and Social Science subjects.

**NOTE:** The Unified Tertiary Matriculation Examinations (UTME) subjects are;

- a. Use of English
- b. Mathematics and any two science or Social Science subjects or a combination of Science and Social Science subjects.

### B. Admission Requirements for the Three-Year Full Time Degree Programme (Direct Entry)

In addition to the requirements in  $\bf A$  above, candidates who possess any of the following qualifications may be considered for admission:

- (i) At least two Advanced Level passes in the General Certificate of Education (GCE) or the Higher School Certificate (HSC) or any of the equivalent recognized by the Senate of the University of Benin at not more than two sittings. The subjects should include Mathematics/Statistics and any other Science or relevant Social Science (Economics, Accounting, Geography, Business Studies) subjects.
- (ii) At least a **merit** level pass in the University of Benin Diploma in any of the following:
  - a) Data Processing (DDP)
  - b) Science Laboratory Technology (DSLT)
  - c) Analytical and Industrial Chemistry (DAIC)
  - d) Mathematics Education (DME)
  - e) Computer Engineering (DICE)
  - f) Diploma in Geology(DIG)
  - g) Computer Science (DCS)
  - h) Accounting, Banking and Finance
- (iii) Diploma from other Universities recognized by the Senate with at least an **Upper credit** level pass in the areas listed in B (ii) above.
- (iv) Ordinary National Diploma (OND) with at least an **Upper credit** level passes in Mathematics/Statistics and other Science or relevant Social Science subjects in **B** (i) above from any Polytechnic or Colleges of Technology recognized by the Senate of the University of Benin.
- (v) Higher National Diploma (HND) with at least a **lower credit** level passes as in **B** (iv) above.
- (vi) Nigeria Certificate of Education (NCE) with at least a merit level pass in Mathematics/Statistics and other Science or relevant Social Science subject from a College of Education recognized by the Senate of the University of Benin. In addition, candidates should have at least overall merit level pass grade.
- (vii) A Bachelor of Science (B. Sc.) degree certificate in Physics, Biochemistry, Mathematics Education and Physics Education, Integrated Science

Education with at least 3<sup>rd</sup> Class Honours from any University recognized by the senate of the University of Benin.

#### **PHYSICS**

### A. Admission Requirements for the Four year Full Time Degree Programme:

Candidates seeking admission into this Programme should possess any of the following qualifications:

At least five ordinary level credit passes in WASC, WAEC SSCE/GCE, NECO SSCE/GCE, or at least five credits passes in Teachers Grade Two(TC II) examination or its equivalent recognized by the senate of the University of Benin at not more than two sittings. The subjects should include English language, Physics, Chemistry, Mathematics and any one of the following subjects Biology or Agricultural Science.

**NOTE:** The Unified Tertiary Matriculation Examinations (UTME) subjects are:

- a. Use of English
- b. Physics
- c. Chemistry
- d. Mathematics

# B. Admission Requirements for the Three – Year Full Time Degree Programme (Direct Entry):

In addition to requirement in  $\mathbf{A}$  above, candidates who possess any of the following qualifications may be considered for admission:

- (i) At least two advanced level passes in the General Certificate of Education (GCE) or Higher School Certificate (HSC) or its equivalent recognized by the senate of the University of Benin at not more than two sittings. The subjects should include Physics and either one of Chemistry or Mathematics.
- (ii) At least a merit level pass in the University of Benin Diploma only in any of the following.
  - a. Analytical and Industrial Chemistry (DAIC)
  - b. Science Laboratory Technology (DSLT)
  - c. Geology (DIG)
  - d. Computer Engineering (DICE)
  - e. Chemical Engineering (DICHE)
  - f. Maritime Studies, Information and Communication Technology.

- (iii) Diploma from other Universities recognized by the Senate of the University of Benin with at least an upper credit level pass in the areas listed in **B** (ii) above.
- (iv) Ordinary National Diploma (OND) with at least a upper credit level pass in Mathematics, Statistics, Science Laboratory Technology (SLT), Geophysics, Geology/Mining, Physics and Electronics, Polymer Chemistry, Computer Engineering/Science and Surveying from any Polytechnic or College of Technology recognized by the senate of the University of Benin.
- (v) Higher National Diploma (HND) with at least a lower credit level pass as in B (iv) above.
- (vi) Nigeria Certificate of Education (NCE) with at least a credit level pass in Physics and Mathematics or Chemistry or Integrated Science from a College of Education recognized by the Senate of the University of Benin In addition candidates should have at least an overall credit level pass.
- (vii) Graduates with Third Class Honours Degree in Science, Engineering and Mathematics other from a University recognized by the Senate of the University of Benin.

#### INDUSTRIAL PHYSICS

### A. Admission Requirements for the Four year Full Time Degree Programme:

Candidates seeking admission into this Programme should possess any of the following qualifications:

At least five ordinary level credit passes in WASC, WAEC SSCE/GCE, NECO SSCE/GCE, or at least five credits passes in Teachers Grade Two(TC II) examination or its equivalent recognized by the senate of the University of Benin at not more than two sittings. The subjects should include English language, Physics, Chemistry, Mathematics and any one of the following subjects Biology or Agricultural Science.

**NOTE:** The Unified Tertiary Matriculation Examinations (UME) subjects are:

- a. Use of English
- b. Physics
- c. Chemistry
- d. Mathematics

### B. Admission Requirements for the Three – Year Full Time Degree Programme (Direct Entry):

In addition to requirement in  $\mathbf{A}$  above, candidates who possess any of the following qualifications may be considered for admission:

- (i) At least two advanced level passes in the General Certificate of Education (GCE) or Higher School Certificate (HSC) or its equivalent recognized by the senate of the University of Benin at not more than two sittings. The subjects should include Physics and either one of Chemistry or Mathematics.
- (ii) At least a merit level pass in the University of Benin Diploma only in any of the following.
  - a. Analytical and Industrial Chemistry (DAIC)
  - b. Science Laboratory Technology (DSLT)
  - c. Geology (DIG)
  - d. Computer Engineering (DICE)
  - e. Chemical Engineering (DICHE)
  - f. Maritime Studies, Information and Communication Technology.
- (iii) Diploma from other Universities recognized by the Senate of the University of Benin with at least an upper credit level pass in the areas listed in B (ii) above.
- iv) Ordinary National Diploma (OND) with at least a upper credit level pass in Mathematics, Statistics, Science Laboratory Technology (SLT), Geophysics, Geology/Mining, Physics and Electronics, Polymer Chemistry, Computer Engineering/Science and Surveying from any Polytechnic or College of Technology recognized by the senate of the University of Benin.
- (v) Higher National Diploma (HND) with at least a lower credit level pass as in **B** (iv) above
- (viii) Nigeria Certificate of Education (NCE) with at least a credit level pass in Physics and Mathematics or Chemistry or Integrated Science from a College of Education recognized by the Senate of the University of Benin In addition candidates should have at least an overall credit level pass.
- (vii) Graduates with Third Class Honours Degree in Science, Engineering and Mathematics other from a University recognized by the Senate of the University of Benin.

### A. Admission Requirements for the Six-Year Part Time Degree Programme in Industrial Physics (BIP):

Candidates seeking admission into this programme should possess any of the following qualification:

At least five ordinary level credit passes in WASC, WAEC SSCE/GCE, NECO SSCE/GCE or at least five credit passes in Teachers Grade II Certificate examination (TC II) or its equivalent recognized by the University of Benin in not more than two sittings. The subject should included English language, Mathematics, Physics, Chemistry and either Biology or Agricultural Science subject.

### B. Admission Requirements for the Five – Year Part Time Degree Programme in Industrial Physics (BIP):

In addition to requirement in  $\mathbf{C}$  above, candidates who possess any of the following qualifications may be considered for admission:

- (i) At least, two advanced level passes in the General Certificate of Education (GCE) or Higher School Certificate (HSC) or its equivalent recognized by the Senate of the University of Benin at not more than two sittings. The subjects should include Physics and either one of Chemistry or Mathematics.
- (ii) At least a merit level in the University of Benin Diploma only in any of the following.
  - a. Analytical and Industrial Chemistry (DAIC)
  - b. Science Laboratory Technology (DSLT)
  - c. Geology (DIG)
  - d. Computer Engineering (DICE)
  - e. Chemical Engineering (DICHE)
  - f. Maritime Studies, Information and Communication Technology.
- (iii) Diploma from other Universities recognized by the senate of the University of Benin with at least an upper credit level pass in the areas listed in D (ii) above.
- (iv) Ordinary National Diploma (OND) with at least a upper credit level pass in Mathematics, Statistics, Science Laboratory Technology (SLT), Geophysics, Geology/Mining, Physics and Electronics, Polymer Chemistry, Computer Engineering/Science and Surveying from a Polytechnic or College of Technology recognized by the Senate of the University of Benin.
- (v) Higher National Diploma (HND) with at least a lower credit level pass as in **D** (iv) above.

- (vi) Nigerian Certificate (NCE) with least a credit level pass in Physics and Mathematics or Chemistry or Integrated Science from any Colleges of Education recognized by the Senate of the University of Benin. In addition candidates should have at least an overall credit level pass.
- (vii) Graduates with Third Class Honours Degree in Chemistry, Biochemistry, Microbiology, Engineering and Mathematics from a University recognized by the Senate of the University of Benin.

#### **FACULTY OF SOCIAL SCIENCES**

#### **ECONOMICS AND STATISTICS**

### A. Admission Requirements for the Four-Year Full-Time Degree Programme (UTME)

Candidates seeking admission into this programme should possess the following qualifications.

Five 'O' level Credit passes in WASC, WAEC SSCE/GCE, NECO/SSCE, NABTEB or five merit level passes in T.C.II, or their recognized equivalent at not more than two sittings. The subjects should include English Language, Mathematics, Economics, and any other Social Science subject and any other subject.

**NOTE:** The Unified Tertiary Matriculation Examinations (UTME)

- a. Use of English
- b. Mathematics
- c. Economics
- d. And any other subject

# B. Admission Requirements for the Three Year Full-Time Degree Programme (Direct Entry)

In addition to  $\bf{A}$  above candidates who possess any of the following qualifications may be considered for admission.

- (i) Two 'A' Level passes (G.C.E. or H.S.C.) or any of their recognized equivalent at not more than two sittings, including Economics.
- (ii) Merit Level pass in the University of Benin Diploma in Accounting (DIA), Banking and Finance (DBF), Agricultural Economics (DAE) and Data Processing (DDP) and Mathematics Education (DME).
- (iii) Diploma with at least an Upper credit level pass from any other recognized University in Accounting, Banking and Finance and Data Processing.
- (iv) OND with at least an Upper credit level pass in any relevant subject from a recognized Polytechnic or College of Technology.
- (vi) B. Sc. Degree with a minimum of 3<sup>rd</sup> class in relevant courses from any recognized University.

#### GEOGRAPHY AND REGIONAL PLANNING

# A. Admission Requirements for the Four-Year Full-Time Degree Programme (UTME)

Candidates seeking admission into this programme should possess the following qualifications:

Five 'O' level Credit pass in WASC, WAEC SSCE/GCE, NECO SSCE, NABTEB or five merit level passes in TCII or their equivalent recognized by the Senate of the University of Benin at not more than two sittings. The subjects should include English Language, Mathematics and Geography and any other two subjects.

**NOTE:** The Unified Tertiary Matriculation Examinations (UTME)

- (a) Use of English
- (b) Geography
- (c) And any other two subjects

# B. Admission requirements for the Three-Year Full-Time Degree Programme (Direct Entry)

In addition to  $\bf{A}$  above, candidates two possess any of the following qualifications may be considered for admission.

- (i) Two 'A' Level passes (G.C.E.) or (H.S.C.) or any of their recognized equivalent at not more than two sittings. One of the two subjects should be Geography.
- (ii) Merit Level pass in the University of Benin Diploma or Upper Credit level pass from other recognized Universities in any of the following: Diploma in Cartography and Geographic Information System (CARGIS), Environmental Management and Geography Information System (DEMGIS), Geology (DIG), Social Work (DSW, Data Processing (DDP), Fisheries, Forestry and Wildlife (DFFW), Microbiology (DAM), Accounting (DIA), Health Education (DHE), Mathematics Education (DME), Physical Health Education (DPHE) and other relevant disciplines.
- (iii) OND with at least an Upper credit level pass in Town Planning, Estate Management, Environmental Science and Management, Environmental Management and Geographic Information System from a recognized Polytechnic or College of Technology.
- (iv) HND with at least a Lower Credit level pass in Town Planning, Estate Management Environmental Science and Management, Environmental Management and Geographic Information System and other related disciplines from a recognized Polytechnic or College of Technology.

- (v) NCE with at least a credit level pass in Geography from a recognized College of Education. In addition, candidates should have at least an overall merit level pass.
- (vi) A pass in Associate Institute of Bankers (AIB) Part 1.

#### POLITICAL SCIENCE

# A. Admission Requirements for the Four-Year Full-Time Degree Programme (UTME)

Candidates seeking admission into this programme should possess the following qualifications.

Five 'O' level Credit pass in WASC, WAEC SSCE/GCE, NECO, SSCE, NABTEB or five merit level passes in TCII or any of their recognized equivalent at not more than two sittings, including English Language, Mathematics and Government or History and any other Social Science subject.

**NOTE:** The Unified Tertiary Matriculation Examinations (UTME)

- a. Use of English
- b. Government or History
- b. One other Social Science subject
- c. And any other subjects

# B. Admission requirements for the Three-Year Full-Time Degree Programme (Direct Entry)

In addition to  $\bf{A}$  above, candidates who possess any of the following qualifications may be considered for admission.

- (i) Two 'A' Level passes (G.C.E.) or (H.S.C.) or any of their recognized equivalent at not more than two sittings. Including Government or History and any other Social Science subject.
- (ii) Merit Level pass in the University of Benin Diploma in Public Administration (DPA) Social Work (DSW) Local Government (DLG), International Studies and Diplomacy (DIS), Nursing Administration and Management (DNAM), Health Administration and Management (DHAM). Law (DIL).
- (iii) Diploma with at least Upper credit level pass from any other recognized University in Public Administration, Social Work, Local Government, International Studies and Diplomacy, Nursing Administration and Management, Health Administration and Management, Law.

- (iv) OND with at least and Upper credit level pass in Public Administration, Mass Communication from a recognized Polytechnic or College of Technology.
- (v) HND with at least a Lower Credit level pass in Public Administration, Mass Communication from a recognized Polytechnic or College of Technology.
- (vi) NCE with at least a credit level pass in Government or History and any other Social Science subject plus an overall merit level pass from a recognized College of Education.

#### SOCIOLOGY AND ANTHROPOLOGY

# A. Admission Requirements for the Four-Year Full-Time Degree Programme (UTME)

Candidates seeking admission into this programme should possess the following qualifications.

- (i) Five 'O' level Credit pass in WASC, WAEC SSCE/GCE, NECO/SSCE, or any of their recognized equivalent at not more than two sittings. The subjects should include English Language, Mathematics and any two Social Science subjects. Biology and Agricultural Science(s) are accepted as Social Science subjects.
- (ii) At least Five Merit Level passes in the Teachers Grade II Certificate Examinations (TC II). The subjects must include English Language Mathematics, Economics, Government or History and any other Social Science subject.

**NOTE:** The Unified Tertiary Matriculation Examinations (UTME)

- a. Use of English
- b. Two Social Science subjects
- c. And any other subject

# B. Admission Requirements for the Three-Year Full-Time Degree Programme (Direct Entry)

In addition to  $\bf{A}$  above, candidates who possess any of the following qualifications may be considered for admission:

- (i) Two 'A' Level passes (G.C.E. or H.S.C.) or any of their recognized equivalent at not more than two sittings, including any Social Science subject.
- (ii) Merit Level pass in the University of Benin Diploma in Social Work (DSW), Public Administration (DPA), Local Government (DLG), International Studies and Diplomacy (DIS), Law (DIL), Early Childhood Education (DECE) and Library Information Science (DLIS).

- (iii) Diploma with at least an Upper credit level pass from any other recognized University in Social Work Public Administration, Community Development, Adult Education, Industrial and Labour Relations.
- (iv) OND with at least an Upper credit level pass in related Social Science discipline such as Public Administration, Mass Communication from a recognized Polytechnic or College of Technology.
- (v) HND with at least a Lower Credit level pass in any Social Science subject from a recognized Polytechnic or College of Technology.
- (vi) N.C.E with at least a credit level pass in relevant Social Science subject, plus an overall merit level pass from a recognized College of Education.

#### **SOCIAL WORK**

# A. Admission Requirements for the four-year BACHELOR OF SOCIAL WORK (SWK) Full-Time Degree Programme (UTME)

Candidates seeking admission into this programme should possess any of the following qualifications:

At least five Ordinary Level credit passes in WASC, WAEC SSCE/GCE, NECO SSCCE or at least five merit level passes in the Teachers Grade Two Certificate examination (T.C. II) or any of their recognized equivalent at not more than two sittings. The subject should include English Language, Mathematics and two subjects from Economics, Government, Geography, Commerce, Health Science and any other subject.

**NOTE:** Unified Tertiary Matriculations Examination (UTME) subjects are:

- a. Use of English
- b. Any two Social science subjects (Government, geography, Economics, Commerce and any other subject).

# B. Admission Requirements for the three-year Full-Time BACHELORS OF SOCIAL WORK (SWK) Degree Programme (Direct Entry)

Candidates seeking admission into this programme should possess any of the following qualifications:

At least Five Ordinary Level credit passes in WASC, WAEC SSCE/GCE, NECO SSCE or at least five merit level passes in the Teachers Grade Two Certificate Examination (T.C. II) or any of their recognized equivalent at not more than two sittings. The subjects should include English Language, Mathematics, and two subjects from Economics, Government/Geography, Commerce, Health Science and any other subject.

In addition to the above, candidates who possess any of the following qualifications may be considered for admission:

- (i) At least two Advanced Level Passes at the General Certificate of Education (GCE) or the Higher School Certificate (HSC) or any of their recognized equivalent at not more than two sittings. The subjects should include: Government or History.
- (ii) At least a merit-level pass in the University of Benin Diploma in Social Work
- (iii) At least a credit-level pass in the University of Benin Diploma in any of the following: Public Administration (DPA), Law (DIL), International Studies and Diplomacy (DIS), Nursing Administration and Management (DNAM), Health Statistics (DHS), Health Administration and Management (DHAM), Health Education (DHE), Agricultural Economics (DAE), Public Health (DPH), Community Development (DCP).
- (iv) Diploma with at least an Upper credit-level pass in any of the following: Social Work, Public Administration, Law, International Studies and Diplomacy, Health Administration and Management, Health Statistics, Nursing Administration and Management, Health Education, Agricultural Economics from any other recognized University.
- (v) Ordinary National Diploma with at least an Upper credit-level pass in relevant discipline from a recognized polytechnic or College of Technology.
- (vi) Higher National Diploma (HND) with at least a Lower credit level pass in relevant discipline from a recognized polytechnic or college of Technology.
- (vii) National Certificate of Education (NCE) with at least a credit-level pass in a Social Science subject from a recognized College of Education. In addition, candidates should have at least an overall merit level pass.

#### DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC ADMINISTRATION

### A. Admission Requirement for Four-Year Full-time degree Programme (UTME)

Candidates seeking admission into this programme should posses any of the following qualifications:

- i. At least five ordinary level credit passes in WAEC,SSCE, NECO or any of their recognized equivalent at not more than two sittings
- ii. At least five merit level passes in the Teacher's Grade Two Certificate Examination (TC.II) in both cases, the subjects must include English Languages, Mathematics Government/History, Economics or Commerce and or any other two Social Science subjects.

The UTME subjects are;

- (a) Use of English Language
- (b) Government/History
- (c) One other Social Science subject
- (d) Any other subject.

# (B) Admission Requirements for the Three-Year Full-Time Degree Programme (Direct Entry)

In addition to (a or b) above, candidates who possess any of the following qualifications may be considered for admission into the three year programme

- (i) At least two Advance Level passes at the General Certificate of Education (GCE) or the Higher School Certificate (HSC) or any of their recognized equivalent at not more than two sittings. One of the two subjects should be Government or History.
- (ii) At least a merit level pass in the University of Benin Diploma in Social Work, Public Administration or Law.
- (iii) Diploma with at least Credit level pass from any recognized University in Social Work, Public Administration or Law.
- (iv) Ordinary National Diploma (OND) with at least Credit level pass in a relevant discipline from any recognized Polytechnic or College of Technology.
- (v) Nigeria Certificate of Education (NCE) with at least a Credit level pass in Social Science subject from a recognized College of Education. In addition, such a candidate should have at least an Overall merit level pass.
- (vi) A pass in the Associate Chartered Institute of Secretaries and Administrator (ACIS) Part I or Associate Institute of Bankers (AIB) Part I or Associate of Chartered Institute of Insurance (ACII) Part I.

# (C) Admission Requirements for the Six-Year Part-Time Degree Programme (BPA)

Candidates seeking admission into this programme should possess the following qualifications.

At least Five 'O' level Credit pass in WASC, WAEC SSCE/GCE, NECO/SSCE, NABTEB or five merit level passes in the Teacher's Grade II Certificate Examinations (T.C.II) or any of their equivalents recognized by the Senate of the University of Benin at not more than two sittings. The subjects should include English Language, Mathematics, Government/History and any other Social Science subject.

# (D) Admission Requirements for the Five-Year Part-Time Degree Programme (BPA) (Direct Entry)

In addition to  $\bf C$  above, candidates who possess any of the following qualifications may be considered for admission:

- (i) At least two 'A' Level passes (G.C.E.) or H.S.C. or any of its recognized equivalents recognized by the Senate of the University of Benin at not more than two sittings. One of the subjects should be Government or History.
- (ii) At least a Merit Level pass in any University of Benin Diploma.
- (iii) Diploma with at least Upper credit level pass from any other recognized University.
- (iv) OND with at least an Upper credit level pass in any relevant discipline from a recognized Polytechnics or College of Technology.
- (v) HND with at least a Lower Credit level pass in any relevant discipline from any recognized Polytechnic or College of Technology.
- (vi) N.C.E with at least a credit level pass in a Social Science subject from a recognized College of Education. In addition, candidates should have at least an overall merit level pass.
- (vii) A pass in the Associate Chartered Institute of Secretaries and Administrators (ACIS) Part I or Associate Institute of Bankers (AIB) Part I, or Associate of Chartered Institute of Insurance (ACII) Part I.

#### INSTITUTE OF CHILD HEALTH COLLEGE OF MEDICAL SCIENCES

#### CERTIFICATE IN EARLY CHILD HEALTH AND DEVELOPMENT (CECHD)

Candidates seeking admission into this programme should possess the following:

#### A. QUALIFICATIONS

- 1. Anyone who is associated with children such as nurses (Registered Nurse/Registered Midwife RN/RM (Certificates), Teachers with National Certificate in Education (NCE) with at least Merit level, owners of preparatory schools such as Proprietors/proprietress of Crèches/ Day Care, Kingdergathen Schools who possess other relevant qualifications from recognized institutions in Nigeria.
- 2. Certificates from established Health Professional Institutions such as the Institute and Schools of Health Technology/ Institute of Health Information. Such Certificates include Diploma in Audiology, Plaster Technology, Anaesthetic Technology, Medical Imaging, Dispensing Optics, Biomedical Engineering, Environmental Health Technology, Emergency Medical Technology (Paramedics), Dental Nursing; Certificates in Community Health Extension Workers (CHEW), Community Health Officers (CHO).
- 3. Diploma in Social Work (DSW).

#### **B. ADMISSION REQUIREMENT**

- 1. At least four (4) credits in WASC, WAEC SSCE/GCE, NECO SSCE or such other equivalents as approved by the Senate of the University of Benin at not more than two (2) sittings. Subject should include English Language and two Science subjects and a Pass in Mathematics.
- 2. At least two years teaching or working experience in a pre-primary institution/ arrangement may be an added advantage.
- **C. DURATION**: The Certificate Course is expected to be run on part-time basis and for duration of 12 months.

#### I. POSTGRADUATE DIPLOMA IN CHILD HEALTH

Candidates seeking admission into this programme should possess the following

#### A. QUALIFICATIONS

1. A Medical Practitioner with MBBS, BDS, or its equivalent and who has been in working in Government Hospitals (Secondary or Primary Health Centres), Medical Centres, Mission Hospitals, or Private Practice or medical doctors who have interest in Child Heath and manages children in their routine works but are not specialists/paediatricians.

#### **B. ADMISSION REQUIREMENT**

- 1. Basic Medical Certificate (MBBS, MB Ch, BDS).
- **C. DURATION**: The PGDCH is expected to be run on part-time basis and for duration of 24 months.

# INSTITUTE OF PUBLIC ADMINISTRATION AND EXTENSION SERVICES (IPAES) DIPLOMA IN PUBLIC ADMINISTRATION (DPA)

# A. Admission Requirements for the Two-Year Diploma in Public Administration (DPA) Programme.

Candidates seeking admission into this programme should possess any of the following qualifications:

At least four Ordinary level credit passes in WASC, WAEC SSCE/GCE, NECO SSCE or at least four (4) merit passes in Teachers Grade II Certificate Examinations (TC.II) or any of their equivalent recognized by the Senate of the University of Benin at not more than two sittings. The subjects should include English Language.

# B. Admission Requirements for the One-Year Diploma in Public Administration (DPA) Programme.

In addition to requirements in  $\mathbf{A}$  above, candidates who possess any of the following qualifications may be considered for admission.

Possession of the University of Benin Certificate in Public Administration or any of its equivalents recognized by the Senate of the University of Benin.

#### CERTIFICATE IN PUBLIC ADMINISTRATION

# Admission Requirement for the One-Year Certificate in Public Administration (CPA) Programme.

Candidates seeking admission into this programme should possess any of the following qualifications:

At least three Ordinary level credits passes in WASC, WAEC SSCE/GCE, NECO SSCE or at least three merit passes in Teachers Grade II Certificate Examinations (TC.II) or any of their equivalent recognized by the Senate of the University of Benin at not more than two sittings. The subjects should include English Language.

# DIPLOMA IN HEALTH ADMINISTRATION AND MANAGEMENT (DHAM)

Administration Requirements for the One-Year Diploma in Health Administration and Management (DHAM) Programme.

(i) Candidates seeking admission into this programme should possess any of the following qualifications:

- (ii) A University degree in Medicine, Nursing, Hospital Administration or any of the Medical Sciences.
- (iii) Professional Certificates in Nursing: Nigeria Registered Nurse (NRN), Registered Nurse (RN), or Midwife: State Registered Midwife (SRM), Registered Midwife (RM), in addition to at least, five (5) years qualification experience.
- (iv) A professional qualification in Hospital/Health Administration or Public Health.

# DIPLOMA IN NURSING ADMINISTRATION AND MANAGEMENT (DNAM)

Candidates seeking admission into this programme should possess any of the following qualifications.

- (i) Registered Professional Certificates in Nursing: Nigeria Registered Nurse (NRN), Registered Nurse (RN), or Midwife: State Registered Midwife (SRM), Registered Midwife (RM) in addition to at least five (5) years post-qualification experience.
- (ii) University degree in Nursing.

# DIPLOMA IN PRIMARY HEALTH CARE AND STATISTICS (DPHCS)

# Admission Requirements for the One-Year Diploma in Primary Health Care and Statistics (DPHCS) Programme.

Candidates seeking admission into this programme should possess the following qualifications:

- (i) At least four Ordinary level credits passes in WASC, WAEC SSCE/GCE, NECO SSCE or at least four (4) merit passes in Teacher's Grade II Certificate Examinations (TC.II) or any of their equivalents recognized by the Senate of the University at not more than two sittings. The subjects should include English Language and Mathematics and any of the following:
- (ii) Professional Certificates in Nursing/Hospital/Health Administration or Public Health.
- (iii) University degree in Medicine, Nursing, Hospital Administration or any of the Medical Sciences.
- (iv) Any other University degree or professional or other equivalent qualifications in addition to a minimum of one-year experience in Health Services administrative work.

#### **FACULTY OF VETERINARY MEDICINE**

#### **VETERNARY MEDICINE**

# (A) Admission Requirements for the Six-Year Full-Time Degree Programme (UTME)

Candidate seeking admission to the six-Year Degree programme in Veterinary Medicine should have:

- 1. SSCE/WASC/GCE/NECO or any recognised equivalents at credit level in English Language, Mathematics, Biology, Chemistry and Physics at not more than two sittings, plus: Ordinary National Diploma (OND) or equivalents in Animal Health from a recognized School of Animal Health and Husbandry at Upper Credit or Distinction level and a pass in the UTME in Use of English, Physics, Chemistry and Biology.
- 2. SSCE/WAEC/GCE/NECO or any recognized equivalents at credit level in English Language, Mathematics, Biology, Chemistry and Physics at not more than two sittings.

The UTME subjects for Veterinary Medicine are:

- a. Use of English
- b. Physics
- c. Chemistry
- d. Biology

# (B) Admission Requirements for the Five-Year Degree Programme (Direct Entry)

The following are eligible to be considered for admission to the Five-Year Full-Time DVM degree programme (Direct Entry).

- 1. B. Sc. (Hons.) with a minimum of Second Class Lower Division in Biological Sciences, Agriculture or Medical Sciences from Universities recognized by Senate for this purpose.
- 2. Candidates holdings:
  - i. SSCE/WASC/GCE or equivalents at credits levels in English Language, Mathematics, Biology, Chemistry and Physics at not more than two sittings, plus.
  - ii. Three Advanced level or equivalents in Chemistry, Zoology/Biology and Physics or
- iii. Higher National Diploma (HND) or equivalents in Animal Health from a recognized School of Animal Health and Husbandry at Distinction or Upper Credits level.

#### **ADDENDUM**

### DIPLOMA CERTIFICATE OBTAINED FROM THE CENTRE FOR COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT AND CENTRE FOR SOCIAL DEVELOPMENT STUDIES

University of Benin accepts the Diploma Certificate obtained from the Centre for Community Development, Benin City, Edo State and Centre for Social Development Studies, Abraka, Delta State for Direct Entry Admission clearance as approved by Senate of the University on Wednesday 4<sup>th</sup> August, 2010 as it affects relevant Faculties/Schools/Institutes.

#### ACCEPTANCE OF NABTEB CERTIFICATE

University of Benin accepts NABTEB Certificates as entry requirements into the following Faculties/Institutes:

#### 1. Faculty of Social Sciences

- Geography and Regional Planning
- Political Science and Public Administration
- Sociology and Anthropology
- Bachelor of Public Administration (BPA)
- Bachelor of Local Government Administration and Management (BLG)
- Bachelor of Social Work
- Bachelor of Economics and Statistics
- **2.** Faculty of Education All programme (w.e.f. 2000/2001 Session)
- **3. Faculty of Engineering –** All programmes.
- 4. Faculty of Management Sciences All programmes.

When the Faculty was under Faculty of Social Sciences before it was split.

- Accounting
- Business Administration
- Banking and Finance

#### 5. Faculty of Physical Sciences

- B.Sc. Computer Sciences (Part-time) 2004/2005 Session
- **6. Faculty of Arts –** Fine and Applied Arts
  - (w.e.f. 2005/2006 Session)
  - Mass Communication
  - (w.e.f. 2005/2006 Session)
  - Diploma in Fine & Applied Arts (w.e.f. 2004/2005 Session)
- 7. IPAES Diploma in Public Administration (w.e.f. 2004/2005 Session)
- **8. Institute of Education –** All Diploma programme (w.e.f. 2000/2001 Session)

NON ACCEPTANCE OF STANDARD ASSOCIATED EXAMINING BOARD (SAEB) AND INTERIM JOINT MATRICULATION BOARD (IJMB) CERTIFICATES

The **Standard Associated Examining Board (SAEB)** and the **Interim Joint Matriculation Board (IJMB)** certificates are not approved by the Senate of the University and cannot be used for clearance into any programme in the University of Benin.